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SENTENCING P.RACTICES \AND ALTERNATIVES 
c j 

IN NARCOTIOS CASES 

THURSDAY; JUNE 4, 1981 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL, 

Washington, D.C. 
The select committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m., in 

room 2212, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Leo C. Zeferetti 
(chairman of the select committee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Leo C. Zeferetti, Frank J. Guarini, Tom 
Railsback, Robin L. Beard, Lawrence Coughlin,· E. Clay Shaw, and 
Robert K. Dornan. 

Staff Present: Patrick L. Carpentier, chief counsel; Roscoe L. 
Starek, III, minority counsel; Jennifer Salisbury, assistant minority 
counsel; Edward Jurith, staff counsel; George Gilbert, staff counsel; 
John Thorne, investigator; and C. Robert Pfeifle, press officer. 

Mr. ZEFERETTI. Good morning, ladies and gentlemen. 
This morning the committee will conduct a hearing on the criti­

cal issue of sentencing practices in narcotics prosecutions. I am 
sure that all of the witnesses who will testify here this morning 
agree with me that the swift and certain imposition of penalties on 
those who traffic in narcotics and other controlled substances is 
government's clearest signal that it will not deal lightly with these 
merchants of death and human destruction. 

Our inquiry this morning will focus on a wide range of sentenc­
ing issues. The committee wishes to examine whether in fact the 
present use of intermediate sentencing, especially on the Federal 
level, imposes sufficient punishment on major drug traffickers serv­
ing as an effective deterrent to others or whether the increased use 
of definite terms of imprisonment is necessary. 

We want to probe into the use and potency of the continuing 
criminal enterprise and racketeer-influenced and organized-crime 
statutes against major traffickers and their assets on one hand and 
the employment of sentencing alternatives for selected first offend­
ers on the other. A further important consideration in the commit­
tee's study is the effect that any changes in the present sentencing 
structure will have on the judicial, correctional, ana parole sys­
tems. 

This raises the question of whether the establishment of a spe­
cialized narcotics court within the Federal judicial system would 
facilitate the prosecution of narcotics cases, bringing uniformity to 
bail and sentencing decisions and developing the expertise needed 
to prosecute the complex aspects of a major trafficking case; the 
tracing of assets and the forfeiture thereof. 
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It should be noted that the call for this hearing came from a 
member of this committee, our colleague, Robin Beard of Tennes­
see. Respondhg to reports concerning the early release of persons 
convicted in a major trafficking case, Mr. Beard asked that the 
committee hold hearings on sentencing practices. 

I wish to make it unequivocally clear that it is not the objective 
of this hearing to delve into the facts or the propriety of actions 
taken in any particular case. I am sure that all of us can point to 
cir~ums'~ances in which judicial sentencing authority has been too 
l~ment m some drug prosecutions while too harsh, especially with 
fIrst offenders, in other cases. Our aim this morning is to have a 
frank discussion regarding sentencing practices with a view toward 
developing recommendations to the appropriate legislative commit­
tees of the House as to what changes and resources are required to 
make punishment certain and deterrence a reality. 

Before we begin testimony on this important subject, I wish to 
make one observation. Punishment, albeit an important weapon in 
combating drug abuse and trafficking, will not alone solve the 
problem of drug abuse in our Nation. While the certain incarcer­
ation of traffickers is necessary in the fight to rid us of this 
awesome disease, it only answers half of the problem. We must 
realize that incarceration of traffickers does not overcome the very 
real and sta~gering demand for the use of drugs by our society. A 
strong commItment must also be made for effective rehabilitation. 
treatment, and education programs if we are to reduce demand for 
the use of illicit drugs and thereby eliminate the market and vast 
profits the traffickers thrive on. 

Before we begin testimony this morning, I would like my col­
leagues who may wish to make opening remarks to do so at this 
particular time. 

Mr. BEARD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I wish to join with you in 
~elcoming such distinguished witnesses to our hearings this morn­
mg. 

During the Course of my tenure with this committee I have 
become. increasingly concerned that our criminal penalties and' 
sente~cmg laws do no~ deter .drug traffickers from engaging in the 
lucratIve drug-smugglIng busmess. I am pleased Mr. Chairman to 
hav~ this opport~nity to question the witnesse~ about this is~ue: 

FIrst to determme how severe the problem of judicial leniency is; 
and 

Second, to discuss alternatives to our present system. 
Just recently, two incidents occurred which clearly illustrate how 

weak our sentencing laws are. In 1979, 5 men were convicted of 
smuggling 25 tons of marihuana into Virginia. At the time of their 
arrest, t~e~e ~en also had $1.7" million in cash in their possession. 
,!he presIdmg Judge sentenced the offenders to prison terms rang­
mg from 10 years to 20 years, but last month the judge ordered the 
early release of three of the men. Of the three released, two had 
served less than a year in jail. The third had served only 13 
months. Late last year in another case, several men were arrested 
and charged with conspiring to import 2,937,000 Quaalude pills and 
7,5.00 pounds of marihuana into Florida. One of the men pleaded 
gUIlty to the charge, and in February a U.S. District Judge gave 

it. t 
l 
J, 

1 
i ~ 

j 

, , 

I 

... 

\\ - . ~"'H:C ~- \ ".. .'" 

3 

the man a sentence of 5 years probation. He did not serve 1 day in 
jail. 

I am appalled by these obvious abuses of judicial discretion, not 
only because I feel that the efforts of the police and the prosecutors 
to enforce the laws were severely undermined, but also because I 
am afraid that these incidents are not isolated cases. In fact, these 
cases could well prove to be the norm rather than the exception. 
Under our eurrent Federal sentencing scheme, a first-time offender 
convicted Clf trafficking in tons' of marihuana and kilograms of 
cocaine or heroin can expect to receive a prison sentence of 3 to 5 
years and be eligible for parole after serving a year to a year and a hili _ 

This is outrageous; all the more so because these drug smugglers 
often have millions of dollars in narcotics profits waiting for them 
when they get out of jail. 

If we are to ever make a meaningful dent in our national drug 
abuse problem, we must reduce the incentive to participate in the 
narcotics business by significantly increasing the risk of conviction 
and certainty of long prison sentences. This may require amending 
our criminal laws so that judges and parole boards will no longer 
exercise broad discretion in determining how long a convicted drug 
smuggler will stay in jail. People who import and deal in danger­
ous drugs are as great a threat to our society as any invading 
army. The poison they push results in literally thousands of ruined 
and destroyed lives, particularly of the young. " 

I think it is time to declare an all-out war on drug traffickers, 
time to put them in prison and make sure they stay there. We 
need to make certain that no judge or parole board can undermine 
society's attack on drug pushers by letting them out of jail after 
some ridiculously short time. I hope to hear from our witnesses 
today on how we can rewrite our laws to stop this type of judicial 
sabotage of the law enforcement effort. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ZEFERETTI. Thank you. Mr. Railsback? 
Mr. RAILSBACK. Mr. Chairman, I don't have anything to say 

except to commend you for holding the hearings and also to say 
that I think that Mr. Beard has done the committee a real service 
by pushing for these hearings. I want to commend Mr. Beard. 

Mr. ZEFERETTI. Thank you, Mr. Railsback. Mr. Coughlin? 
Mr. COUGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I join in commending you for holding these hearings, and our 

colleague, Robin Beard, for his interest in this subject. Certainly 
the certainty and proximity of substantial punishment in the drug 
field and other fields is a major, major problem in our criminal 
justice system today, and I know when we recently had some 
jurists and other people in the field from Colombia here, a country 
where we are trying to discourage them from growing these prod­
ucts, and at the same time they don't have any problem in their 
ovm country and they ship everything here, that has to be, it seems 
to me, because of the certainty and the proximity of punishment in 
these other countries that they don't have the kind of problems 
that we do. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ZEFERETTI. Thank you. Mr. Shaw? 
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Mr. SHAW. Mr. Chairman, I would like to echu the praise that 
has been put upon you and I would like to say that as a minority 
member, and particularly as a freshman member of this select 
committee, I am particularly impressed by the nonpartisan way 
that we seem to be going about trying to find the solution to many 
of the problems. 

Of course, I am particularly sensitive to this problem, being from 
the State of Florida, where we find that our economy is even 
becoming more and more affected by the flow of drugs. We see the 
economy of other countries, as has been pointed out, that have 
become more dn:~g-depende:r:tt. I think that points out the urgency 
that we do establIsh a total Federal commitment to the elimination 
of drugs in this country if we are ever going to be able to stop this problem. 

Mr. ZEFERETTI. Thank you, Mr. Shaw. 
I thought we would get started by calling up the first two wit­

nesses as a panel. They are two distinguished gentlemen and two 
distinguished attorneys general, the one from the State of Florida 
and the other from the Commonwealth of Virginia. 

For an introduction of the attorney general of the State of Flor­
ida, I want to defer to my colleague, Mr. Shaw, for that introduc­tion. 

Mr. SHAW. Thank you. 
lt is a tremendous pleasure and honor for me to be able to 

introduce the next witness. We go back many years, having attend­
ed law school together, back at Stetson University a number of 
years ago. We first of all practiced in the city of Fort Lauderdale 
together for many years, but I think perhaps what I would like to 
say about my good friend, Jim Smith, this morning is I know of no 
State elected official in this entire country that ha's spent more 
time in combating the problems and the spread of drugs than has 
the attorney general of the State of Florida Jim Smith. 

I think with that introduction, perhaps that is all that is needed 
fS far as this committee is concerned. Jim, I am particularly grate­
..:ul to you for what you have done for the State of Florida and what 
you are t\yi~g to do for the entire country and the tremendous 
~mount of tlI~e and effort that you are spending on this most Important subject. 

Mr. ZEFERET:l'I.. T~ank you. If I might, although I am not from 
the State of VIrgmIa, I would like to introduce and ask to step up 
to the table, also as a member of the panel, the attorney general 
from ~h~ CO!llmon,,:ealth of Virginia, J. Marshall Coleman, who 
has dI.stmgUlshed ~ll~self not only in the area of prosecution of 
those m drug ~raffICkmg, but in keeping his jurisdiction in such a 
,,:a.y that I thu;k he ~ould ad? to this hearing this morning by 
gIvmg ?S the kmd of. mformatIOn that is so imperative if we are 
ever gomg to have an Impact on this overall problem. 

I welcome. you both, really, and I thank you sincerely on behalf 
of the con;mIttee for spending this time with us. 
~r. SmIth, I had the good fortune of having you in my office and 

gomg over some of the leg~slation that we thought was necessary 
on t~e Federal level. a whIle back, and I really appreciated that 
meetIpg and I apprecIate the opportunity for you to be with us this mornmg. 

., 

5 

We can start in any manner. If you have statements, we will 
take them as part of the record, without objection, and you can feel 
comfortable in going in any direction you want. 

TESTIMONY OF JIM SMITH, ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR THE 
STATE OF FLORIDA 

Mr. SMITH. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
I have a brief statement I would like to read. There is a more 

detailed statement I have given the committee for the record. 
Clay I appreciate very much that introduction .. When you made 

refere~ce to our law school days, I didn't know if you were going to 
start telling some stories that both of us are happy to forget, or 
not. 

Mr. SHAW. No; there is even honor among politicians. 
Mr. SMITH. We in Florida are delighted with the attention that 

the Congress and the administr.ation are now givin~ the drug prob­
lem. I have said many, many tImes that we can. wm the dr~g war 
in this country. It will take a very strong natIOnal commItmer~t 
which has been lacking, I think, and the main reason that the bad 
guys are winning this war right now. 

As you know, it is the No. 1 crime problem in ~y State, unfor~u­
nately for me, to say that it is the larges~ smgle co~mercIal 
activity in Florida today. We have no expectatIon of changmg t~at 
situation or preventing it from getting worse without substantIal 
help from the Federal Government. We have been greatly encour­
aged by the receptive and cooperative attitude of the Reaga~ ad­
ministration and officials in the White House, and by the attItude 
of the Congress. 

The concentration of smuggling activities in Florida has been 
accompanied by a steady increase in the overall rate of crime. Last 
year while the nation.al increase was ~O pe~cen~, the ra~e for Flor­
ida was 18 percent, WIth a 27 percent Jump m ,vH?lent crI.m.e~ alone. 
Much of this increase is attrIbuted to the crImmal actIVItIes sur­
rounding the smuggling business: Turf wars, payoff disputes, and 
murders to silence witnesses. 

Florida's controlled substance laws were SUbstantially strength­
ened in 1979 in response to the circumstances that I have j~st 
outlined. The legislature enacted a schedule of mandatory penaltIes 
for various degrees of trafficking that have given Florida one of the 
toughest antismuggling laws in the Nation. 

The mandatory penalties are determined by the type of contra­
band and which, of three degrees of seriousness based on amount of 
contraband, are specified in the conviction. Under the Florida stat­
ute, depending upon the ounces, pounds, or tons of the drug, an 
individual can be sentenced from 3 to 25 years. The law says these 
sentences may not be suspended, deferred, or withheld, and that no 
person convicted shall be eligible for parole before serving the 
minimum mandatory. 

This law a copy of which we have given to the committee, was 
followed in' 1980 by a statute that I think gives us the full array 
that we need to win this battle at the State level by denying 
postconviction bail to smuggler~. '. 

An important feature of FlOrIda's mandatory sentencmg law IS a 
provision allowing reduction of sentence for defendants who pro-
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vide substantial assistance in the identification, arrest, or convic­
tion of accomplices. The purpose of this section, obviously, is to 
penetrc.:te the protective curtain of anonymity that surrounds the 
barons of the smuggling syndicates. 

Florida has not had an opportunity, as yet, to fully evaluate the 
effectiveness of this law because it was sidelined, more or less, by 
constitutional challenges during 16 of the 24 months we have had 
it on the books. The basis of the challenge was a claim that the 
provision for reduction of sentence in return for substantial assist­
ance was a violation of the equal protection clause of the U.S. 
Constitution. Florida's Supreme Court dismissed this claim in Feb­
ruary in a unanimous decision. 

We were confident that this would be the outcome, but the 
challenge had the effect of making judges and prosecutors reluc­
tant to put strong cases at risk while the constitutional cloud 
existed. State authorities have m8rie 30 cases in which the quantity 
of contraband would have permitted them to invoke the law; yet 
there have been only 3 in which defendants were sentenced under 
its provisions. There has, though, been a very interesting spinoff in 
this law being on the books. We have been told by authorities in 
Texas, Louisiana, and even California that they have noticed an 
increase in smuggling across their borders. In a significant number 
of cases where arrest resulted, defendants said they would have 
gone to Florida but changed destinations because of our minimum 
mandatory sentencing statute. This reluctance to face the State 
penalties has also been evident in joint Federal-State seizures in 
Florida. Suspects have attempted, or even asked in some situations, 
to be taken into Federal custody to avoid State prosecution. 

The Texas Legislature, using the Florida model, has just enacted 
a schedule of penalties for trafficking aimed at professional smug­
glers, including a law like ours denying postconviction bail. 

I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that the American coastline would look 
much more formidable to the syndicates and their mules if States 
and the Federal Government had such laws. 

Terms of 3 to 5 years for drug trafficking are worth the risk 
when the money stakes are so high and the syndicates readily 
provide skilled defense lawyers; where things don't seem to be 
going well, passage out of the country to exile in luxury. 

We must have State and Federal penalties that are uniformly 
tough and which contain strong incentives for defendants to assist 
in the prosecution of cases. Federal law has only recently been 
amended to increase penalties for large-scale smuggling; however, 
it is still painfully shy of carrying enough punch to constitute 
deterring the trafficking industry. 

I am advised by prison officials in Florida that there is little 
likelihood that smuggling convictions under the mandatory law 
will have sufficient significant impact on the prison popula~ion to 
be a problem. I expect the same would probably be true relating to 
Federal convictions. 

During the period in which Florida had 30 cases that would have 
fallen under the mandatory sentencing law, Federal drug enforce­
ment agencies in Florida had 128 resulting in trafficking in our 
State .. Considering Florida's standing as the Nation's leading im­
portatIOn State where Federal enforcement is concentrated, we can 
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see that the impact on Federal corrections would not be significant, 
at least under current conditions. The chief shortcomings of crimi­
nal justice everywhere today are lack of resources to arrest and 
convict and the absence of laws that fit the pattern of criminal 
activity. 

It would be a serious oversight for this committee to propose 
tougher drug· sentencing laws without accompanying statutes to 
reform bail procedures. Bail lost its significance long ago as a 
means of guaranteeing the appearance of drug defendants to stand 
trial. It is obvious to me that those engaged in trafficking are more 
concerned today with the price of bail than the length of sentence 
that might be imposed. The price of bail has become the price of 
freedom. In Florida's experience, bail of up to amounts like $2 
million have been an acceptable cost of' doing business for a syndi­
cate grossing $100 million or $200 million a year. 

Florida's law denying postconviction bail to smugglers has in a 
number of' cases resulted in cooperation by defendants in return for 
trial 0:". lesser charges. Senator Chiles of Florida has introduced a 
bill, Senate bill 1253, that would establish conditions for denying 
bail to defendants who fall into certain categories. These would 
cover persons with previous narcotics offenses, persons on proba­
tion or parole, fugitives from justice, or those dangerous or likely to 
engage in further illegal activities. 

I hope the Congress will seriously consider legislation of this 
kind and put an end to the farce of bail that exists in drug 
enforcement today. Likewise, Congressman Shaw and I have ex­
changed correspondence and information on bail statutes that I 
know he is considering for introduction. 

Finally, I would like to mention the usefulness of RICO prosecu­
tions in putting a financial bite on smugglers. The two-attorney 
RICO unit in my office has recovered more than $1 million, 10 
times what that unit cost the taxpayers, in less than 2 years that it 
has been in operation. This law, which contains criminal penalties 
and allows civil forfeiture of assets obtained in racketeering can 
put a serious crimp in the incentive for engaging in smuggling, 
which is money. We have ~one it successfully. We intend to do 
more. 

The committee may want to look at the Federal RICO law and 
consider what might be done there and begin utilizing it on a wider 
scale. 

I would like to say again that Florida appreciates very much 
your attention to the serious problems that we face in narcotics 
enforcement. I think I can speak for all Southern States when I say 
that we need your help and are glad that it is receiving the 
attention that it is today. 

Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Smith. 
[Mr. Smith's prepared statement follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ATTORNEY GENERAL JIM SMITH, STATE OF FLORIDA 

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appreciate the 
opportunity to testify today on Florida's sentencing practices in 
narcotics cases. 

We, in Florida, are pleased with the attention Congress and the 
Administration are now giving the problem of drug smuggling. 

As you know, it is the number one crime problem in my s'tate and, 
unfortunately, 'its largest single commercial activity--an illegal 
trade said to be worth between fiVe and seven billion dollars a year. 

We have no expectation of changing that situation-~or preventing 
it from getting worse--with~ut substantial help from the federal government. 

Working with other states, the National Association of Attorneys 
General and the National Federation of Parents for Drug-Free Youth, we 
have made a series of recommendations for federal action that are-now 
under active consideration. 

We have been greatly encouraged by the receptive and cooperative 
attitude of Reagan Administration officials at the highest level. 

Because Florida is geographically convenient to the leading source 
countries of Latin America, it has the most pervasive drug problem of any state. 

The Drug Enforcement i\dministration estimates that 40 percent of the 
domestic demand for recrCdtional drugs is supplied through the 
Florida connection. 

I have seen estimates that as much as ,70 percent of the mar~Juana 
and 80 percent of the cocaine are moved or brokered through smuggling 
syndicates based in Florida. 

I have no. reason to doubt this When more than 1,300 pounds of high-purity 
cocaine worth $150 million are seized by state agents in a ten-day period, 
a'nd we are told only about one in tf!n such shipments are interdicted. 

The concentration cf smuggling activity in Florida has been 
accompanied by a steady increase in the overall rate of crime. Last 
year, while the national increase was ten percent, the rate for Florida was 
18 percent with a 27 percent jump in violent crime. 

Much of this increase is attributed to the criminal activity surrounding 
the smuggling business, such as turf wars, payoff disputes and killings to silence witnesses. 
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Drug money is also flowing into the legitimate economy through banks, 
real estate purchases and business investments that facilitate the laundering 
of cash. We do not know the full extent to which it is being used to 
corrupt public officials, but we have no doubt it is being done. 

Florida's controlled substance laws were substantially strengthened 
in 1979 in response to the Weight of eVidence of the circumstances I have just described. 

The Legislature enacted a schedule of mandatory penalties for various 
degrees of trafficking that have given Florida one of the toughest 
anti-smuggling laws in the nation. 

These range from three to fifteen years imprisonment for marijuana 
. importation beginning at 100 pounds; three to fifteen years for cocaine 
above 28 grams and three to twenty-five years for hard drugs such as 
morphine, opium and herOin. 

The mandatory penalties are determined by the type of contraband and 
"lhich of dlree degrees of seriousness, based on amount of contraband, 
are specified in the conviction, 

Each conviction is accompanied by a mandatory fine as well, ranging 
from $25,000 for 100 or more pounds of marijuana to $500,000 for 28 
or more grams of hard drugs. 

The law says these sentences may not be Suspended, deferred or 
withheld and that no person cqnvicted shall be eligible for parole before serving the mandatory minimum • 

This law, a copy of which I will leave with the committee, was followed 
in 1980 by a statute denying post-conviction bail to smugglers. 

This is a powerful damper on the romance of smuggling, particularly 
for the pro~essionals who would otherwise expect to be released on bail of 
virtually any amount within a matter of hours. 

An ,important feature of Florida's mandatory sentence law is a 
provision allowing reduction of sentence for defendants' who provide 
substantial assistance in the identification, arrest or conviction of accomplices. 

The purpose of this section, obViously, is to penetrate the protective 
curtain of anonymity that surrounds the barons of the smuggling syndicates. 
These are the people we must reach in order to break the sophisticated 
smuggling chain that crosses international boundaries. 

Florida has not had an opportunity as yet to evaluate the effectiveness 
of this law because it was sidelined, more or less, by a constitutional 
challenge during 16 of the 24 months we have had it on the books. 
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The basis of the challenge was a claim that the provision for 
reduction of sentence in return for substantial assistance was a violation 
of equal protection rights. The Florida Supreme Cciurt dismissed this claim 
in February. 

We were confident this would be the outcome, but the challenge had 
the effect of making judges and prosecutors reluctant to put.strong cases 
at risk while the constitutional cloud existed. 

State aut~orities have made 30 cases in which the quantity of 
contraband would have permitted them to invoke the law, yet there have been 
only three in which defendants we/:e sentenced under its provisions. 

There has been an interesting spinoff, however. We have been told 
by authorities in Texas, Georgia, Louisiana and even California that they 
have noticed an increase in smuggling across their bo~ders. 

Texas officials verified this activity by tracing the purchase of 
property along the Gulf Coast to suspected smugglers seeking privacy and 
closer control of their activities. 

In a significant number of cases where arrests resulted, defendants 
said they would have gone to Florida but changed destinations because of the 
mandatory sentences. 

This reluctance to face the state penalties has also been evident 
in joint federal-state seizures in Florida. Suspects have attempted to 
be taken into federal custody to avoid state prosecution. 

It is evident that traffickers who know about the Florida law are 
reacting in a way that shows their fear of it. We intend, not that it has 
been constitutionally upheld, to use it to make Florida a state in which 
smugglers place themselves at considerable risk. 

The Texas Legislature, using the Florida model, has just enacted 
a schedule for penalties for traffickin'g aim.ed at the professional 
smuggler, including a law denying them post-conviction bail. 

I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that the American coastline wo~t look 
much more formidable to the syndicates and their mules if more states-­
and the federal government--had such laws. 

Those who deal in dependency and addiction, and who rea~h for the 
young to ensure future markets for their goods, will not be deterred 
by anything less. 

The staggering profits of the drug trade are a lure to criminality 
that borders on addiction itself. 

Time after time in Florida we have seen defendants who have been 
released on six-figure bail going right back to smuggling--and getting 
caught again. 
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The ability of the syndicates to recruit from every segment of the 
population, including the professionals, by holding out the temptation of 
instant wealth is insidious. 

oto J A law enforcement officer earning $1~ to 12,000 a year and pressured 
by inflation and high interest rates is hard-pressed to turn his back on 
a $25,000 payoff that can be earned overnight. 

Financial: institutions caught in the interest crunch find it difficult 
,to turn away multimillion dollar deposits about which no questions are to 
be asked. 

Sellers of real estate, high-speed yachts, airplanes and specialized 
electronic gear find it easy, with the economy in its current slump, to 

.deal in cash that smells of drugs. 

Attorneys who show up in courthouses even before the charges are typed, 
and who participate in the formation of secret land trusts for the investment 
of drug capital, have the same problem. 

We simply have to deal harshly with a criminal enterprise of such 
scope and which is so all-pervasive as to threaten the very fabric of society. 

Terms of three to five years for drug trafficking are worth the risk 
when the money stakes are so high and the syndicates readily provide skilled 
defense lawye,rs or, if things don't go well, pa.ssage out of the country 
to exile in luxury. 

This insures the continued anonymity of the syndicate bosses. And, 
as I have said, replacements are virtually standing in line to do the actual. 
work of smuggling. 

We 'must bring the risks into better balance with the rewards. 

We must place the financiers of trafficking in greater jeopardy. 

We must have state and federal penalties that are uniformly tough and 
which contain strong incentives for defendants to assist in the prosecution 
of others. 

Federal law has only recently been amended to increase penalties for 
large-scale smuggling. However, it is still painfully shy of carrying enough 
punch to constitute a deterrent to the trafficking industry. 

I am advised by prison officials in Florida that there is little 
likelihood that smuggling convictions under the mandatory law will have 
sufficient impact on prison population to be a problem. I expect the 
same would be true of federal convictions. 
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During the period in which Plorida had 30 cases that would have fallen 
under the mandatory sentence law, federal drug enforcement agencies had 128 
r,esulting from trafficking in Florida. 

Considering Florida's standing as the nation's leading importation 
state, where federal enforcement is concentrated, we can see that the impact 
on federal corrections would not be significant--at least under current 
conditions. 

In 1979, there 
courts of Florida. 
or guilty pleas and 
withheld. 

were 7,200 felony drug cases taken up by the circuit 
Of these, 40 percent were disposed of in convictions 
51 percent ended in acquittal or with adjudication 

This appears to be a considerable fallout" but thj fact is many of 
these drug defendants enter the prison system under other charges arising 
out of the same criminal activity. 

For example, in a sample of 139 inmates sentenced for felony possession 
of marj.juana, 62 of the cases also involved burglary, 31 involved armed 
robbery and 46 such offenses as aggravated assault or sexual battery. 

Prosecutors will frequently proceed with these charges when circum­
stances are such that convictions are more likely and the defendants will 
serve an equal or greater amount of time. 

Today, the chief shortcomings of criminal justice everywhere are lack 
of the resources to Rrrest and convict and absence of laws that fit 
the pattern of criminal activity. 

It would be a serious oversight for this, committee to propose tougher 
drug sentencing laws without accompanying statutes to reform bail 
procedures. 

Bail lost its significance l~ng ago as a means of guaranteeing the 
appearance of drug defendants to stand trial. 

It is obvious to me that those'engaged in trafficking are more 
concerned today with the price of bail than the length of sentence that 
might be imposed. The price of bail has become the price of freedom. 

In one of the largest drug cases eyer made by the Drug Enforcement 
Administration in Florida, the principal defendant ,.,as a man named Jose 
Fernandez who lived in Vero Beach in a house valued at $750,000. 

Fernandez was indicted in New Orleans on federal charges. Bail was 
set at $20 million, reduced to $10 million and later to .$500 thousand 
hy a federal judge who said agents had not produced evidence he would 
f:Jrf{il;t bail. The defendant quickly put up the money. 
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I don't have to tell you that this man, who is said to have accumulated 
$30 to 40 million in his years as a smuggling baron, did not appear 
in court. 

In Flori~a's experience, bail of up to $2 million has been 
an acceptable cost of doing business for a syndicate grossing $100 or 200 
million a year. 

Florida's law denying post-conviction bail to smugglers has in a 
number of cases resulted in cooperation by defendants in return for trial 
on lesser charges. 

Finally, I would like to mention the usefulness of RICO prosecutions 
in putting a financial bite on smugglers. The two-attorney RICO unit 
in my office has recovered more than $1 million--ten times its 
cost to the ta~payers--in the two years it has 'been in operation. 

This law, which contains criminal penalties and allows civil 
forfeiture of assets obtained in racketeering, can put a serious crimp' in the 
incentive for engaging in smuggling--which is money. 

We've done it successfully. We intend to do more. The committee 
may want to look at the federal RICO law and consider what might be done to 
begin utilizing it on a wider scale. 

I want to say again that Florida appreciates your attention to the 
ser{ous problems we face in narcotics enforcement. I think all of the 
southern border states join me in that statement. 

In fact, the Southern Conference of Attorneys General adopted a 
resolution several weeks ago urging developme~t of a comprehensive 
federal policy toward drug enforcement. The work of this committee is an 
essential aspect of any such policy. 

I am honored that you asked me to testify. If there is anything else 
I can do to assist the committee in its work, consider me at your service. 

Thank you. 
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Mr. ZEFERETTI. Mr. Coleman? 

TESTIMONY OF J. MARSHALL COLEMAN, ATTORNEY GENERAL 
FOR THE COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA 

Mr. COLEMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the 
committee. 

The epidemic of drug trafficking which Attorney General Smith 
has talked about is reaching into Virginia. We are not at the same 
stage that Florida is in, and we have not gotten. this far in ref?rm­
ing our laws, but I am here today to say to thIS select .C?mmlttee 
that the major drug problems so common to urban localIties across 
America and so pervasive in Florida are now being encountered up 
and down the eastern seaboard. 

Illegal drug trafficking and the problems that are associated with 
it have hit Virginia with full force, and Virginia is moving quickly 
to step up our antidrug trafficking law enforcement efforts. For the 
past 3 years our office, the State po~ice, a?d oth~rs have soug~t 
authority to call a statewide grand Jury, lmmumty for. key ''':It­
nesses in major criminal cases, greater access to grand Jury mm­
utes for prosecutors, and other measures which would enhance our 
fight against multijurisdictional crime. 

Now, with major drug smugglipg operations using ~ur S.ta~e .and 
with increased evidence of orgamzed CrIme elsewhere m Vlrgmla, I 
believe that our legislature will provide those tools to our law 
enforcement officials. 

Since I have been in office, I have been working for statewide 
standards for sentencing in order to make punishment by our 
courts more certain and more fair. I think it is awfully important 
that people be punished not on the basis of who they are, or where 
they live, or what judge decides the case, or what jury comes in 
with a verdict, but solely on the basis of the crime. Obviously drug 
smuggling is a gravely serious crime. We estimate that in Virginia 
a third of our violent crimes are associated with drugs, and I 
believe that the people in our State are waking up to the fact that 
certain punishment is a real deterrent to crime and the time for 
uniform sentencing has come. I hope it has come for the Congress 
as well. 

We are also formulating legislation which will reform Virginia's 
bail laws so that those who traffic in drugs cannot simply pay a 
large bail and then skip the State. We intend to challenge drug 
traffickers on every front, but drug trafficking is an international 
crime. The Federal Government possesses uniquely useful re­
sources which can be used to effect the quick and efficient eradica­
tion of illegal drug traffic on our east coast before it becomes more 
firmly entrenched. If we do not, and illegal drugs continue to pour 
into our country, then we will have no choice but to wage the 
costly fight against drugs on every street corner in America. 

Virginia needs your help. There are several pieces of legislation 
that are currently before Congress which will benefit us directly. 
We strongly endorse the repeal of the Percy amendment to the 
International Security Act of 1978 which prohibits the U.S. Govern­
ment from providing aid to foreign countries for herbicide spraying 
of marihuana. We must repeal the posse comitatus statute which 
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pr?h~bits ou~ !llilitary frorI?- providing information about suspected 
crmllnal actIVIty to domestic law enforcement authorities. 

It is ~sp~cially. in;portant that the Navy be authorized to assist 
fully. ~Ith mterdictIOn efforts on the high seas and that adequate 
prOVISIOn be made for the efficient routine sharing of information 
w~th State an~ local authorities. We need Federal legislation which 
WIll. allow, ~Ith people ca~ght in major narcotics operations, the 
settmg of ball at levels whIch are a realistic deterrent to skipping 
the ~ou?try. We need to se~ minimum Federal sentences for drug 
trafflckmg offenses, penaltIes that are commensurate with the 
great suffering caused by these drugs. 

I also believe that severe restrictions should be imposed on any 
parole for drug traffickers. 

Finally, I want to stress the need, which I believe is urgent for 
all of us to cooperate closely in pursuing our drug enforce~ent 
goals. Today, lack of coordination among Federal agencies has been 
a frequent impediment to enforcement efforts. There needs to be a 
much closer relationship between the various Federal agencies in­
volved and top State and local law enforcement officials. We have 
established in Virginia an association of Federal State and local 
law epforcement officials that meets on a regul~r basi~ to try to 
coordmate. It has been beneficial to Virginia and I am sure it 
would be beneficial in other States. 

The attorney general of Florida and the Legislature of Florida 
have been the cutting edge in showing us the way in all of this. I 
commend them for what they are doing and I commend this com­
mittee for taking ~n interest in this subject and I want to promise 
the J?e~?e~s of thIS committee the full and immediate cooperation 
of Vlrglma m the efforts that you are undertaking 

[Mr. Coleman's prepared statement follows:] . 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF J. MARSHALL COLEMAN, ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR THE 
COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA 

G~NTLEMEN: It is n?t no,:"el to acknowledge the serious problem which illegal drug 
traf~lC presents to. thIS natIOn. I realize that for each of you, and hundreds of other 
offiCIals across tl,us. country, how to halt this growing menace is an abiding daily 
concern, a top PrIOrIty among your public tasks. 

I am here today ~o tell you that t~e I?ajor drug problems so common to urban 
locales .across AmerIca, and so pervaSIve m the State of Florida in recent years, are 
now bemg encountered up and .down the coast of the eastern United States. 

.1 a!ll here ~o t~ll l~u t~at Illegal drug trafficking and the problems associated 
WIth It have hIt VlrgmIa WIth full force. 

I am her~ to sa:y that Virgi~ia is acting now to minimize and prevent illegal drug 
traffic and ItS varIed harmful Impact. 

And,. on Virginia's behalf, I want to ask this Committee and the Congress to fully 
apprecIate the nature of the problem besetting the Atlantic Seaboard states and I 
wa~t to ask for your cooperation in several specific ways. 

FIrst, let me stre~s ~he nature of the problem we are facing. 
Illegal drug traffIckmg ha~ ~ecome one of this country's largest industries. United 

States A~torney General WIllIam ~r7nc~ Smith recently reported that the retail 
value of Illegal d:ug~ reac~ed $78 bIllIon m 1978. At the rate this traffic has grown, 
the natIOnal retaIl bIll. for Illegal drugs could now easily be over $100 billion a year. 
. Illegal drug traffickmg presents overwhelming problems to law enforcement offi­

CIals. 
prug~ feed violent cri.me. peal~rs fight over its control. Addicts commit daily 

cr~mes In order to buy It. It s estImated that as many as one-third of all violent 
crImes are drug-related. 
. We ~annot igno~e .the ~hre.at that large amounts of uncontrolled cash pose to the 
mtegrIty of our cnmmal JustIce system. 
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And let us not forget the personal tragedy which drugs bring to the user and his 
or her friends and family. Let us not forget the reason these drugs are illegal in the 
first place. These substances are controlled and must remain controlled because of 
their devastating effect on an individual's health, on an individual's ability to 
function, on an individual's sense of responsibility toward others. 

Now I do not pretend that drug traffic is rampant in the State of Virginia, or that 
we have experienced its impact as has, for instance, the State of Florida. But we 
have certainly seen the head of this dragon. Only last week, a Virginia State Police 
spokesman speaking before a lel?islative commission called drug trafficking "the No. 
1 criminal problem in Virginia.' 

From its initial days last January, the administration of President Ronald Reagan 
has made action against illegal drugs a national priority. Presidential Counselor Ed 
Meese underscored this to me in a private meeting last month, in which I briefed 
him on the drug problem in Virginia and sought his help for measures I'm outlining 
here today. Only two weks ago, the renewed commitment to this cause which is now 
evident in the Congress was emphasized to me when I met with Senate Majority 
Leader Howard Baker and solicited his assistance with Paraquat legislation. 

Two groups with which I am affiliated, the National Association of Attorneys 
General and the State Drug Enforcement Alliance, have asked in loud, clear terms 
that federal attention be focused on the drug problem where it is growing fastest­
in the "arc" of states reaching from California across our southern border to 
Florida, and then up the Atlantic Coast to at least the Chesapeake Bay. 

In recent years, national drug enforcement efforts have centered on the heroin 
traffic from Southeast Asia. Although heroin is readily available in Virginia's cities, 
and its purity has substantially increased in recent months, the bulk of our illegal 
drug traffic, and that of our sister states to the south, is in marijuana and cocaine. 
In fact, these coastal states are now the primary beachhead for illegal narcotics 
coming into the United States. 

I want to direct your attention to the Atlantic Seaboard and the rapid increase in 
drug traffic we've experienced since Colombia became the main supplier of ma.rijua­
na and cocaine to the States. And I want to note that since the State of Florida has 
implemented effective drug enforcemem measures, we are seeing a rapid increase in 
illegal drug traffic further up the coast. 

Only two weeks ago today, Virginia State Police and Drug Enforcement Adminis­
tration' personnel seized 15,000 pounds of marijuana in a farmhouse near the James 
River, a major Cheseapeake Bay tributary. It was believed to be part of a shipment 
from Colombia. 

Last December, a Panamanian vessel with a Colombian crew ran aground at the 
mouth of the York River, also a Chesapeake Bay tributary, with about 20 tons of 
marijuana aboard. 

In December of 1978, State Police seized 13,000 pounds of Colombian marijuana 
brought ashore from the James River, of a total shipment estimated to be 25 tons. 
About $2 million in cash was also confiscated from those arrested. 

Virginia is moving quickly to step up our anti-drug trafficking law enforcement 
efforts. 

At both the state and federal levels, we need better legal instruments to fight 
violent crime, drug traffickers and organized crime. For the past three years, my 
Office, Virginia's State Police, and others have sought authority to call a statewide 
grand jury, immunity for key witnesses in major criminal cases, greater access to 
grand jury records for prosecutors, and other measures which would enhance our 
fight against multi-jurisdictional crime. 

Now, with major drug smuggling operations using our state, and with increased 
evidence of organized crime elsewhere in Virginia, I believe that our legislature will 
provide these tools to our law enforcement officials. 

Since my first day in Office as Virginia's Attorney General, I have been fighting 
for statewide standards for sentencing, in order to make punishment by our courts 
both more certain and more fair. I believe that people are waking up to the fact 
thflt certain punishment 10 a real deterrent to crime and that the time for uniform 
s0uencing has come. 

Though we oppose gun control, we already provide an extra penalty in Virginia 
for crimes committed with a gun. I've proposed further toughening of this statute, 
and I think we're going to get it. 

I'm very pleased with the mandatory minimum sentence for drug traffickers 
which was recently passed by the legislature and upheld by the courts in Florida. 
and we're going to seek similar legislation in Virginia. 

Drug traffickers must know that if they're going to commit the crime then they'll 
have to "do the time." Our judiciary needs to understand the gravity of drug 
offenses. With sentencing uniformity set by our legislature, with the educational 
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impact of public oplUIOn, and with corrective processes within our state court 
system, I am confident that Virginia's judges wVl be imposing future sentences 
which are commensurate with the crime committed. 

We're also formulating legislation now which will reform Virginia's bail laws so 
that those who traffic in drugs cannot simply pay a large bail and skip the state. 

We intend to challenge drug traffickers on every front. 
But drug trafficking is an international crime. The federal government possesses 

uniquely useful resources which should be utilized to effect the quick and efficient 
eradication of illegal drug traffic on our east coast before it becomes firmly en­
trenched. If we do not, and illegal drugs continue to pour into this country, then we 
will have no choice but wage the costly fight against drugs on every street corner in 
America. 

Virginia needs your help and we need it now. There are several pieces of legisla­
tion currently before Congress which will benefit us directly. 

(1) We strongly endorse the repeal of the Percy Amendment to the International 
Security Act of 1978, which prohibits the United States Government from providing 
aid to foreign governments for herbicide spraying of marijuana. 

The repeal of the Percy Amendment is included in both the House and Senate 
authorizations for the Foreign Assistance Act. It passed the Senate earlier this 
week. It has passed the House Foreign Affairs Committee and I strongly urge you 
and your colleagues to support it on the floor. 

This measure will allow the use of the effective herbicide Paraquat to kill mari­
juana crops in the field. Marijuana tainted by Paraquat may have some harmful 
effects on those who smoke it. For this reason, I hope that the herbicides used can 
be dyed or scented as a warning to those who may purchase and use marijuana 
which has been sprayed before harvest. 

The funds for spraying Colombian marijuana should be made available immedi­
ately and arrangements facilitated with the Colombian government. It is far easier 
and far less expensive to stop illegal drugs at their soutce. If Colombia seeks United 
States assistance in developing substitute crops in orde)," to replace this export loss, 
then we should consider providing this aid. 

(2) We must repeal the posse comitatus statute which prohibits our military from 
providing information about suspected criminal adivity to domestic law enforce­
ment authorities. 

Both the House and Senate Armed Services Committees have voted to repeal this 
statute. 

Although we do not wish for our military to become involved in domestic intelli­
gence or law enforcement operations, their routine patrol of our borders and their 
capacity for surveillance represent an enormous potential for impeding the entry of 
illegal drugs by both sea and air. It is especially important that the Navy be 
authorized to fully assist with interdiction efforts on the high seas. 

In repealing posse comitatus, adequate provision must be made for the efficient 
routine sharing of information with state and local authorities. 

In addition to the repeal of posse comitatus, I would suggest to this Committee 
that consideration be given to assistance from the Central Intelligence Agency. 
Certainly information which they routinely develop could be useful to drug enforce­
ment authorities. 

(3) Interdiction or destruction of illegal drugs at the source costs only a fraction of 
what stopping an equivalent amount of drugs on the street costs. 

Eradication of drugs in their source countries should be a top priority for the 
United States State Department and our embassies in these countries. 

I support the provision of necessary resources to enable the Coast Guard to fully 
exercise its new authority to interdict drug smugglers on the high seas. 

I would support legislation enabling the Federal Aviation Administration to 
assume specific responsibilities in reporting and intercepting planes used in drug 
smuggling, and in prosecuting lawbreakers. 

The U.S. Customs Service is another strategically placed agency which can pro­
vide useful information on various international transactions. 

(4) The full utilization of several appropriate federal agencies should constitute 
the most efficient means of using taxpayers' dollars to fight illegal drug traffic. 

Congress should pass the legislation necessary to encourage the Internal Revenue 
Service to share with law enforcement authorities certain information indicating a 
crime may have been committed. Such changes in IRS procedures would aid law 
enforcement agencies in the investigation of major suspected narcotics traffickers. 

Senate bill Nos. 732 and 1010 and House bill Nos. 1501 and 1502 would require 
that IRS take an affirmative role (acting with a court-ordered decree) when it has 
information that may be useful to the Justice Department . 
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Every American citizen has the obligation to inform law enforcelll:ent authoriti.es 
should they have knowledge of a crime. The Internal Revenue SerVIce, through I~S 
interpretation of the 1976 Tax Reform Act, has considered itself exempted from thIS 
obligation; Congress should clearly reject this notion. 

(5) I welcome greater involvement in drug enforcement by the Federal B~reau of 
Investigation. More emphasis should be placed on .sei~ing ass~ts bought w~th drug 
money. The FBI has developed considerable expertIse m trackmg drug traffic. cash. 
We may need broader federal legislation to allow the FBI and other agenCIes to 
more effectively seize drug traffickers' assets. . . 

(6) I strongly agree with Attorney General SmIth when he rec~ntIy SaId that our 
war on drugs is being undermined by lenient bail procedures whIch let top suspect­
ed drug dealers flee prosecution at relatively low cost.. Smith says that the D~ug 
Enforcement Administration is now chasing 3,000 fugItives who fled after bemg 
caught the first time, DEA has only 2,000 agents, .. 

We need federal legislation which will allow, with people caught m major narcot­
ics operations, the setting of bail at levels which are a realistic deterrent to skipping 
the country. Perhaps bail should be set at the price which any confiscated drugs 
would sell for on the street, And we should deny bail pending appeal to people who 
have been convicted of major drug charges. 

(7) We need to set minimum federal penalties for drug trafficking offenses­
penalties commensurate with the varied suffering caused by these drugs, Severe 
restrictions should be imposed on any parole for drug traffickers. 

Frankly, gentleman, from top to bottom, those persons pushing drugs in this 
country just do not perceive much risk in doing what they do. We need to change 
that with tough laws, tough enforcement, vigorous prosecution, and tough sentenc­
ing. And those of us with a sworn obligation to protect the public have a special 
responsibility to make our criminal justice system work. 

(8) With all our drug enforcement activities, we must never neglect the insepara­
ble relationship of narcotics racketeers and organized crime. Organized crime fig­
ures frequently call the shots in drug trafficking, bankrolling its operations ana. 
reaping its enormous profits. 

Senate bill No. 814 and House bill No. 3268, the Organized Crime Act of 1981, 
designed to deal with organized crime and violent crime, is very supportive of 
federal and state drug enforcement and I support its passage. 

(9) Finally, I want to stress the urgent need for all of us to cooperate very closely 
in pursuing our drug enforcement goals. To date, lack of coordination among federal 
agencies has been a frequent impediment of enforcement efforts. 

There needs to be a much closer relationship between the various federal agencies 
involved and top state and local law enforcement officials. 

I urge you to support and to assist the administration's efforts to establish a clear 
and workable delineation of the federal role in combatting illegal drug trafficking. 

I promise you Virginia's full and immediate cooperation in all these endeavors. 
Together we can succeed. Half-measures and separate efforts will not work. The 

scope and dimension of the problem sh'buld bind us to this task. Surely we cannot 
allow this corrupt, violent criminal industry to continue to flourish in our society. 

Thank you. 

Mr. ZEFERETTI. Thank you, Mr. Coleman. 
I want to thank the both of you, really, for a very informative 

kind of testimony. We will start some of the questions. I am going 
to ask a few questions and then, if you will forgive me, I have to 
leave to go to another committee hearing and I will ask Mr. Beard 
to take over the chair at that time. 

Let me ask the both of you: one of the things that we found in 
New York City was that the kind of mandatory sentences that the 
State imposed on drug cases or in prosecuting possession cases, 
that we found problems within the prison system and it had an 
impact on the whole criminal justice system overall because most 
of the cases that came before it had to be in its entirety, had trials 
and had to go forward. Nobody would bargain on those kinds of 
cases and nobody would have any plea-bargaining procedures to 
follow. 
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What is your feeling in getting on with plea bargaining on drug 
trafficking cases or drug possession cases, No.1; and No.2, what do 
you feel about the impact on the prison system overall? 

Our problems have been that it is the city jail, the detention 
areas, that have had the biggest problems because they have been 
the ones that have been overcrowded. Second, they have been the 
ones that the Federal courts have created or have instituted man­
dates for those localities to comply with which they can't" There 
are minimum standards that they have to reach, and they have 
had that kind of a problem. So by creating a mandatory kind of 
sentencing procedure, with high bails and that kind, we have found 
an impact on detention areas and the criminal justice sys~em over­
all. 

I would just like both of you to touch on that kind of thing. 
Mr. COLEMAN. Well, we have not gotten as far as Attorney Gen­

eral Smith has on this, but we find, with respect to the second 
question that about 40 percent of the people in the prisons in 
Virginia are there for nonviolent crimes. Now, that doesn't mean 
that we can release them or that we should. Many of them would 
have to be in jail or prison; I am satisfied of that. But I think the 
problem that we have identified is that no one is establishing the 
priorities of who ought to be behind bars. 

We have a system in Virginia where we have to accept everyone 
that the local judges send to us. We have example after example of 
disparity, where a person in one part of the State gets a very long 
sentence for a crime that routinely is given probation in another 
part of the State. What we need to do, I think, in Virginia, with 
uniform sentencing, is to establish the priorities and say: "We have 
10,000 spaces that are now available. Who do we want to go into 
those spaces? We want murderers, robbers, rapists, drug traffick­
ers." 

I think if we begin to establish the priorities up front we can 
handle the problem within the prison. What the general assembly 
has done in the past is to come in and release people early. For 
example, we had this a couple years dgO. The general assembly 
came in and said that everyone that had not yet gotten parole 
would get out 6 months early, but the flaw in that was that the 
worst offenders were back on the street. 

With respect to the second part, I like the idea of trying to have 
some sort of compromise between almost unfettered discretion, 
which is what we see in many States now, and mandatory sentenc­
ing, which leaves no discretion to the judge by establishing a 
system of presumptive sentencing which says that a prisoner must, 
or a criminal once convicted must be sentenced according to guide­
lines. There can be enhancements for his past offenses. There can 
be reductions for other factors. But in the final analysis, the seri­
ous offenders will go to jail and prison unless the judge will demon­
strate in writing why that person ought not to go there. 

The advantage of that to me is that it makes the exception very 
exceptional. It guides the hands of the judges, and if you look at 
our laws in any of the 50 States that have not yet adopted some 
system of mandatory or uniform sentencing, there really are no 
guidelines. The most important part of a trial to most defendants 
turns out to be how much time they are going to spend behind 
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bars, but it is a no man's land right now. There is nothing i? t~e 
books that shows how much time a person should spend. I thmk If 
we guide the hands of our judges and givE: them a more rational 
way of sentencing, that we can accommodat~ ?ur system to the 
needs in prisons and to the needs of plea bargammg. . 

Mr. ZEFERETTI. Don't you feel that kind of aspect, though, IS 
going to lead itself to a little bit of ~oggi?g.o~ the sy.stem? I don't 
know what kind of system you have m Vlrg:.ma, but I.n ~ew York, 
for argument's sake, everything comes out of the cnmm~l court; 
everything comes out of one tunnel, so t08peak, and ther~ IS reB;lly 
no classification of offense in that sense. Everybody that IS commg 
through, the prosecutors go over ~he case and make a determina­
tion whether they want to go to tnal or whether they want to take 
a plea and work it that way. 

Unfortunately, under the drug provisions, it is man~atory that 
possession or trafficking in certain amounts, you are gomg to go to 
trial which creates that kind of a problem for the prosecutors and 
for the district attorney's office to function, really, because there is 
a backlog of those kinds of cases. 

Mr. COLEMAN. The prosecutors have spoken to me about this 
problem from the very beginning, and what we have done in the 
proposal that we have is to, I think, solve that problem. The 
prosecutors were concerned about two bites at the apple. W ~ now 
have jury sentencing in ':'irgjpi~. A lot. of tim7s a ,Perso,n wIll not 
take a jury because he IS arrald the Jury wIll gIve hIm a long 
sentence. Of course, the prosecutors have that as an advantage. 
They can ask for a jury themselves. 

What we have done is to say that with the new uniform sentenc­
ing that a factor can be added or can be subtracted from the 
sentence for a guilty plea. I think that is constitutional, I think it 
is appropriate, and we can say to somebody: "You come in and 
plead guilty, you are going to do better. You are still going to have 
to serve time, but if you are convicted you are not going to get that 
credit at all." 

Mr. ZEFERETTI. Do you think we should have a separate court? 
Mr. COLEMAN. I don't think we need it in Virginia. I think that 

the courts that we now have can handle all of' these cases and, in 
fact, the clogging of the courts in Virginia is not yet the problem 
that it is elsewhere. 

Mr. ZEFERETTI. We have, under the mandatory structure, there is 
no plea bargaining. Here the first offender gets the same as those 
that have been involved in it over a period of time, and you are 
going to go to trial, you are going to go through the whole process. 

Mr. COLEMAN. What I am trying to say, though, the suggestion 
that we have made is slightly different and Jim has some experi­
ence, so he can say better, but what we have tried to promote is 
the idea that we don't want to take all the flexibility and all the 
discretion out of the system; we think that you remove it one place, 
it shows up someplace else. There are less convictions. The charges 
are reduced. Somehow people are still getting discretion in the 
system if you take it all out in sentencing. 

What we have said is that we want to provide guidelines. We 
want to provide a presumptive sentence which should guide the 
judges. They can subtract or add to it based on the factors, and 

.. 

" 

... 

21 

that one factor can be, if a person pleads guilty, he is still going to 
have .to go ~o jail or prison, but he is not going to have to go for as 
long If he dId not plead guilty and we believe that is constitutional 
and appropriate. 

Mr. ZEFERETTI. Thank you. 
Mr. Smith, do you want to respond to that also? 
Mr. SMITH. Yes, sir. 
Overcrowding within the State prison system in Florida and at 

the jail level, city and county jails, is a tremendous problem in our 
State. We have one of the highest per capita prison populations in 
the country. I think we are third behind California and Texas. 
With the refugee problem we are experiencing now in southeast 
Florida, the county jails there and the State prisons in that area 
are tremendously overloaded. In fact, we had to go to the great 
extreme of filing suit against the Federal Government to try to get 
them to take some of those Mariel refugees into Federal custody so 
it is a tremendous problem. ' 

Our statute really, you know, if you are charged under traffick­
ing there is no plea bargaining, and it is a 3- to 25-year minimum­
mandatory sentence, but we think the problem is the extent in our 
State, that we have to approach it that way. Florida has been 
careful in the sentencing area. We don't have very many mini­
mum-mandatory-type sentences across the board, but this is an 
area where we feel, to send a message that has to be sent to people 
that want to take the risk to engage in this kind of activity, the 
consequences when they are caught will be very, very severe. 

We are committed in Florida, you know, to continue to build the 
kind of prison facilities we are going to have to have to take care of 
the problem. It is very expensive, $30,000 to $35,000 per bed to 
build a prison. We feel like we are going to have to build over the 
next 10 years to meet the needs that exist two 600-person facilities 
a year, so that tells you where our commitment is and our Gover­
nor is recommending those kinds of expenditures to our legislature. 

Mr. SMITH. I hope you have better luck than we had. 
Mr. ZEFERETTI. We are still fighting over where the location of 

the prison is going to be. 
Mr. S~ITH. We have that problem. I am going to Orlando Tues­

day to kmd of beat on their county commission a little bit about 
the need for a State facility there. Everybody wants them locked 
up but nobody wants them in their back yard. 

Mr. ZEFERETTI. Nobody wants to spend the money, either. 
~~ .. SMI;rH. Th~ other thing, though, that I think will get the 

polItIcIans attentIOn, we have some counties in Florida now where 
for every inmate that is taken in, they have to release one or two 
and the politicians have to start having to live with the conse~ 
quence ?f a person who is released under a court-Qrdered cap like 
that gomg out and committing a violent crime and with that 
blame being placed at their feet, they will start a'ppropriating the 
money to build the cells. 

Mr. ZEFERETTI. I would hope that you would take a look at my 
b~ll, wh~ch leads . local government to that end and hopefully that 
kmd of mtroductIOn would be accepted by all politicians. 

Mr. Beard? 
Mr. BEARD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Mr. Smith, you made the statement that the price of bail has 
become the price of freedom. This is something t~at I hear over 
and over again, and the case that you referred to I,n .N ew Orleans 
where bail was set at $20 million, reduced to $10 mIllIon, and la.ter 
to $500,000, and the defendant quickly put up ~he money, and If I 
am not mistaken the defendant is no longer aVaIlable. 

What laws or what activities have taken place in Florida-and 
excuse me if I have not looked at your statement closely enough for 
the laws that you have on the books-but have you initiated a law 
to correct that situation? 

Mr. SMITH. Our legislature passed last year a law.denying indi­
viduals convicted under our trafficking statute any ball. 

Mr. BEARD. I understand that. 
Mr. SMITH. But we have a constitutional guarantee of bail pre­

trial. We are looking at that with the thought of a constitutional 
amendment next year to modify-I think the District of Columbia 
has a bail provision that you have to go to. court and show probab~e 
cause, you know, that the guy is not gomg to be there when It 
comes time for the trial. 

We are looking at that. In the meantime, we are. just try~ng to 
bring to the court's attention all of the horror stones, and It has 
happened, over and over, and over again in Florida; that you have 
got to set it at $5 million or $10 million or they wIll be gone. We 
have had up to $1 million. 

Mr. BEARD. Exactly. That is my point. I don't question the consti­
tutional right of an individual, let's say, before conviction to be 
granted bail. The aspect that I am questioning is the ridiculously 
low bail for people dealing with hundreds of millions of dollars, 
that $500,000 is just a drop in the bucket. 

Would you recommend-and I would like to hear comments from 
Mr. Coleman also-that the Congress look at establishing some 
type of minimum bail, whether it be tagged onto the bail set as to 
the value of the contraband, or twice the street value, or try to 
discover som~ type of formula where they still have some type of 
flexibility but at least guarantee that these ridiculously low bails 
will no longer be the case? 

Mr. SMITH. Perhaps some kind of a schedule could be worked out 
that would conform with the statute like ours, half the value, or 
whatever the street value of the drug might be, or something like 
that. It just shocks me that courts will continue to entertain bail­
reduction hearings with the track record that has been established. 
I am just shocked that the court will entertain those kinds of 
hearings. There have just been too many stories of those people 
setting up shop down in South America or Central America, living 
like a king, and we know it is going to happen when they walk out 
of the courtroom. They laugh about it. 

We have examples in Florida where a big load is coming in 
somewhere and the lawyer will show up in a little town the after­
noon before to locate all the bail bondsmen so they can set up shop 
to get them out, $100,000 or $200,000 is just nothing. 

Mr. BEARD. Have you had any situations in Florida where an 
individual lawyer representing a big drug dealer will come and try 
to negotiate with the county, contributions to the county or to a 
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charity, in efforts to have charges dropped? Have you ever had any 
precedent like that? 

Mr. SMITH. We have some lawyers in Florida targeted, that 
represent some of the big boys in the drug business, and we feel 
like some of their activities perhaps can bring them into some kind 
of a conspiracy charge, and we are investigating a lot of things like 
that right now, so it is not appropriate for me to comment. 

Mr. BEARD. I understand. 
Mr. SMITH. It really was so absurd for awhile, to me, the situa­

tion where a lawyer will go into a small community the afternoon 
before a big load of pot is coming in to locate the bail bondsmen so 
his people won't have to sit in jail for a couple of hours. We R,:,e 
looking at some folks like that that we believe, with that k:'.dd of 
prior knowledge, might have to answer a conspiracy prosecution. 

Mr. BEARD. Have you found that any of these attorneys operate 
out of more than just the State of Florida? 

Mr. SMITH. Yes, sir; they get in their Learjets and go all over the place. 
Mr. BEARD. Mr. Coleman, on the bail issue, do you have any 

comments? 
Mr. COLEMAN. Yes, sir; one 30-second comment on the jail and 

prison problem. We, like the State of Florida, are experiencing 
problems with more and more prisoners as the demographic over­
load is reaching Virginia. But we have undertaken a real prison­
building program. We have two new 500-man units that are going 
to come on next June, and we have three more in the planning stage. . 

Unlike what the chairman said, we found many of the communi­
ties are anxious to have them, that they fight over getting the 
prisons into some of these counties. I think that when you consider 
that our entire criminal justice system takes up less than 5 percent 
of the budget of Virginia, but yet concerns 99 percent of the people, 
that we are going to be able to build enough prisons to solve the problem. 

On bail, I think that we have got to be sure that it is not simply 
a cost of doing business. Again, we have not been under siege for as 
long as Florida has, but we are seeing it happen in Virginia, where 
people will post bail and it is simply a business expense and we 
never see them again. 

I am in favor of the next session of our general assembly reform­
ing our bail laws to be sure that it is more than what it now is. I 
especially like the idea that Florida has come up with of denying 
bail for post-conviction appeals. 

Mr. BEARD. Do you not think it would help if the Congress, in 
dealing with the Federal laws, could help set the example so we 
could maybe establish some type of consistency throughout this country? 

Mr. COLEMAN. That is right, and that is one thing I forgot to 
bring out when I was talking earlier. The better job that the 
attorney general of Florida does, the tougher our job becomes, 
because what we are seeing happen is that Florida is now doing a 
very good job, I think, of dealing with the problem and people are 
starting to come up the coast further, to North Carolina, to South 
Carolina, and to Virginia, and we don't want to see it happen to us 
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there. We want to do these things before we get into the problems 
that Florida has suffered. 

I think that if the Congress were to do it it would be helpful 
because we wouldn't have the case that the attorney general of 
Florida mentioned where people will ask to be taken into Federal 
custody rather than State custody. 

Mr. BEARD [presiding]. Congressman Coughlin of Pennsylvania? 
Mr. COUGHLIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Coleman, you expressed a preference, I guess I would say, for 

presumptive sentencing as opposed to a minimum mandatory sen­
tence. I guess I wondered if you felt that presumptive sentencing 
carried the deterrent effect, perhaps, that a minimum mandatory 
sentence would carry. 

Mr. COLEMAN. I think the problem with mmlmum mandatory 
sentencing is that criminals know what is going to happen if they 
commit certain crimes. They are not going to amount to anything, 
because the problem now is that people, I think, in Virginia and in 
other States, believe that there is always an out. There is parole, 
there is early release, there is probation, there is this judge, or that 
jury. 

I think the advantage with presumptive sentencing is that it 
does not take away all the discretion from a judge and bind his 
hands, but it still designates certain crimes for which prison is the 
certain alternative. Now obviously we can't establish a system 
where everybody goes to jail for every offense, but I think we ought 
to designate the ones that they should go to jail and prison for. 

I believe that presumptive sentencing is a much more workable 
system than mandatory sentencing because the experience with 
mandatory sentencing has been that discretion winds up someplace 
else. I know that in Boston that they had years ago a very tough 
mandatory law for carrying of firearms and they found a lot of 
people who were not criminal in any respect that had guns and 
had violated the law, and the result was that they would go to 
prison for it. You found that they got very few convictions then. In 
fact, even in Virginia we have a habitual offenders law, one of our 
few mandatory laws, for people who have a driving record that 
includes, among other t.hings, three driving offenses under the 
influence. . 

You always see this shying away in cases of imposing that. I 
think there are two things you can do about it. One, I think, that 
we hav~ improved in Virginia is by establishing a judicial inquiry 
and reVIew board that is available to take corrective actions when 
judges don't follow the law. I think that establishing prison as the 
alternative for certain crimes but not establishing the precise sen­
tence. is ~ goo~ alt~rnative, and I think in. other cases requiring 
that If a Judge IS gomg to depart from the gUIdelines that he has to 
justify that, and I would like to see the State have the ability to 
appeal that, because right now in Virginia if a judge releases 
someone who has committed a serious crime, I can't do anything 
about it and no citizen in Virginia can do anything about it. 

I think that the double-jeopardy question ought to leave off once 
the conviction is determined. I think the question of sentencing can 
be a matter subject to appeal, and that is true in many States-or 
in some States, I should say. 
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Mr. COUGHLIN. Let me ask Mr. Smith only, do you actually have 
cases that you are aware of where lawyers go into a town in 
advance of a shipment, with knowledge that a shipment is coming 
in, and line up the bail bondsman ahead of time? 

Mr. SMITH. That has happened in Florida; yes, sir. 
Mr. COUGHLIN. That is an astonishing thing. 
Mr. SMITH. It has been that brazen there, you know. 
Mr. COUGHLIN. Wouldn't those attorneys be guilty of something 

or other? 
Mr. SMITH. Well, we are looking at some of them real close. I 

hope that before too much time goes by that charges will be 
brought against some of these people. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. They know a crime is about to be committed. I 
would guess that they would have to, to the extent of going out and 
arranging bail bonds, be guilty of something. 

Mr. SMITH. The smugglers, they don't like to spend any time in 
those jails. I think the most delightful day that I had as attorney 
general was when a major criminal case was filed, and at the same 
time we filed a civil RICO action and were able to place liens on 
property, and houses, and cash that these people had to the extent 
that they couldn't raise their bail for several days, and they got to 
spend about 1 week in a very small county jail, and they were very 
uncomfortable. We hope that there will be more of that kind of 
thing in the future. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Do you feel that in Florida your mandatory mini­
mum sentence law has had the effect of having judges reduce their 
rate of convictions? 

Mr. SMITH. Well, the judges are not-I am not sure I understand 
your question. Not following the statute? 

Mr. COUGHLIN. What I am trying to say is, do you find that 
convictions are less likely because of that law? 

Mr. SMITH. No, sir; I don't think so. The judges are going to 
follow this statute. Because of the constitutional challenges the 
first 16 months it was on the books, prosecutors were reluctant to 
charge under it. We had about seven or eight circuit court judges 
that had declared it unconstitutional. Until we resolved that in the 
Florida Supreme Court, prosecutors just weren't bringing charges 
under it. 

Now it is being used. We know that a lot of the unloading 
business is going to other States because of the stiff penalties. We 
are getting a lot of valuable information from people who are 
charged under this, and the only way they can have their time 
reduced is to provide us with information that will help in other 
prosecutions. 

This is a very valuable tool that we think is beginning to work 
effectively and will work effectively. 

Mr. BEARD. If the gentleman will yield, I would like to clear up 
one thing, because I know Mr: Coleman used the example of some­
one that is caught carrying a gun, that they had ,mandatory sen­
tences in Massachusetts. You found some convictions not taking 
place because this man had a clean record. 

But in your mandatory sentencing, you are talking about big 
drug pushers. 
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Mr. SMITH. Yes; that is the point. Our laws are not a!med at the 
casual user in any way. We start at 100 pounds of manhuana! you 
know, for a 3-year minimum mandatory; 10,000 pounds of manhua-
na would bring a 5-year minimum m~ndatory. . 

So it is aimed at the dealers, the bIg boys. It does not Impact the 
casual usei' at all. The courts are not reluctant for that reason. 

Mr. COLEMAN. Yes, sir; I would like to say I support that because 
I think he is exactly right. What I was trying to m~ke a different 
point is you have got to be careful about the promISCUOUS use of 
mandatory sentencing, because you undermine the whole sy~tem. 
But when it is focused, as theirs is, on the dealers, I am convmced 
the judges would follow it. And I think we have remedies if they 
don't. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. SHAW. Mr. Chairman, I would also like to praise Mr. Cole­

man for the good work that he is doing in the area of drug 
enforcement. One of the things about living in Washington is you 
are constantly reminded of what is going on in Virginia. And I am 
glad you did make the point that what Florida d?es, does impact 
indeed upon Virginia, as it does the rest of the NatIOn. 

You mentioned, I believe, in your testimony that 5 percent of the 
budget, State budget in Virginia is going toward the prison system. 

Mr. Smith, do you have a comparable percentage, or do you 
know what it is with regard to Florida's budget? 

Mr. SMITH. Florida spends about $220 million a year on its State 
prison system, and we have about a $9 billion State budget. 

Mr. SHAW. It would appear to be substantially less than what 
Virginia is. I bring that up because one of the big, big problems 
that we have in Florida is not having kept pace, and my own 
county, Broward County, in the Fort Lauderdale area, is certainly 
one of those that is under one of the more severe jail caps that has 
been imposed by the Federal courts. 

I would also like to say that I am particularly delighted to hear 
of the emphasis that Florida is now putting on the possible involve­
ment of some attorneys. I think that, in the State of Florida, we 
have probably one of the best and most honorable bar associations 
of any State in the entire country. And I think that attorneys have 
been getting, in many instances, a bad rap, because I know in the 
years that I have practiced law that I found them, in most in­
stances, to be extremely honorable. 

However, I think that in order to maintain this, that it is neces­
sary that we do have a very close vigil on those that are using the 
rights, the constitutional rights. And one thing that I feel is quite 
apparent is that to protect a defendant's rights, which is the re­
sponsibility of a lawyer, does not,require him to slither down in the 
gutter with his client. This has happened, and it has happened far 
too frequently. And I think that perhaps the action that you are 
taking will get the vigorous endorsement of both the Florida and 
the American Bar Association, because I think that there are some 
attorneys who are abusing these rights and that they are actually 
entering into conspiracies. 

I have even seen situations where there has been a tremendous 
amount of evidence that an attorney's fee can be predicated as a 
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p~rcentage or a contingent fee on a successful operation of smug­glmg. 

These are things which cannot be tolerated, and I think that 
those few that have abused the judicial system with the knowledge 
of an attorney should be dealt with as common criminals because 
that is exactly what they are. 

Mr. SHA w. Att<?r,ney 9'eneral Smith, if you would for one 
morpent, I am famIlIar wIth the RICO system as it is in Florida. I 
don t kno~ wheth~r the rest of the-to the extent other people 
here on thIS co~mItte~ have had experience with that. Could you 
~xpa~d on that Just bnefly, because I think this is something that 
IS gomg to be sort of the wave of the future with regard to deter­
rent and being able to trace assets. 

Mr. SMITH. Our State RICO statute is patterned after the Federal 
statute. Federal prosecutors, for the most part have only utilized 
the criminal part of the RICO statute, and States that have RICO 
laws have used the civil forfeiture sections more than the Federal 
Go-yernment I made reference in my testimony that we got our 
legIslature to create a civ,il RICO unit in my office less than 2 years 
ago. Those .two lawyers !n these ca~es are all tracing assets. It is 
yery complIcated, very tIme consummg, and you are always fight­
mg some really good lawyers on the other side. 
, But i~ less than 2 years, they have recovered over $1 million in 
fou~ major cases, and have many, many other cases under investi­
gatIon. It .costs u~ $100,000 a year to operate that unit. It is very 
cost effectIve, obVIously, for recoveries of over $1 million. 

I think our legislature this year will give me-they are in confer­
ence committee now-six to eight additional lawyers, with the 
track reco~d that we have been able to show them with just two. 

Bu~, agam, when. you can tie their assets up and take cash and 
th~ kmd of recovenes we have had in cash, land and that kind of 
thmg away from them, you really do hit them where it hurts the most. 

One thi~g we have. passe.d i~ our legislature this year, we have, 
as we got mto these mvestIgatIOns, we keep running across secret 
lan~ trusts, and have found that a lot of the drug people are hiding 
theIr land ~ssets by uti~izing the secret land trust. We passed a law 
that essentIally estabhshes, let us place a lien like an Internal 
R.evenue lien on the property and force the trustee, you know, to 
dIsclose to law enforcement units who the beneficiaries of that 
trust are. That law will be very, very helpful to us in civil RICO cases. 

. Mr. ~HA w. I would l~ke to just conclude my comments and ques­
tIons WIth regard to thIS. I am extremely encouraged by the caliber 
of the. gentle~en wh? are testifying. I think the entire thrust and 
dIrectIOn of thIS partIcular hearing, I think there is a real message 
that can come out of it and will come out of it. . 

9ne t~ing that we all can agree on, as we do on many other 
thmgs, IS that we cannot overemphasize the immediacy of the 
problem, the emergency of the problem, and the need for this 
Government to take quick and all-out action. 

.1V!r. SMITH. The drug war can be won without having to spend 
bIllIons of dolla~s. If we can, I think, spend as little as $200 million 
more at the natIOnal level than we have been spending and resume 
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spring operations in Colombia, p~ac.es in Jamaica wh~re they have 
asked for that kind of help to elImmate the dr~g at I~S s~ur~e, we 
can, I think, within about 2 years, see a dramatIc declme m Illegal 
drugs entering the United States. . ., 

I want to echo what Clay has said, that It has been a bIpartIsan 
approach to solving what really is a national problem. I am a 
Democrat, but I have had great access to people i!l the White 
House to discuss this national problem and I am delIghted at the 
kind of signals I see coming from the White House and from the 
Congress. I think more action has taken place in the last 3· or 4 
months in terms of the repeal of the paraquat amendment, posse 
comitatus and things like that that send out the. signals that. need 
to be sent out and policy that needs to be establIshed that wIll let 
us stem the flow of drugs coming into our country. 

Mr. COLEMAN. Let me add just one thing to that. I couldn't agree 
more with what is happening in Washington is encouraging to us, 
because it is a geometrical relationship between the resources that 
are needed to stop the drug smuggling ~:mce ther get t? s~~re. What 
we find happens is a boat or a plane wIll come n~to VIrglI~Ia a~d go 
up a river and go into one of the rural countIes, and It wIll be 
spread like sand across the State. 

If we could apprehend the boat as it is coming into the water, or 
the plane as happened in one case-we just happen~d ~o be in an 
airport when the plane landed. It was a complete comcIdence. We 
were able to apprehend all of that, all of the people, and to get the 
contraband. 

We had a case where the police opened up a suitcase and there 
was almost $2 million in that suitcase. And I know. that Fl?rida 
can give you 100 examples for everyone I can mentIOn, but If we 
can have the cooperation of the 'Federal Government, through the 
Army and the Air Force and the Navy, and even the CIA, and also 
the State Department in spraying in the source coun,tries, ~e .c~uld 
do more good than any single program we can take m an mdIvIdu-
al State to fight drug trafficking. . 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Let me join in saying we are really grateful m 
the committee for the caliber of the witnesses we have before us, 
people with the kind of experience you have and the kind of 
background that you have. It is a great help to this committee. 

You mentioned, Mr. Coleman, in your statement a 1978 incident 
where the State police seized 13,000 pounds of marihuana. What 
happened. to those people? 

Mr. COLEMAN. Well that case is in court now. That is a sensitive 
matter which I have the responsibility for arguing the case next. It 
is something that we are going to seek to correct. It is strictly a 
State procedural point of whether or not a judge in Virginia can 
release people who have already been sent to prison and sentenced 
to stay there after they have gone. 

It is a point of our Virginia law, and our argument is that they 
can't. Only the parole board or the Government can do that. And 
that is going to be heard by the Supreme Court next week. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. How long did it take to bring them to trial 
initially? 

Mr. COLEMAN. They initially were preparing a not guilty plea. 
Then, at the last moment, they pled guilty, and it didn't really take 
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much elapsed time between when they-it is a 1978 case. And they 
were released after they had served a year or less, and we didn't 
find out about that until several months later. 

I would say there was not very much delay in having them tried 
and convicted the first time. Of course, now they are gone. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Mr. Smith, in Florida, what is the length of time 
between arrest and trial? 

Mr. SMITH. We have a speedy trial rule that it seems many 
people get around. I have beaten my gums blue with the legislatu:r:e 
this year trying to get more judges and prosecutors. Our system IS 
broken down, it is so overloaded. On a per capita basis, we have far 
fewer police officers on duty in Florida than we had 5 years ago. 

Our problem, really, is a tremendous population growth. We 
grew from 6 million people to 9.5 million over the last 10 years. 
That growth rate continues. Last year, we had about 38 million 
tourists visit our State. Unfortunately, some of them break the law 
while they are there. And we have an overloaded system. We have 
too much plea bargaining. We have to plea bargain or lose cases to 
comply with the speedy trial rule. 

We have been urging our legislature that we have got to make 
up the 10 years of neglect that our system has suffered, that you 
can't increase resources in one part of the criminal justice system 
unless you do it across the board. There is about a $250 million 
package that it appears our legislature will fund. But I caution 
people that that will get us back to the level we were at about 5 
years ago. We still need tremendous resources. 

State governments, I think, all over this country, are going to 
have to do what is being done at the national level, and that is 
very serious examination of programs. Unfortuna~ely, a lot. of 
things that governments have done for people, I thmk, are gomg 
give way so that government can get back to providing th~ mo~t 
basic kinds of services that the public needs, and that certamly IS 
public safety which, unfortunately, in many of our States today, we 
can't guarantee. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. BEARD. Thank you. I appreciate the cooperation of the wit­

nesses, taking time from your busy schedules, and I think you have 
been a great help to the committee from your suggestions and your 
full statements. They will be submitted for the record. And hope­
fully we will be able to work with you in the future a,nd be .comin.g 
up with some good" suggested laws to help make your Job a lIttle bIt 
easier. So I thank you very much. 

Mr. COLEMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. SMITH. Thank you. 
Mr. BEARD. We are very honored to have as the next witness the 

Honorable William Hungate, U.S. district judge, eastern district of 
Missouri, and a former colleague of ours. 

Judge, we are delighted to have you here, sir. 

TESTIMONY OF HON. WILLIAM HUNGATE, U.S. DISTRICT 
JUDGE, EASTERN DISTRICT OF MISSOURI 

Judge HUNGATE. Chairman Beard, Mr. Coughlin, it is nice to be 
with you. I wonder if that is a preview of things to come, Mr. 
Chairman. One never knows. 
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Mr. BEARD. This committee is a little bit different from other 
committees. 

Judge HUNGATE. After hearing the prior witnesses, particularly 
the Florida testimony, I feel like I am in the minor leagues in 
Missouri. I have no desire to make the big leagues either. 

It is a privilege to appear before a committee of the House, a 
body that I both respect and revere. I may have more affection for 
my family, I suppose, but they owe a great deal more to this body 
and the national heritage you hold in trust. Judges, Senators, 
Governors, and even Presidents may· come to power through ap­
pointment or accession because of resignation or death; but no one 
becomes a Member of the House of Representatives that is not 
tested through election by the people. You accurately reflect the 
American people, warts and all. 

I am only puzzled by how well the House functioned since I left 
it. As I have indicated, my staff played a large role, as they did 
when I was in Congress, in helping prepare my statement, and I 
would advise you that my senior law clerk is the niece of our 
former colleague, Al Quie of Minnesota. As I say, her judgment is 
excellent in all things but politics. 

I would like to discuss, from my very brief experience as a 
district judge of about less than 2 years, how the sentencing ap­
pears from there. I was impressed with Mr. Coleman's statements 
concerning guidelines, parameters, or factors to be considered in 
sentencing, something the courts might be called upon to consider 
and weigh in sentencing. 

I would say the most difficult job I have as a Federal judge, as I 
see it, is sentencing-"terra incognita," if those are clean words. 

Now, I would take you along two paths, and one when they come 
in with a plea of guilty, of course. Now, under the Speedy Trial 
Act, that has been mentioned before, and some of these bail prob­
lems get to relating again to, I think, title II of the Speedy Trial 
Act. 

But und.er that, t,~ere is basically a 70-day period in which they 
must be dIsposed of m the Federal system. The first 30 days is too 
9uick, t~at is railroading. So, with minor exceptions, you can't do it 
m the fIrst 30 days. So you, in effect, have a 40-day window in 
which to dispose of those criminal cases, and they take precedence 
over the rest of your docket, as I suppose they should, 

You kind ~f get the feeling, I think, of how you go along there in 
othe~ cases If y~u want a fIr!ll se~ting, this is a big case, lots of 
partIes are c0~mg from CalIforma, or wherever, It is all firm, 
maybe, except If you have the criminal matter that bounces in 
there, there is .that 40-day period in which it must be disposed of. 

Now, you wIll see I have filed with you what I have called 
exhibit A, which is right out of my "how to be a judge" form book. 
When you get a .plea of guilty, it is. very good when you get one, 
becau~e other WItnesses have. mentIOned the clog in the system. 
How, If defendants all took trIals, how our dockets might back up 
and .h.ow I?a!lY people we would add to the jail. We have the 
?o.ndI~IOn sImIla~ to what the prior witnesses mentioned in that our 
JaIls m St .. LO~IS ?ave been found inadequate and we have put 
them over m IllmOIs, probably 35 or 40 minutes away. 
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This leads to other problems that I will discuss later in the 
handling of business. 

You gentlemen don't have time to go through exhibit A, but 
maybe your staff will sometime. As you go through there, you will 
find that somewhat tedious, and I wonder sometimes if some of the 
questions are best asked in an open courtroom. I see the reasons, 
"Are you under a psychiatrist's care? Have you taken narcotics? 
Have you had a drink in the last 24 hours?" I am glad they don't 
ask me that. 

If we could rely and I think we can, and if appellate courts 
thought we could, ~n the lawyers and defense attorneys performing 
this, some of these things you would rather tell people in a quiet 
room than in front of a room full of people. 

You come on with a plea of guilty. The defendant persists in it 
even after all these questions, and he has got to answer them 
correctly. I would semiurge you to have your staff look over that 
rigamarole. It really becomes tedious. 

After the finding of guilt, then, of course, you order a presen­
tence investigation. Those are very helpful. I contrast pleas of 
guilty again&t those where you ?ave ~ t~ial .and th~y a.re found 
guilty, because that presentence mvestIgatIOn IS the bIg pIcture, at 
least to me, when you don't have a trial. It brings you a lot of 
information. And what you have had is the defendant before you 
once, twice, three times would be a lot, to form an idea of what 
should be done with this person. 

We believe we are blessed with a very capable probation and 
parole department in St. Louis. And that is the picture we get, we 
weigh that, and that contains recommendations normally as to how 
long they ought to be gone and what ought to be done with them. 

Now, if you get a plea of not guilty, and they are later found 
guilty, of course, you are going to have a trial. And in narcoti?s 
cases, I can't vividly recall any where they wouldn't have a jury m 
that situation. They are going to want a trial. And the jury makes 
the decision. You sit there anywhere from 2 days to 2 weeks and 
hear sworn testimony, and people are cross-examined. In many of 
these cases, I would say half or more, the defendant will probably 
take the stand. . 

When you get that sort of a picture, you feel better able to make 
your own judgment. You still get the presentence report, and it is 
helpful. But you have another gage to apply in determining what 
the sentences should be. 

We get those presentence reports. How fast do you get them? All 
of these little mechanical, practical things have an effect on sen­
tencing, and certainly on the people before you. We get service 
within 2 weeks, which we think is very good, on the presentence 
report. We can act rather quickly. 

Now, the court gets this presentence report in either situation, 
whether you have had a jury trial or whether you had a plea 
without a trial. You get this 1 or 2 days ahead of sentencing; that 
is our experience. That gives you a chance to look it over and it 
goes into the defendant's background. Some of you may have seen 
these reports. It contains some recommendation. And usually, I 
speak only for myself, I discuss that with the law clerk in my 
office, and I may discuss it occasionally with chief of the probation ~, 
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and parole office in reaching some determination as to what sen­
tence should be imposed. 

Again, sentencing is the most difficult thing that I do. As to 
guidelines that are suggested, I would imagine most all of us would 
welcome such assistance. You sit in your office or take this home 
and study it over at night and then decide what ought to be done 
and then you come to the courtroom, and there is mommy and 
daddy and the 8-year-old girl with the broken arm, and all this 
stuff, and you wonder whether you are really playing God in the 
right way. 

Informal conferences with counsel in these cases occurs some­
times, but rarely. Probably when the defendant has cooperated or 
is agreeing to cooperate with the Federal authorities. 

I had. this happen once, meeting wit~ the defense attorney and 
the AssIstant U.S. Attorn~y, and workmg on whether this guy is 
going to cooperate and what is going to happen. The defense attor­
ney is meeting his client, the defendant, an hour after they leave 
my office. I get a call in about an hour and a half that the client is 
s~ot dead. Whe~ they tell yo~ that th~se .boys play rough and they 
wIll do somethmg to the WItnesses, It IS not all fairy stories. I 
believe that is true in narcotics cases. So defendants are afraid 
s0metimes, and afraid to cOQperate. 

I have had ~~at the street people call the slow guilty plea. The 
fellow was wIllmg to cooperate. There was no question really 
about guilt. But he was afraid that if he openly coope;ated 0; 
pleaded guilty, they would give it to him like that. So we tried the 
ca~e and he was convicted, as I say, under what they call the slow 
gUIlty plea. 

As a matter of practi~e, the attorney gets the presentence report 
a day ah~ad of sen~encmg and he makes notes concerning it. He 
conf~rs wIth t~e prIsoner. And at the time of sentencing, I would 
routI,nely ask If the~e are ~ny e~rors in that report so they would 
call It. to my a~tentlOn, whIch gIves you an opportunity to correct 
them If they eXIst. 

After watching other judges I learned why formal sentencing is 
usuallJ.'1 d.one on Friday afternoon. You may want to break out of 
th~ bUhdm~ after you do that. Some even feel the need of a drink. 
It IS very dIffICult to ~e .c~~tain you. have done the right thing in 
regard to your responsIbIlItIes to socIety and your responsibility to 
th.e defendant and you wonder if, in the long run, you have accom­
plIshed the purpose. 

. 1 mentioned the case of the family showing up and the little girl 
wIth the broken arm and, of course in one of these cases which 
was a narcotics case, J said, "Will they want to see their daddy?" 
A!ld the guard says, I want to go through that cast on that arm 
wIth an ~-ray machine and everything else, the way this guy has 
been dealmg." 

So I don'~ find it a simple problem. There is a lot of pathos on 
the face of It and there may be a lot of chicanery right under the 
surface. 
h . You give a guy' 10 years-I have had this happen-you sentence 
I~ away on one of these for 10 years and here is everybody 

30ym~, you ,~now, and, "Marshal, they wa~t to see their family for 
mmutes. And the marshal says, "Well, that would be a lot of 
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trouble." Well, as a judge, at least, I would tend to think, he is 
going away for 10 years, I think that is going to be lot of trouble. 

But this goes right in the issues as mundane as the budget of the 
marshal's office. Facilities where we are not that adequate to 
permit those visits with appropriate security. And where they have 
to transport these people 30 minutes to an hour away, they are not 
really tuned up to where they can afford those things without some 
substantial inconvenience, if not hazard. The marshal's office 
cannot adequately permit this visitation and protect the public as 
well as they would like. . 

Allocution, hear from the defendant, hear from the defense coun-
sel. 

Mr. BEARD. If the gentleman would permit me to interrupt. 
Judge HUNGATE. Certainly, Mr. Beard. 
Mr. BEARD. If the gentleman is so familiar with the buzzing of 

the bell--
Judge HUNGATE. Oh, yes. 
Mr. BEARD. If you will tolerate our going in recess for 10 min­

utes, the committee will reconvene in 10 minutes. 
Judge HUNGATE. Mr. Chairman, I like to think, throughout my 

career, I never missed an important quorum call. 
Mr. BEARD. This is a real vote. 
Judge HUNGATE. A real vote. OK, certainly. 
Mr. BEARD. I doubt if it is very important. 
Judge HUNGATE. All right. 
[Recess.] 
Mr. BEARD. The committee will come to order. 
In checking before the House, I am afraid we are going to be 

having a series of these votes. 
Judge HUNGATE. Let me jump on over as we file this in here. 

When he talked about factors, when I get to page 2 of this-I think 
you have exhibit B. These are actually salient factors, and I would 
like you to glance at that. We may have seen these. 

That is the probation and parole office. That runs a maximum 
of-in reviewing cases that-some of them, we have had a sample 
of them. 

Mr. BEARD. Where exactly--
Judge HUNGATE. Exhibit B, you should have it. Do you see it? 
Mr. BEARD. Here it is. 
Judge HUNGATE. It is just a one-page item here. 
Mr. BEARD. Right . 
Judge HUNGATE. And that is used by the probation and parole 

office. And if you get 11 on that, that is as high as you can get. 
Now, I took a sample of some of the sentences we have on here, 

and I have got-let's see, I am looking just at cocaine convictions. 
Out of eight narcotics-related offenses, four are cocaine and three 
of them scored 11. They made the top score. Just looking at it, this 
guy just stole groceries or something and scored an 11, he is a 
prime candidate, I would say, to get out soon on probation or 
maybe be considered for probation and parole. 

Apparently, in this area, you are dealing with people that don't 
fit the normal criminal pattern as we have seen it historically. 
They may be middle class. They may be middle age. They didn't 
get convicted before they were 26. They may be students. 
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Mr. BEARD. These are offenders, not pushers? 
Judge HUNGATE. These are offenders that are convicted. 
Mr. BEARD. I mean, are they users? Are they--

~~ --~-.... --- .. _------..... -

Judge HUNGATE. Oh, these people were convicted of possession 
with intent to distribute, that sort of a charge. They are not just 
sampling it. They are not in the Florida market at that big a 
quantity. Let us say $14,000 worth of cocaine. I don't know where 
that puts you. Another case was 199 pounds of marihuana, $36,000 
worth of marihuana; 36 pounds of marihuana, another $36,000. 
Methamphetamines, I don't know how to value those. 

The point I would make is, when you consider the normal facts, 
it doesn't come out right. You have to go back to the severity of the 
offense, really, in weighing this. And things that normally, like no 
prior convictions, no prior incarceration, not convicted until after 
the 26th that would build up your score. They have got all that. 

But we still face a very serious problem, which I don't need to 
mention to this committee. Again, your focusing attention on it is 
certainly helpful to all of us. 

The factors that I would consider, normally you look at the score. 
Although, as I indicate, the severity of offense tends to outweigh 
the character of the individual in narcotics cases, their appearance 
in court, whether they understand what they are doing-whether 
they have cooperated with the Government, that usually enters in. 
Other policy considerations, sentencing patterns in the district. 

Some of the judges, we have eight in our district, the eastern 
district in Missouri. And a fellow says, "We're known as the Sibe­
ria of sentencing." That shouldn't totally influence you, but it 
keeps you from putting them on probation. And you think it has 
some effect once that reputation is established. 

Appellate court mandates, this is another factor. Sometimes you 
have a case that goes up on appeal and the appellate court will 
leave you a suggestion. Or maybe more than a suggestion as to 
what your sentencing practice should be. Societal interest, of 
course, protection of the public, and I guess that is what I am 
saying again when I show you an individual that scores as high as 
he could score on this test, but you still think he needs 5 10 15 
years incarceration because of the very serious nature df these 
na~cotics offenses and the poisoning effect that they are having on 
socIety. 

But I mentioned factors. I think at least some of us tend to take 
i:r~to account that we are really trying this guy for something 
dIfferent than what he did, and how appropriate is the punishment 
that we are going to use. 

I file an exhibit C also, gentlemen, which is a checklist which we 
fu,rnished to the appointed attorneys. In a good many cases, you 
wIll have attorneys that are not really anxious to get these jobs. 
And this is to guide them in what they should tell these defend­
ants, how to protect them. 

The fi~st ~hing, in.my experience, defendants do when they get to 
the pen IS. fIle. a motIon to get out or reduce their sentence. And the 
second thmg IS sue their lawyer. So this is intended perhap~ to be 
helpful to so~e lawyer that, against his will, is put in this position 
bl' court appomtment, and to do his best job and meet the constitu­
tIonal mandates. 
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I think it might be helpful, Mr. Chairman, just to take a question 
or two, if you have that at this point. . 

Mr. BEARD. Thank you. I appreciate your testimony and for 
giving us a little background for those of us who are not attorneys 
to see just what goes into some of the activities in the decisionmak­
ing process. 

Let me ask just right off the top, do you feel that the present 
Federal sentencing structure provides sufficient penalties against 
the major drug traffickers? Your particular district you stated is 
the Siberia of the districts, which indicates to me that there are 
others which might seem like the Disney World. 

Judge HUNGATE. I am not sure if we had the problems we have 
heard related from Florida, if I would consider the sentencing 
alternatives adequate. I think they, in the limited experience I 
have had, if the maximums are used, I think they would tend to 
reach the problem, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. BEARD. If the maximums are used? 
Judge HUNGATE. Well, the maximums that are available are 

adequate. I think the guideline and factors, I think if some commit­
tees somewhere can come down with these different items that 
they say should be considered-discussion was given to unfettered 
discretion, which some might feel that you really have now, as ' 
against a mandatory program. 

As to a rigid mandatory setup, you would get your best informa­
tion on that, I think, from some active U.s. attorneys and defense 
counsel as to what is really going to happen in that situation. Are 
they really going to get the charges :ceduced, or are they all going 
to be tried under the Speedy Trial Act. If all these people want 
trials, and if you will promise them all 20 or 50 years or life, I 
think that is what you will find, they will want jury trials. You 
will really have your system clogged. 

In between there, and if I understood Mr. Coleman, he alluded to 
that sort of thing; the factors that should be considered, the gravity 
of the offense, the amount of the narcotic involved, the value of it, 
the purity of it, the length of time over which this offense has been 
carried on, as well as the man's prior record. 

I think a listing of what the Congress has decided are the factors 
which should be considered, I can't imagine that mostiudges 
wouldn't welcome that guidance. .-

I still don't see that a guy that is up there for the first time and 
the guy that is up there for the 10th time on the same offense 
necessarily should have the same punishment. Maybe sometimes 
the first offender should have more. It would depend on other 
factors. . 

But I think some discretion is necessary. I think if you don't put 
it there, they will find a way to get it somewhere else. 

Mr. BEARD. So you think that by using discretion, you stated that 
you have an adequate maximum. If the maximum was used you 
could possibly get to the core of the problem. ' 

But this is probably one of the reasons why we are having this 
hearing. We are finding in so many cases, the maximum is not 
being used; the minimum is being used. The minimum has never 
really fully served--
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Judge HUNGATE. What I think I am endorsing, Mr. Chairman 
would be in line with Mr. Coleman's testimony, as I understood it' 
that the~e are factors that will be considered. Now he may hav~ 
gone a lIttle further than that. I mean, maybe he is going to say 
that when you get these three factors, you get 30 years. 

I don't know if I would go that far, but I could certainly see a 
?esignat~o~ of factors that are to b,~ considered. And then you are 
m a posItIOn where you can say, Well, he did not consider this 
factor. This was error not to do so." 

Mr. BE~RD. When you sente~ce a convicted drug violator, do you 
ever conSIder the parole board s release guidelines? How does that 
work? Does that playa part at all? 

Judge HUNGATE. It certainly plays a part. That plays a part and 
as. I am on ~he bench longer, the fact is that I know what I a~ 
gomg t.o see IS a bunc~ of post-trial motions. In the initial instance, 
you mIght try to decIde exactly what you think the appropriate 
sentence is, and it is going to be in stone. If you find out that you 
a~e going to get all t~ese motions, maybe that sentence should be 
hIgher. Yo~ can't raIse them later. Maybe your initial sentence 
should be hIgher. 
. And then, if the prison authorities and others think it is justi­

fIed, you could th~n p~t some more equity in it and probably also 
have a man tha~ IS gomg to get out, or a woman that is going to 
get out at sometIm~ anyway, and maybe hope to work it that way. 

Now, let me pomt out that the U.S. attorney in our district 
makes no recommendations, which I find interesting. You might 
try a case a week or 2 weeks or tak~ a p!ea or whatever and, you 
know, you ask the defendant, you gIve hIm allocution. I have one 
guy take 1 hour and 5 minutes, he was thoroughly allocuted. Then 
you cal~ on t~e U.s. attorney and he has no recommendation. And 
I. promIsed hll~, someday, I would say, "Well, hell, I don't care 
eIther. Bye-bye. I haven't reached that point. 

But that is interesting. I don't know that I fully understand it. 
. Mr. BEARD. The gentleman from Florida, do you have any ques­tIons? 

Mr. SHAW. This is perh~ps a little bit ou!side of the scope of your 
statement, but ~ would lIke to proceed wIth it further. This is in 
regard to probatIOn and parole. 

yvhen your parole commission gets the defendant-or at that 
pomt, I guess, the prisoner-this is usually the first time they have 
h~d a chance ~o look at the crime, or look at the offense, look at 
hIm, look. at hIS ch~racter and everything else. They do not have 
the benefIt of ~avmg gone throu&,h the testimony of the trial. 

And also, I thIll~ perhaps mo~e Importantly, not necessarily in 
?rug cases, but thIS would certamly apply in drug cases in some 
hmst~nces, t~ey. do?-'t have the benefit of talking to the victim or 

avmg the VICtIm III front of them. 
f ~~at dhas always concerned me. It is somewhat of a lopsided view 

~ e efenda~t. And somebody that can put on an awfully good 
lace and come III and really appear to--

Judge HUNGATE. Con you. 
Mr. SHAW. That's right. 
Well, even judges can be conned. 
Judge HUNGATE. Yes. 
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Mr. SHAW. But at least the other side gets a good shot at conning 
you also. 

What would be your opinion with regard to some reform in 
parole and at least notifying the victims of the crime, notifying the 
judge, the State's attorney, or those offices as to the time of that 
hearing and give everyone an opportunity to appear? 

Judge HUNGATE. Well, as one who was a prosecuting attorney for 
about 5 years, I think it would be a great idea to notify them. I had 
occasions in those days when I wasn't thrilled to find out that a 
guy was out in about 6 months after I put in considerable effort to 
try to get him in there. 

Now, when you talk of victims and you talk of narcotics, we are 
talking a little bit about something else, as against somebody that 
is hit in the head with a--

Mr. SHAW. You are saying the general public is the victim. 
Judge HUNGATE. That is right. And to make those cases, most of 

the time it is going to be a policeman or a patrolman or somebody 
from one of these agencies that has made the buy, and the fellow 
that is really doing business with them doesn't much want to be 
seen either . 

Mr. SHAW. That is why I said this is a little bit out of the scope 
of your direct examination, but what would be your thoughts with 
regard to that, and other types of offenses also? Because I think 
those guidelines would carry through certainly on drug-related 
offenses. 

Judge HUNGATE. Yes. And, Mr. Shaw, there is some problem 
there that I wish I could delineate better for you. There is some 
form, if we send it in, it is under the Freedom of Information Act. 
And there is some other form that probably isn't. 

There is a sentencing form, after you have sentenced in court, 
and it comes through within a week later, in my experience, which 
outlines the offense. But you are right, it is a bare-bones descrip­
tion. It is not the same as going into detail about it . 

On one occasion where I was under an appellate court restrain.t 
as to my sentencing, I indicated that I was given 20 years-I had 
been instructed to do. Although, if I had had a free hand, I would 
have given 40. And I think that recommendation probably went on. 
I hope that they see some of those comments when they consider 
probation and parole. 

But your question as to whether notice would help, I can't see 
any damage to it. I think it would be a useful practice. 

Mr. SHAW. Thank you. 
Mr. BEARD. Has the gentleman finished? 
Mr. SHAW. Yes. 
Mr. BEARD. Let me thank the gentleman from Missouri. 
There are several additional questions that I think we might-I 

know of a discussion that apparently went on during the break 
that you made that we find very interesting, and we would like to 
possibly followup with you on that. So, if the staff would do so, and 
we will go from there. It sounds very interesting. 

Judge HUNGATE. Thank you. 
Mr. BEARD. Judge, thank you. 
Judge HUNGATE. I had to be reminded, you can always learn 

something in a congressional hearing. Thank you very much. 
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Mr. BEARD. Good to see you. " 
The next witness is Police Chief Joe Casey, who IS the chIef of 

police from Nashville, rr:enn:, and has been so for 8 years. The chief 
of police has been actIve m l:;tw enforcement work for. over .30 
years. He is now presently presIdent of the T~nnessee ~ohce ChIef 
Association and is a member of the executIve commIttee of the 
Internation~l Association of Chiefs of Police. 

Chief Casey, it is an honor to hav~ you, and we want to take this 
opportunity to thank you for commg up here on your valuable 
time. 

If you want to summarize your statement, please feel free to do 
so because all of it will be submitted for the record. , 

TESTIMONY OF JOE CASEY, CHIEF OF POLICE, NASHVILLE, 
TENN. 

Mr. CASEY. Thank you, Congressman Beard and other Congress­
men who serve on this important select committee of our House of 
Representatives. It is indeed a distinct pl~asure to have thi~ oppor­
tunity to address myself to some of the pIvotal concerns facmg law 
enforcement officials across the country. 

I especially welcome this forum becau~e I feel my VI~WS are 
indicative of other law enforcement offIcers across thIS great 
Nation, who daily find their hands tied when attempting to deal 
with some quite serious problems. 

I have been asked to address myself specifically to problems 
relating to the use of drugs and narcotics. After many years of 
service, most of my adult life, in the field of police work, the 
impact which drugs have on the incidence of crime in this Nation 
is staggering. And unfortunately; despite public announcements, 
we are no closer to winning this battle today than we were 10 
years ago. In fact, we are falling farther and farther behind, as we 
as a society fail to recognize the dramatic consequences a tolerance 
to the use of drugs can and will result in. 

It is not at all pleasant for me to have to say that I have 
witnessed this gradual erosion which has resulted in these anxi­
eties. But I strongly feel that the single greatest factor leading to 
the spiritual decline in our Nation is the growth of crime which 
can be directly traced to the widespread use and demand for drugs. 

As I earlier mentioned, the threats which we are facing are from 
beyond our borders, as well as from within. I must be frank to 
admit that I am more concerned and disturbed by the threat of 
aggression due to our internal weaknesses than I am of our ability 
to deter an attack from beyond should one occur. 

Crime is very similar to cancer-both spread very quickly and 
eat away at its victims until it destroys them. The difference is we 
don't know yet what causes cancer. If we did, I feel confident that 
we would utilize every resource within our grasp to fight and 
destroy it. Unfortunately, this is not the case when it comes to 
crime. We have allowed the law to be interpreted to protect the 
criminal at the expense of the law-abiding person. We also know 
that approximately 80 percent of all crime is drug related. And yet, 
we are unwilling to take steps necessary to stop it from spreading. 

A recent study revealed in 1960, only approximately 7 percent of 
our young adults have tried marihuana. By 1979, that figure 
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reached beyond 60 percent. And even more troubling is that the 
psychoactive component in marihuana has increased sharply over 
the past 10 years. And that report also said that two of every five 
high school seniors have used an illicit drug other than marihuana. 
The study went on to say that the use of illicit substances by 
American youths is probably higher than any other industrialized 
nation of the world. 

Another study found that 243 heroin addicts committed 473,738 
known crimes over an 11-year period, and that the average addict 
is six times as likely to commit a crime when addicted as when he 
is off regular opiates. To demonstrate even more quickly, I would 
like to briefly discuss the work of the vice squad of the Nashville 
police department. 

From 1975 to 1980, the number of personnel in the unit was 
increased only by five officers. Yet, the street value of confiscated 
drugs has increased by 978 percent. In 1975, drugs valued at only 
$172,000 were apprehended. Last year, that figure reached beyond 
$1.6 million. 

It is the feeling of the members of the vice squad that, despite 
this tremendous increase in confiscated drugs, our efforts are, in 
reality, going backward. We strongly feel that the increase can be 
attributed to the fact that there is such a great upsurge in the use 
of these drugs in our community. Just in our community, and I feel 
confident this pattern is shared elsewhere, over 75 percent of home 
burglaries and over 85 percent of all armed robberies that are tried 
in the criminal courts are related directly to the use of drugs. 

The picture which I have tried to depict is not very pleasant­
and it is even more disturbing for the officer on the streets who 
often sees weeks of efforts washed down the drain through a le­
nient judicial system that frequently appears to be more concerned 
with the rights of the criminals than those of the public. As you 
can probably surmise, I have some serious reservations with our 
existing legal system. 

In conversations with law enforcement personnel across the 
country, it becomes evident that the frustrations felt by us in 
Nashville are representative of the feelings of others in police work 
in other parts of the country. 

At this point, I feel that a brief discussion of a few specific 
examples would help identify the problem to you, the lawmakers of 
this Nation, and what we in the police department of Nashville feel 
is a complete miscarriage of justice. During the early 1970's, at­
tempts were made to bring to trial some of the large heroin dealers 
in our community. Four of these dealers-Ronald McKinley, Mau­
rice Goodner, Alphonso Wilson, and Derris Ellis--were arrested 
repeatedly with very little ensuing results in our State court 
system. 

Out o( a total of 98 arrests of these four persons, only one of the 
four was incarcerated by our State court system. And that one 
individual, Mr. Goodiler, only received a sentence of 11 months and 
29 days in the county workhouse, as his charges were consolidated 
into one charge of attempting to commit a felony. In fact, he served 
only 6 months of that sentence, the rest of the time be~ng deleted 
from his sentence due to good behavior. By obtaining certain law­
yers and having their cases set in certain courts, these defendants 
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were able to stay on the streets of Nashville, continuing to deal in 
drugs and human tragedy on a daily basis. . . 

Only with the combined efforts of Federal authorItIes were these 
same four persons finally incarcerated and rece.ived. sentences for 
their crimes. These are but a few examples, and If thIS panel would 
like additional documented information relating to what I call 
travesties of the judicial system, I will be more than happy to 
supply them. 

I also would like to just show you, the committee-this is the 
record of those four individuals. Most of it is drug related. 

Mr. BEARD. Are these the four individuals that had 98 arrests, 
and the total time served was 6 months? 

Mr. CASEY. Yes, sir. 
Clearly, I am not all that happy with the present state of pros­

ecution of criminals. We have allowed the criminals to impose 
unbearable pain, grief, and an untold amount of cost on us, often 
at no cost to himself. One of the questions the chairman asked me 
to address is the issue of minimum sentencing and the impact it 
would have on the judicial and prison systems. 

In Tennessee, we now have certain mandatory minimum sen­
tences for persons convicted of drug offenses. This represents to me 
the first positive step toward turning the tide away from the crimi­
nal and to the protection of the average citizen who, in the past, 
has had to bear the burden alone. 

We are now finding that when criminals face a minimum 10-year 
sentence, they have a tendency to shy away from plea bargaining 
hoping to be acquitted rather than face a 10-year sentence, which 
is the minimum for what we call class X offenses involving drugs. 
All of you have a copy of that law. 

Recently one defendant thought he would take the system on 
rather than accept a 10-year sentence. He went to trial, and the 
verdict was 15 years. As I indicated earlier, for the first time, I feel 
the system worked for the protection of the public and not for the 
protection of the criminal whose dependence on drugs, either for 
his own use or for the sale to others, resulted in the original crime 
as well as many others against society. 

Opponents of these minimum sentences point to the backlog in 
the court and overcrowded prisons as arguments against their 
adoption. I question the logic of these arguments when the facts 
demonstrate that if we turn these thugs loose on society, they will 
inflict more serious pain and misfortune on the innocent law­
abiding citizens. I am convinced that if a criminal knows he will 
have to spend a certain period of time in prison, it will serve as a 
deterrent to the temptation to commit a crime, just as I believe 
that the death penalty for persons convicted of murder is ,a deter­
rent. 

Two other questions brought to my attention in correspondence 
from the chairman involve judicial discretion in sentencing drug 
offenders and the creation of special narcotics 'cour-ts to exclusively 
handle drug-related cases. 

Unfortunately, I strongly feel that much of the problem can be 
directly related to widespread lack of knowledge about drugs on 
the part of our judges. I feel that, unlike narcotics officers schooled 
in the dangers of these addictive elements, judges simply do not 
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have a similar background. It could well be that the creation of 
special courts to deal with drug-related cases would serve an impor­
tant purpose in our joint fight to wipe out this danger to society. I 
feel that a judge dealing ~lmost exclusively with this problem 
would have the time to become completely educated on the effects 
~he~e dru~s have on individuals. Then the pushers who live only to 
mfllct pam on others would at least face a judge aware of their 
damage to society. . 

Another benefit of such a court would be that repeated offenders 
would more readily come to the attention of the court so that the 
judge would be more familiar with the suspect's background and 
could possibly impose a sentence that corresponds to the defend­
ant's harm to society. 

On the other hand, such a court could be harmful if a judge was 
overly protective of persons accused of narcotics violations and was 
determined to work toward their rehabilitation when the evidence 
is clear th~t they would be beyond help, and that the only way to 
protect SO?Ie~y would be to lock them up for a long, long time. 

I have sImIlar problems with allowing wide judicial discretion in 
the sentencing of drug offenders. As stated earlier, I completely 
support tough minimum sentences with no early parole. If judges 
are given wide latitude, as is often the case today, I feel the results 
would be detrimental to any real effort to combat this growing 
problem. . 

One final point mentioned by the chairman concerns sentencing 
alternatives to incarceration for first offenders. If the issue is mere 
possession, I am sympathetic to their problem and believe society 
should work with them to prevent any drug problem from growing. 
In other words, I am not adamant about locking up first offenders 
convicted of possession of small amounts of narcotics for a lengthy 
period. But when it comes to the pusher, grower, manufacturer, 
and importer, I have no compassion even for a first offender. 

When a person makes the decision to sell drugs, any compassion 
that I may have for them is lost. They have become the dealers in 
death and misery to others and must be properly and severely 
punished. The drug problem is getting worse by the day, and our 
efforts to control it are failing. I tell you today that if this problem 
continues to grow, it will destroy our country. And I believe that if 
we cannot stop these people any other way, we must look at the 
possibility of enacting the death penalty for habitual pushers, 
major growers, manufacturers, and importers. The alternative is to 
allow for the continuation of our present system which just doesn't 
work. The facts clearly bear this out. 

I have attempted to provide this committee with a brief overview 
of the problem as I see it. Obviously, I can only speak for myself. 
But in meeting after meeting with other law enforcement officials, 
I come away with a joint feeling of frustration. 

We spend millions on rehabilitation programs designed to cure 
the drug addict. They work while the individual is under close 
supervision, but too frequently, the results are forgotten by the 
addict when he returns to the street. We feel that more than 90 
percent of the so-called cured addicts return to their old ways once 
they get back on the streets. More money than ever before is being 
spent on these programs while we receive very little benefit. 
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Also, our educational programs are having very little positive 
results on the youth. In a survey conducted ~m0.ng some 1,500 
Nashville high school students, only 7 percent mdICated they be­
lieved the information they received was excellent and was indica­
tive of the type information they needed to have. This clearly 
speaks of a great need in this area. . 

Clearly law enforcement personnel can assist others by showing 
the true dangers of these drugs. And the judicial system can better 
support our efforts by getting tougher on criminals-especially 
those involving the sale of drugs or crimes directly related to drug 
dependency. If our institutions d:'ll't get tough on drugs, it is 
difficult for me to imagine our youth being able to comprehend the 
seriousness of the situation. When they see fellow classmates re­
ceive only a small sanction from dealing in drugs, they come away 
with the feeling that society doesn't really frown on their use. I 
seriously doubt if this is the picture we want to paint for our 
future generations. 

Once again, I thank you for the opportunity to explain some of 
the frustrations felt by law enforcement personnel. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Casey follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOE CASEY, CHIEF, POLICE DEPARTMENT OF 
METROPOLITAN NASHVILLE-DAVIDSON COUNTY, TENN. 

Chairman Zeferetti, Congressman Beard from my home State of Tennessee, and 
other Congressmen who serve on this important select committee of our House of 
Representatives, it is indeed a distinct pleasure to have this opportunity to address 
myself to some of the pivotal concerns facing law enforcement officials across the 
country. I especially welcome this forum because I feel my views are indicative of 
other law enforcement officers across this great Nation who daily find their hands 
tied when attempting to deal with some quite serious problems. 

I have been asked to address myself specifically to problems relating to the use of 
drugs and narcotics. After many years of service, most of my adult life, in the field 
of police work, the impact which drugs have on the incidence of crime in this 
Nation is staggering. And unfortunately, despite public announcements, we are no 
closer to winning this battle today than we were ten years ago. In fact, we are 
falling farther and farther behJnd as we as a society fail to recognize the dramatic 
consequences a tolerance to the use of drugs can and will result in. 

Recently, I have become what some would consider quite outspoken over what I 
feel is the greatest danger facing this country-that being the rising rate of crime 
and the influence narcotics have on it, which we in law enforcement consider to be 
an alarming rate. This Nation and its institutions seem to be reeling before as­
saults-both from without and within its boundaries. Serious questions prevail as to 
our capacity to defend an assault from without-and to cope with an increasing 
deterioration of the moral and physical strength of our people coupled with an 
alarming decrease in our spirit, pride and sense of loyalty. 

It is not at all pleasant for me to have to say that I have witnessed this gradual 
erosion which has resulted in these anxieties. But I strongly feel that the single 
greatest factor leading to the spiritual decline in our Nation is the growth of crime 
which can be directly traced to the widespread abuse and demand for drugs. 

As I earlier mentioned, the threats we are facing are from beyond our borders as 
well as from within. I must be frank to admit that I am more concerned and 
disturbed by the threat of aggression due to our internal weaknesses than I am of 
our ability to deter an attack from beyond should one occur. 

Today, our people live in constant fear, not only that of aggression by foreign 
nations but due to aggression of our fellow citizens-those citizens who live the life 
of crime. This in reality is the fear most worrying Nashvilleans and others across 
the country-those law-abiding citizens who are the heart and foundation of Amer­
ica. Since 1960, for example, there has been a 335 percent increase in rapes, murder, 
robberies and assaults in the United States. 

Crime is very similar to cancer-both spread very quickly and eat away at its 
victim until it destroys them. The difference is we don't know yet what causes 
cancer. If we did, I feel confident that we would utilize every resource within our 
grasp to fight and destroy it. Unfortunately, this is not the case when it comes to 
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crime. We have allowed the laws to be interpreted to protect the criminal at the 
expense of the law-abiding person. We also know that approximately 80 percent of 
all crime is drug related, and yet we are unwilling to take those steps necessary to 
stop it from spreading. 

A recent study revealed that in 1960, only approximately 7 percent of our young 
adults had tried marijuana. By 1979, that figure reached beyond 60 percent. And 
even more troubling is that the psychoactive component in marijuana has increased 
sharply over the past ten years. And the report also said that two of every five high 
school seniors have used an illicit drug other than marijuana. The study went on to 
day that the use of illicit substances by American youth is probably higher than in 
any other industrialized nation of the world. 

Another study found that 243 heroin addicts committed 473,738 known crimes 
over an eleven year period and that the average addict is six times as likely to 
commit a crime when addicted as when he is off regular opiates. To demonstrate 
even more quickly, I would like to briefly discuss the work of the vice squad of the 
Nashville Police Department. 

From 1975 to 1980, the number of personnel in the unit was increased only by five 
officers. Yet, the street value of confiscated drugs has increased by 978 percent. In 
1975, drugs valued at only $172,000 were apprehended. Last year, that figure 
reached beyond $1.6 million. It is the feeling of members of the vice squad that 
despite this tremendous increase in confiscated drugs our efforts are, in reality, 
going backwards. We strongly feel that the increase can be attributed to the fact 
that there is such a great upsurge in the use of these drugs in our community. Just 
in our community-and I feel confident this pattern is shared elsewhere-over 75 
percent of home burglaries and over 85 percent of all armed robberies that are tried 
in the criminal courts are related directly to the use of drugs. 

The picture which I have tried to depict is not very pleasant, and it is even more 
discouraging for the officer on the streets who often sees weeks of efforts washed 
down the drain through a lenient judicial system that frequently appears to be more 
concerned with the rights of the criminal than those of the public. As you can 
probably surmise, I have some serious reservations with our existing legal system. 
In conversations with law enforcement personnel across the country, it becomes 
evident that the frustrations felt by us in Nashville are representative of the 
feelings of others in police work in other parts of the country. 

Ask persons in different parts of the nation and you will hear the same voices of 
despair and the same complaints that the law-abiding citizen pays the penalty via a 
murder, a rape or a burglary while the criminal either goes scot free or faces a 
short term in some country club disguised as a rehabilitation institution. We hear 
that the same defendant with repeated charges continually appears with repeated 
continuances, repeated granted motions and repeated dismissal of the charges. 

At this point, I feel that a brief discussion of a few specific examples would help 
identify the problem to you, the lawmakers of this Nation, and what we in the 
police department of Nashville feel is a complete miscarriage of justice. During the 
early 1970's attempts were made to bring to trial some of the large heroin dealers in 
our community. Four of these dealers-Ronald McKinley, Maurice Goodner, Al­
phonso Wilson and Derris Ellis-were arrested repeatedly with very little ensuing 
results in our State court system. 

Out of a total of 98 arrests of these four persons, only one of the four was 
incarcerated by our State court system. And that one individual, Mr. Goodner, only 
received a sentence of 11 months and 29 days in the county workhouse as his 
charges were consolidated into one charge of attempting to commit a felony. In fact 
he served only six months of that sentence, the rest of the time being deleted from 
his sentence due to good behavior. By obtaining certain lawyers and having their 
cases set in certain courts, these defendants were able to stay on the streets of 
Nashville, continuing to deal in drugs and human tragedy on a daily basis. 

Only with the combined efforts of Federal authorities were these same -four 
persons finally incarcerated and received sentences for their crimes. These are but a 
few examples and if this panel would like additional documented information relat­
ing to what I call travesties of the judicial system, I will 'be more than happy to 
supply them. 

Clearly, I am not at all happy with the present state of prosecution of criminals. 
We have allowed the criminal to impose unbearable pain, grief and an untold 
amount of cost on us, often at no cost to himself. One of the questions the chairman 
asked me to address is the issue of minimum sentences and the impact it would 
have on the judicial and prison systems. 

In Tennessee, we now have certain mandatory minimum sentences for persons 
convicted of drug offenses. This represents to me the first positive st,,;, toward 
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turning the tide away from the criminal and to the protection of the average citizen, 
who in the past has had to bear the burden alone. 

We are now finding that when criminals face a minimum of ten year sentences 
they have a tendency to shy away from plea bargaining hoping to be acquitted 
rather than face a ten year sentence which is the minimum for what we call class X 
offenses involving drugs. All of you have a copy of that law. Recently, one defendant 
thought he would take th~ system .on rather than ac.ce~t a ten ye~r sentence .. He 
went to trial and the verdIct was fIfteen years. As I mdIcated earlIer, for the fIrst 
ti.me I feel the system worked for the protection of the public and not for the 
protection of the criminal whose dependence on drugs either for his own use or for 
the sale to others resulted in the original crime as well as many others against 
society. 

I have repeatedly spoken out against plea bargaining. Prior to the adoption of 
these minimum sentences, even with a very good case, we would find the district 
attorney's office agreeing to a sentence of from one to three years. To make the 
situation even worse, the convicted person would be allowed to serve his time in the 
county workhouse rather than the state penitentiary. Here, they often were allowed 
to leave on various work release or rehabilitation programs. I know of one example 
where law enforcement officials were told of three different half way houses where 
the criminal could be found. We checked each one but he couldn't be found. Then, a 
news team began looking for the defendant and only when word got out around did 
he finally show up at the workhouse. 

Opponents of these minimum sentences point to the backlog in the courts and 
overcrowded prisons as arguments against their adoption. I question the logic of 
these arguments when the facts demonstrate that if we turn these thugs loose on 
society they will inflict more serious pain and misfortune on the innocent law­
abiding citizens. I am convinced that if a criminal knows he will have to spend a 
certain period in prison it will serve as a deterrent to the temptation to commit a 
crime, just as I believe that the death penalty for persons convicted of murder is a 
deterrent. 

Two other questions brought to my attention in correspondence from the chair­
man involve judicial discretion in sentencing drug offenders and the creation of 
special narcotics courts to exclusively handle drug related cases. 

Unfortunately, I strongly feel that much of the problem can be directly related to 
widespread lack of knowledge about drugs on the part of our judges. I feel that, 
unlike narcotics officers schooled in dangers of these addictive elements, judges 
simply do not have a similar background. It could well be that the creation of 
special courts to deal with drug related cases could serve an important purpose in 
our joint fight to wipe out this danger to society. I feel that a judge dealing almost 
exclusively with this problem would have the time to become completely educated 
on the effects these drugs have on individuals. Then the pushers who live only to 
inflict pain on others would at least face a judge aware of their damage to society. 

Another benefit of such a court would be that repeated offenders would more 
readily come to the attention of the court so that the judge would be more familiar 
with the suspect's background and could possibly impose a sentence that corre­
sponds to the defendant's harm to society. On the other hand, such a court could be 
harmful if a judge was overly protective of persons accused of narcotics violations 
and was determined to work toward their rehabilitation when the evidence is clear 
that they would be beyond help and that the only way to protect society would be to 
lock them up for a long, long time. 

I have similar problems with allowing wide judicial discretion in the sentencing of 
drug offenders. As stated earlier, I completely support tough minimum sentences 
with no early parole. If judges are given wide latitude, as is often the case today, I 
feel the results would be detrimental to any real effort to combat this growing 
problem. 

One final point mentioned by the chairman concerns sentencing alternatives to 
incarceration for first offenders. If the issue is mere possession, I am sympathetic to 
their problem and believe society should work with them to prevent any drug 
problem from .growing. In other words, I am not adamant about locking up first 
offenders convICted of possession of small amounts of narcotics for a lengthy period. 
But when it comes to the pusher, grower, manufacturer and importer, I have no 
compassion even for a first offender. 

When a. person makes the decision to sell drugs, any compassion that I may have 
for them IS lost. They have become the dealers in death and misery to others and 
must be properly and severely punished. The drug problem is getting worse by the 
day .. And our effor.ts t<;> control it are failing. I tell you today that if this problem 
contmues to grow It WIll destroy our country, and I believe that if we can not stop 
these people any other way we must look at the possibility of enacting the death 
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penalty ,for. habitual pushers, major g~owers, manufacturers and importers. The 
alternatlve IS to allow for the contmuatIOn of our present system which just doesn't 
work. The facts clearly bear this out. 

I hav~ attempted to provide this committee with a brief overview of the problem 
as I see It. ObVIOusly, I can only speak for myself. But in meeting after meeting with 
other law enforcement officials, I come away with a joint feeling of frustration. We 
spend millions on rehabilitation programs designed to cure the drug addict. They 
work while the individual is under close supervision but too frequently the results 
are forgotten by the addict when he returns to the street. We feel that more than 90 
percent of the so-called cured addicts return to their old ways once they get back on 
the streets. More money than ever before is being spent on these programs while we 
receive very little benefit. Also, our educational programs are having very little 
positive results on the youth. In a survey conducted among some 1,500 Nashville 
High School students, only seven percent indicated they believed the information 
they received was excellent and was indicative of the type information they needed 
to have. This clearly speaks of a greater need in this area. ' 

We often forget that drugs and alcohol are a major killer of our youth; 80 percent 
of all vehicle accidents involving teenagers are directly traced to alcohol or drug 
consumption. I feel that much of this problem can be traced to lax parents in what 
is commonly called a permissive age in which we live. 

Clearly, law enforcement personnel can assist others by showing the true dangers 
of these drugs. And the judicial system can better support our efforts by getting 
tougher on criminals-especially those involving the sale of drugs or crimes directly 
related to a drug dependency. If our institutions don't get tough on drugs it is 
difficult for me to imagine our youth being able to comprehend the seriousness of 
the situation. When they see fellow classmates receive only a small sanction for 
dealing in drugs, they come away with the feeling that society doesn't really frown 
on their use. I seriously doubt if this is the picture we want to paint for our future 
generations. 

Once again, I thank you for this opportunity to explain some of the frustrations 
felt by law enforcement personnel. I am willing to try to answer any questions you 
might have. 

Mr. BEARD. I thank you, Chief Casey. That was a very sincere 
presentation and I felt a very adequate one. I think you very 
adequately pointed out the way I feel and the emotions I feel. 

I know about your reaction if that individual makes that decision 
to become a drug pusher or manufacturer, even if it is a first 
offender, they should be prepared to pay the price. 

It seems to me that we have totally forgotten about the fifth, 
sixth, seventh, and eighth graders, the young children who are now 
being brought into the drug cycle by these type people. And I 
personally feel no compassion for them. I feel much more compas­
sion for the elementary school students and the young people 
whose lives will be destroyed by the drugs. 

I think that we have our priorities totally fouled up. And hope­
fully the American people will start speaking out and giving the 
law enforcement officers the support that you so justly deserve. 

Would you say that one of the major morale problems-knowing 
that there is always a morale problem of pay, of benefits, of this 
and that--but would you say that one of the biggest morale prob­
lems facing your force today is the lack of support once you have 
developed a case, once you go in for prosecution, then to see these 
individuals the officers dealt with, in some cases very dangerous 
circumstances, see these individuals walking the streets the next 
day or the next month? Would you say that is probably your No.1 
morale problem? 

Mr. CASEY. Yes, Congressman, it is. It is very discouraging to a 
police officer who goes out and works many hours overtime without 
getting paid for it, in very dangerous situations, and make a good 
case. And then, for some technicality or some other reason, which 
is beyond explanation that I know of, nothing is done with these 

81-256 0-81--4 

ti 
i 

L 
rj 
U 
I' ,/ 
I' \ 
[\ 
I ~ 
n 
(~ 
Ii 
/; 

" It 

P ,< 

Ii 
I! f 

, 
" 

i 
,l 

rl u 
If \ 

1 \ Ii 

tl 
~ . i 

II 

11 

II 
'\ 
II \ 
\ I( 
l 
1. 

, ~. 

I 
" 

I , 
j 

'/ J, 

_____ ~J~~: ____________ ~ __________________ ~ ____________________________________________________ ___ 
""---



0, 

46 

people. And you look up, and they are the same people you have 
arrested day after day, the same people giving you the problems. 

I agree with you. I have no c?m~assi0I?- for peo~le that make the 
decision that they are going to mfllct pam a~d mIsery on, not only 
the young people, but the other people of thIS country, when they 
start selling drugs. . 

Mr. BEARD. Could you just briefly describe for the commIttee the 
sentencing scheme for convicted narcotics traffickers under the 
Tennessee law. The law that was passed in last--

Mr. CASEY. It was passed in 1979. The law calls for trial within 
150 days of arraignment unless there is some good excuse in delay 
caused by the defendant. It denies bond pending appe~l to any 
defendant convicted of a class X felony except murders m second 
degree. If he is convicted and then app~a~s it, he will have to spend 
his time. I mean he has to spend a mInImUm of 10 years, and he 
has to spend his time in the penitentiary. He can't spend it in the 
workhouse or jail. . ' 

It requires that all sentencing for class X felOnIes be determI-
nant, that is, a particular number of years will be ~ssessed ~at~er 
than a minimum and a maximum sentence. It reqUIres the dIStrIct 
attorney to publicly explain the di~missal or redu7tion of an~ class 
X felony, such dismissal or reductIOn to be effective only wIth the 
consent of the court. 

There are two ways an individual might be classified as a class X 
felonist, and this is in drug-related cases. One is by the mere 
possession of certain schedules of drugs under the Tennessee Code 
annotated. The other is by the actual sale of this substance in 
Tennessee. 

We have six schedules of drugs. And to show a continuing enter­
prise, the buys must go down at least 24 hours apart. You must 
make three buys of schedule 1, 2, and 3. You only have to make 
three buys, and they have to be 24 hours apart. 

In schedules 4, 5, and 6, you must make five buys. And also, any 
combination of the six schedules with five buys also classifies one 
as a class X felony. You can make class 1 and 4 cases of schedules 
4, 5, and 6 and you can still class X a person. 

Mr. BEARD. Your law isn't much different than the Federal laws. 
Mr. CASEY. Well, now, they are. This hasn't always been, and in 

the case of the four people that I was telling you about, there were 
times that we were having to take--

Mr. BEARD. If I may quickly ask my last question, then I will go 
to the next gentleman. Did the law, the new law, address the bail 
situation prior to conviction? 

Mr. CASEY. No. Unfortunately, it did not, and it caused serious 
problems. 

I think, in some instances, especially if a person is classed X and 
was selling to minors, I don't think that person should be allowed 
bail. 

Mr. BEARD. The gentleman from Florida? 
I am sorry. The gentleman from Pennsylvania. 
Mr. COUGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
This law was enacted when? The new law. 
Mr. CASEY. 1969. I mean 1979. 
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Mr. COUGHLIN. So you have just really had little experience with 
it. 

Mr. CASEY. We are just now getting to where we are getting some 
cases tried under it. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Based on your limited experience, how do you 
feel it is working? 

Mr. CASEY. Let me explain one reason, because we are-when we 
first started making cases under it, it was appealed. Some of the 
attorneys there in Nashville tried to prove it was unconstitutional, 
but it was upheld. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Based on your limited experience, how do you 
feel it is working? 

Mr. CASEY. I think it is a great step in the right direction. I think 
it is working real well. I think it is a great step in the right 
direction. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Do you think it will result in any reduction in the 
number of convictions? 

Mr. CASEY. No, sir, I don't think it will result in any reduction of 
convictions. 

Mr. COUGHLIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. BEARD. The gentleman from Florida? 
Mr. SHAW. Well, Chief, I would like to say that I like the way 

you talk. 
Mr. CASEY. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. SHAW. I think that we need more people in law enforcement 

talking that way. I can see where you may be discouraged and your 
morale may be down somewhat. I think that, from listening to you, 
that is encouraging you to work harder or try harder, which I 
certainly commend you for. 

After some time with the mayor of the city of Fort Lauderdale 
resigning to come up here to Washington, during that period of 
time, I was dealing with the morale problems that you are speak­
ing of. I would hear many of my policemen talk about the bail 
requirements, and they would make note of the fact that, before 
they could complete writing their report on the arrest that they 
had made, the defenda.nt had posted bond and was back out on the 
street, and actually would beat them out to the street. 

I think that this ties in, too, with what you were talking about as 
far as the classroom is concerned, that it is so important, that I 
think we have overweighted our whole criminal judicial system 
toward the edge of rehabilitation. We have forgotten substantially 
about the deterrent effect of what the system is supposed to have, 
and where it may not do "little Johnny" any good to put him in 
jail for selling drugs in school, it certainly is going to do the 30 
other kids in the class that see him stay out for a while and see 
him not come back to school. It does them a tremendous amount of 
good. . 

When you look at the statistics, like you shared with us, as to 
the use of these drugs in the classroom in the public school system, 
and I think it is shocking and I quite agree with you that the 
future of this country is very much a part of what we are able to 
do to stem the tide of these drugs and the use of the drugs. 

With regard to the sentencing procedures, does Tennessee have a 
problem with regard to the jail popUlation now as other States do? 

\ 
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Mr. CASEY. Well, yes, sir. They say we-I am sure we: ~o. B~t my 
fear in that is there is no deterrent for people to go to JaIl. It IS too 
easy once they get there. And they know that they are not going to 
be there but a short time. We are going to make some excuse to 
turn them loose, if it is being overcrowded or whatever it might be. 

I firmly believe that if we had stiff penalties and we put people 
to work once they went in that prison, not make it so easy for 
them, that we wouldn't have people running over each other com­
mitting crime and the population would go down. Now we may 
have a problem for a while, but I think it would take care of itself 
just over a short period of time. 

The problem with us in this country is we don't mean what we 
say. We tell people, "If you go out here and you commit a certain 
crime, this is what is going to happen to you." But it never hap­
pens. Once we catch a person committing a crime, we try to make 
every excuse in the world to excuse that person committing that 
crime. We blame everything under the sun except that individual. 
We blame society, we blame a broken home, we blame everything 
but that individual. 

We don't hold him accountable for what he has done to society. 
We have got to get the message to people in this country, the 
criminal, everybody. They have got to get the message: "This is the 
law. This is the penalty. And if you violate it and you are convict­
ed, this is what is going to happen to you." Then demonstrate to 
them that that is what we mean. 

When we do that, we are going to see a change in what is 
happening to us in this country. Nobody can tell me that our 
system should be so constructed, or so interpreted to where it 
benefits 5 percent of the people in this country and the other 95 
percent of us have to suffer like we do, live literally afraid. 

Where I think that the Federal people could probably help more 
in the fight against drugs, that we should get the message to people 
from other countries that bring that stuff into this country, if you 
do and you are caught, you are not going back home until you pay 
the penalty here. 

And let us don't talk about money. $1 million or $2 million or $5 
million doesn't mean anything to these people. Last year, in this 
country alone, drugs was a $64 billion tax-free business. So money 
don't mean anything to these people. We have got to make crime 
so expensive that the criminal, or the pusher, or whatever it might 
be, cannot afford it. Let us don't talk about money, because money 
don't mean nothing to them. 

We have got to put them away for a good period of time, and we 
have got to make it while they are there something that they don't 
enjoy. 

Mr. SHAW. Chief, you made some reference to some of the things 
that your own State legislature has done in recent years that are 
certainly helping you out quite a bit. What do you see that we can 
do here at the Federal level in order to make it more expensive to 
commit a crime such as that? 

Mr. CASEY. Well, I think we have got to get the message to the 
people who bring that stuff into this country that we are not going 
to tolerate it any longer. 

----.-------­
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Then, I think, not only get that message to them, we have got to 
get the Federal laws to where, you know, I think the gentleman 
from Florida said that now people are wanting to go into the 
Federal court, because the State laws there are stiffer than the 
Federal penalty. The Federal penalty has got to be at least as stiff, 
or stiffer than the State penalties, because if you don't, they are 
going to be shifting around and trying to get into the system that 
is most lenient. 

Mr. SHAW. Thank you. 
Mr. CASEY. I think we must do something about 'the bOTI'll. It has 

got to be done. We have got people that continually get out here 
and are arrested for being pushers, growers, manufacturers, or 
importers. Once these people-you know, I haven't any problem 
with saying to everybody, "OK, the first time is on us. But the 
second time you do it, you better get ready, because it is going to be 
on you." 

Mr. SHAW. Just tell them in the court, "Next time you come to 
court, bring your toothbrush." 

Mr. CASEY. That is exactly right. Bring your work britches be-
cause we are going to put you to work. 

Mr. SHAW. That is even a better answer. 
Thank you. 
Mr. BEARD. The gentleman from Pennsylvania? 
Mr. COUGHLIN. No further questions. 
Mr. BEARD. I think any other questions would be anticlimactic at 

this time. 
The hope of this committee and the reason why this committee 

has asked for reauthorization in the past and has fortunately been 
given the reauthorization to continue to function is to try, some­
how, to focus the attention of the American public and the Govern­
ment, which has become so big and in many cases insensitive to 
the real critical problem of drugs that is just destroying the values 
of this country as we know them. 

I would just hope that, through testimony such as yours and the 
testimony of the prior witnesses, the cooperation of the Judiciary 
Committee that will have to be the legislative committee to pass 
these laws, and through leadership of the administration, that we 
can see some firm results of saying to the people out there, that 5 
percent, "If you make that decision to break the law, if you make 
that decision to give drugs that are going to destroy our fifth 
graders and our fourth graders or seventh graders, to destroy their 
lives, then be prepared to pay the price." 

Chief, I commend you on what I consider one of the best pieces of 
testimony and a very moving piece of testimony. And I thank you 
so much for taking time from your busy schedule to appear before 
this committee. 

Mr. CASEY. Thank you for allowing me. 
Mr. BEARD. Let me in closing state that it should be noted for the 

record that Mr. Cecil McCall, Chairman of the U.S. Parole Commis­
sion, was invited to give testimony here this morning and desired 
to attend. However, Mr. McCall informed the committee that all 
the regional Commissioners were in Washington this week for a 
conference and that would prevent his appearance. So Mr. McCall 
will submit a written statement outlining the Parole Commission 
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views on these important issues, which will become part of the 
official record. 

[The information referred to appears on p. 51.J 
Mr. BEARD. I want to also, on behalf of the, chairman of the 

committee, Mr. Zeferetti, take this opportunity to thank the wit­
nesses for taking the time from their schedules to participate in 
this session. This will not be the end of this committee's study of 
the deterrent effectiveness of drug sentencing laws. You can all be 
assured that after today, the committee intends to reach out to 
responsible Federal officials and to continue this inquiry. We will 
continue to seek the views of State and local law enforcement 
officers on how the Federal enforcement effort can be enhanced. 

So at this time, let me also, on behalf of the members, thank the 
staff for the excellent job they did in preparing for these hearings. 
A great deal of work goes into it. So, to. the staff, I say thank you. 

Mr. SHAW. Mr. Chairman, tomorrow, for the benefit of those who 
are here who care to attend, the Task Force on Law Enforcement 
will be meeting. We have a number of witnesses who will be with 
us, including the police chief of Miami, Florida and the State 
attorney of Dade County. I think we will have a continuation of 
this type of testimony, and I think it will be quite valuable. 

Mr. BEARD. Thank you. 
The committee is now adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 12:02 p.m., the committee adjourned, to recon­

vene subject to the call of the Chair.J 
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Office of the Chairman 

Honorable Leo C. Zeferetti 
Chairman, Select Committe~ on 

Narcotics Abuse and Control 
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U.S. Department of Justice 

United States Parole Commission 

Park Plttce. One North Park Building 
5550 Friendship BI.d. 
Bethesda. Marylttnd 20015 

June 17, 1981 

Room H2-234, House Office ~uilding Annex 2 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

Dear Congressman Zeferetti: 

On behalf of the members of the Parole Commission, I wish to 
thank you for inviting us to provide our comments on sentencing 
provisions for drug traffickers. 

For the reasons outlined in my previous testimony before 
the House Subcommittee on Criminal Justice (copies attached), 
we are not in favor of a mandatory sentencing approach to the 
problem of sentencing disparity. It has been a comparatively 
short time since Congress repealed the mandatory "no parole" 
provision of the Harrison Narcotics Act of 1956. Rather, we 
believe that the most important legislative improvement 
that could be made in present sentencing practice, would be 
to require a sentencing judge to provide findings and reasons 
lor the sentence imposed. 

Such a requirement would result in more consistent sentences, 
nation-wide, and a substantial increase in the quality of the infor­
mation made available to the Parole Commission. One of our major 
difficulties with drug traffickers lies in accurately discerning 
the role of the offender in the crime and the amount of drugs 
actually imported or sold •. Even where the conviction results from 
a trial (and plea-bargaining is the major process by which these 
convictions are obtained) the offense of conviction normally repre­
sents only an iSQlated transaction. Clearly, the Commission could 
enhance its effectivenss by use of reports which would more accura­
tely distinguish between ringleaders and mere couriel.·s, and between 
sophisticated, repeat off.enders and those who are not likely to 
become reinvolved in the drug trade, in deciding whom to release 
and whom not to release. We recommend to the Select Committee 
the prinCiple, espoused in the Conference Report to the Parole Com­
mission and Reorganization Act of 1976, of avoiding incarceration 
that "represents a misapplication of tax dollars." (House 'Confer­
ence Report No. 94-835, at page 20). 

, 
t[ 

\ 



/ 

t· 

:', 

52 

Presently, the Parole Commission solicits information con­
cerning reasons for sentencing from the sentencing judge on a 
form developed for that purpose (Form AO 235). Where specific 
information is received, we find it most helpful. However, 
this procedure is voluntary on the part of the court, and 
Form AO 235 is received in less than 10% of all cases. We 
earlier recommended to the Subcommittee on Criminal Justice 
that the sentencing court be required to state on the record 
its findings of fact and reasons for sentencing, and that 
this information be forwarded to the Parole Commission for 
its use. The Subcommittee adopted our recommendation but, 
as you know, the criminal code bill was not passed. 

We have also worked with the Criminal Division of the Justice 
Department to establish a policy that the U.S. Attorney's Office 
provide the Parole Commission with specific information as to the 
nature and scope of the prisoner's offense. The Justice Department 
has now made it mandatory that such information be furnished on 
Form 792 provided for this purpose, and the Department is coopera­
ting with us in attempting to obtain more use of such forms. 

I do not feel that the Parole Commission is presently in a 
position to make a recommendation on the matter of a special 
narcotics court. 

In sum, we believe that our present sentencing structure is 
the proper basis for reform efforts and that the Subcommittee 
should study the ramifications of any increased rigidity in federal 
sentencing options extremely carefully. 

I hope that the above comments may prove helpful to the 
Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse and Control. 

CCMcC/JAB/epw 

Sincerely, 

CECIL C. McCALL 
Chairman 
U.S. Parole Commission 
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~esticonYAf Cecil C. McCall 

Chairman, United States Parole Commission 

before t!1e' 

Subcommittee on Crici~al Justice 

House JUdicia~ Committee 

April 18, 1978 

I. INTRODUCTION 

Hr. Chairman,. Members of the Subcommittee, I am 

Cecil McCall, Chairman of the United States Parole Commission. 

I am pleased to have the opport-.mity to appear before you this 

afternoon on behalf of the United States Parole Commission 

to express my views on H .R. 6869 and S .1437. !-!y remarks will 

be addressed particularly to the su'bJ'ects of sentencing and 

parole. 

Mr. Chairman, I am deeply conce~ed that the Congress 

not adopt H.R. ·6869 (or S: 1437) without substantial revision 

to t!1ose provisi~ns dealing ~i~h the structuring of judicia~ 

sentencing discretion and the role of the Parole Co~ission 

in making release determinations. T~ -.. e reason 1:or my concern 

is that this bill. as it now stands" proposes a system that is 

clearly not adequate to achieve its professed goals of recucin'g 
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dis?ar~.ty and ~,certainty in crimin~l sentencing. Thus, I 

intend to offe-:: r~,:J ~riticis::lS of this bill from a practical, 

rather than a theoretical view~oint, and to outline for you 

what I believe would be a workable alternative. 

In this regard, I wish to begin by emphasizing that 

the Parole Co~ssion an~ Reorganization Act of 1976, which 

was the product of three years of joint study ~,d effort by 

the Senate and House, offers us a realistic point of reference 

f-::om which to start in turning R.R. 6869 into a system with 

a reasonable ch~~ce of success. As I will discuss later, it 

is my opinion that, with a number 0= ~endments combining the 

best ,features of the 1976 statute and R.R. 6869, a sound and 

'Workable system could be established that would avoid the 

considerable risks which the enactment of an unrevised 

H.R- £869 would entail. 

n. i'aOLE UNDER CURt;.ENT LAW' 

Under current law, it is within the power of the 

t~~a1 judge, follbwing a conviction, to decide whether to 'send 

~~~ ceI~,dant to prison or to iW?ose soce other s~,ctioni i.e. 

a :period of probation, a jail term, a fine, or a "split 

s=-::ence" (j ail ta=-:::l foUm.ed by probati.on). If the decision 

is to i=?rison, then the judge decides, within broad statutory 
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li~its, what the oaxim~ ~e~ of imprisonnent will be. If 

the te~ is for more th,m one year, the judge must also 

decide when the defendan~ will Qecome eligible for parole 

consideration. However, parole eligibility cannot be delayed 

beyond one-third of the ~ay~mum imposed. (Prisoners with 

te~s of a year or less do not become eligible for parole 

consideration.) 

In making these determ~nations, judges are not 

governed by any explicit standards. Each judge is free to 

impose (~ithin the statu~ory limit) whatever sentence he 

feels is appropriate to suit"the offender before him. More­

over, there is no requi=e~ent that the judge provide reasons 

for choosing a particul~r sentence, and there is no avenue 

of appeal unless the defendant can argue that the sentence 

represents a patent abuse of discretion. The effective 

result is that judicial discretion in ioposing sentences is, 

for prac~ical purposes, un=eviewable. 

In the case of prisoners eligible for parole (i.e. 

all prisoners with sentences of more than cne year), the United 

States Parole Co~ission has the authority to determine the 

actual length qf imp=isonwe~t. It does this by deciding 

whether or not a prisoner will b. released on parole prior to 

~. .. ~ th . " . . .. :1e exp:!.rat:!.on 0.:. .e EaXl.::!:'I:::J. term :!.qosea less statutory 

good t'::le. (Statucory good t~~e no~~ally entitles a prisoner 
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to release at about t:'".vo-thirds of the ma.ximum term 

i:::posed.) \ 

In making its determinations, the Parole Co~ission 

is required to exercise its discretion pursuant to a guideline 

system taking into account the severity of the prisoner's 

offense and the probability of future criminal conduct 

(dete=oined primarily by reference' to past criminal history). 

The system T..;as origir,ally developed by the United States Board 

of Parole in 1972 ana was subsequently mandated by Congress in 

the Parole Commission and Reorganization Act of 1976. Wnile 

the guidelines provide a set'of explicit norms for decision­

making, they are not designed to remove the discretion necessary 

to account for unusual factors in individual cases. About 

t:'"..;entr percent of the Commission's decisions are outside the 

indicated guideline range, and in these cases, the Co~ssion 

is required to furnish the prisoner with a specific statement 

of reasons. (See Appendix I.) 

Thus, t~e Parole Commission effectively determines 

the actual du=ation of i~priso~ent, pu=suant to its 

8uidelines, for the twenty-five percent of all senta~ced 

defendants who are 'sent to prison with terms of ::lore t~an one 

year. 

-4-

Y) 

_ .. ,,·_t""""":"'::"""'''<'_''~-'~''''''''-''-~'~''''_~.'_ .... ~ , 

!: , 

i; 
i; 
;~ , 

Ii ,. 
i~~ 
IY 
( 
I, 
~ , 

!, 

i( 
:' 
[~ 
1·-
'l 
i: 
i 

E 

1 
L 
I' 
I 
r. 
L 
i: 

r '. 

f' 
I" 
;' 

i: 
(' 
i" 
I 

Ii 
L 
i 
:' 

3' 
f' r 
f~ 
i' 

t\; 
i" 
I ~, 
I. 

~ 

.. 

57 

Moreover, the legislative history of the 1976 law 

specifically recognized that the parole guideline system has 

the practical effect of :::-educing unwarranted disparity in the 

criminal sentences of these prisoners. However, the Commission 

cannot reduce disparity in the determination of who goes to 

prison and who does not, nor does i'1: have jurisdiction over 

prisoners with sentences of one year or less. (These 

categories compri$e the remaining seventy-five percent of all 

sentenced defendants.) 

III, whAT H.R. 6869 PROPOSES 

As presently written, H.R. 6869 would create a 

Sentencing Commission to promulgate guidelines for judicial 

sentencing determinations. The Sentencing Commission would 

set its guidelines within maximum'limits established by 

Cong:::-ess for the various classes of crimes. The judges would 

be required to 8?ply, these guidelines in making the threshhold 

choice as to whether to iopose a sentence of ioprison~ent or 

some lesser sanction. They would also be :::-equired to apply 

the 8uidelines in deciding the length of'each sentence i=posed, 

including ter.:!s of imprisom::ent and probation, and the a::nounts 

of fines. 

Sentences of i:::?rison~ent in nearly all cases would 

be i:r;posed to be served in ::1111, without possibility 0= 
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h licited statutory time-off release on parol o and wit very 

for good behavior, (The most a prisoner could earn would 

t) Eligibility for release reduce his term by only ten percen , _ 

ld be permJ.'ssJ.'ble only in cases in which on parole wou 

incarceration was deemed necessary to provide needed correc-

tional treatmen~. 

Judges would also be required to provide reasons 

d 'h ' 'd l'nes A senten, ce, below for any sentence outsi e t. e guJ. e l.. • 

1 could, be apu.ealed by the prosecutor, and a the guide ines 

sentence above the guidelin~s could be appealed by the defendant. 

However, there would be'no appeal of right if the sentence 

were within the 6uidelines. leaving the interpretation and 

application of the guidelines largely to the discretion of the 

only be S'~atements'of general policy individual judge, guided. _ _ 

issued··by the Sentencing Comnission. 

In sum, the bill transposes to the judiciary the 

basic guideline, concept as developed by the Parole Cowmission, 

and effectively eliminates the participation of the Parole 

Co~ission in deter.:nining how long ::ede::al prisoners will 

d The 'Sentencing Co~ission is established as a be confine • 

policy-setter, but is not given any cea.11S of reviewing 

individual eCJ.S10ns 0 ~ ~~. d ., r e~surJ.'ng co~pl·_·~~.ce with its policy. 
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IV. THE ";SSu-:'!?TI01~S B::HI:m H.R, 6369 AND S. 1437 

The proposed elimination of the Parole Co~ission's 

role in determining actual durations of confinement is based 

upon three critical ass~ptions: 

~: that the U. S. Parole Cocmission's guidelines 

c~~ be administered by about 550 district court judges . (under 

limited appellate review by eleven different Courts of Appeal) 

with as much success in controlling 'umvarranted disparity in 

the service of criminal sentences as has been the case ~,der 

the a~inistration of the Parole Cocmission (a single, small 

agency); 

Second: that once a sentence of imprisonment is 

imposed pursuant to thesJ guidelines, there 'vill be no need 

for periodic r~view, regardless of the length of sentence; ~~d 

Third that prison ter.:ns (and prison popUlation) 

will not be in danger of substantially increasing ~~der a system 

of "flat-time" sen~ences imposed pursuant to guidelines. 

I will address these concerns in the order I have 

just stated them. 

V. CAN we DO WI7HOu~ THE PAROLE RELE!~SE 70NCTION A~m STILL 

:\EDUCE L"NH.!.RRA~lTED DISP.l,RITY? 

The transfer of the U,S. ?arole Cu==ission's guidelines 

to about 550 feceral district judges, a~d the pro?oscd abolition 
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of the federal parole release fU:lction in nearly all cases, 

is, in ~y opinion, not likely to be successful if oeasured by 

the criterion of reducing unwarranted disparity and 

~,certainty in sentencing decisions. 

To be sure, giving the district judges a guideline 

syste~ (whether obligatory or cerelz advisory) could bea 

successful method of bringing some measure of consistency into 

dete~inations of whether to send an offender to prison or not 

(the "in-out" decision). I am in favor of that. Also, such 

stancards could meet much. of the public's concern for 

certainty of punishment (e. g., whether ~'7hite collar offenders 

shoula be sent to prison). 

However, there would be serious obstacles preventing 

a judicial guideline system from effectively controlling 

un .. arranted disparity in actual lengths of imprisonment served, 

unde::: a system of "flat-time" sentence:s without possibility 

of parole. 

The relevant considerations are the folloHing: 

1. Problems with the application of guidelines by 550 

dist:::ict judges. 

(A) Dis~arity of inter~retation: The bill proposes 

that a highly co;::plicated syste~ of guideJ.ines be appEed by 

officials usually t:::ained in sz.::Cers havi:lg little relation 
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to the study of criminal behavior, for whom sent,encing is 

only a scalI part of an extremely busy and demanding schedule. 

(A district judge, on the average, i~poses annually fewer 

than thi:::ty sentences of imprisonment exceeding one year.) 

~';e can hardly expect that a widely disparate g:::oup of about 

550 of these officials will apply the guidelines with any 

notable degree of conSistency of interpretation, when they 

have so little time to devote to the task or to develop 

familiarity with it, and when each judge is applying the 

guidelines individually. Judges certainly have no inherent 

tendency to conform their sentencing decisions, even when 

faced with precisely identical, circumstances. In fact, the 

disparity study conducted seyeral years ago by the Federal 

Judicial Center in the Second Circuit showed just the opposite 

!:endency. 

As for the complexity of the guidelines, I can only 

testify from my ow~ experience that the Parole Co~ission's 

~uidelines are complex enough"to give rise to contin~al 

questions of interpretation. I e:-:pect that guicelines 

cov~~ng all the sentencing possibil~ties (not just the duration­

al dete~ation for the twenty-five percent of defendants 

sent~ced to ter=s of more than one year) would ~e even ~ore 

com?le~ ~d subject to interpretation than the Parole 

CO:==.:tssion' s g'.!iceli~es ~ow' a::e. Ie is cer:ai!11y i::ge!1'.!ous 
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in enB extreme to assert (as the proponents of this bill have 

asserted) that the Sentencing COI:l!Ilission',s guidelines ,could 

be made so fully "determin::ate" that 550 federal judges 

sitting individually would have no problems in confor.ning their 

sentences to a coherent policy. 

(B) The traditional indeuendence of judges: The 

traditional L~dependence of our judiciary is a factor which 

has historically protected against government abuse of private 

freedoms, but which has made judges, as ~ body, difficult 

to coordinate and direct. diven this background, it seems 

to me, more than likely that m~~y judges will tend to interpret 

the guidelines to suit their individual concepts of justice, 

rather than follow the policies which the Sentencing Commission 

would be dictating to them. This factor would certainly add 

to the overall degree of disparity. 

2. ?roblems with th~ Sentencing Co~ission. 

tfuile the Sentencing Commission is respons~ble for 

establishing the guicielinns 'to b'e applied by the judiciary, it 

is siven no means of ensuring compliance by the judges in 

inter'?:::eting its policies. Horeover, the Sentencing COI:l::l:'ssion 

would be restricted to issuing. statements of general policy 

only, and it could not :::eview particular cases except !or 

pu=pcses of resea:::ch ~~d monitoring, after the sentence ~ecace 
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final. It would also have no say in the direction taken by 

the various courts of appeal in interpreting the guidelines 

which it would promulgate. 

Since the Sentencing Commission could probably not 

be given any effective enforcement powers because of the 

Constitutional problems that such a proposal would entail, 

we are left with an agency that would have a tremendous task, 

but no real means of seeing i't accomplished. 

This is not to say that some form of Sentencing 

Commission should not be enacted. As I will later propose, 

an advisory body setting guiding standards for the decision 

as to who goes to prison, and who does not, could serve an 

invaluable role in the criminal just~ce system. 

3. Problems with appellate review as a compliance mechanism 

for judicial guidelines. 

(A) , Sentences outside the l!uicieline!l; ioihile the 

. eview fu.~ction lacking in the Sentencing Co=ission. has been 

entrusted to the courts of app:al, these already overburdened 

courts have been hiscorically reluctant to review the merits 

of c:d::ninal sentences other than f'!,::' a clear abuse of discretion. 

Under this proposed bill, sentences outside the guidelines, 

~~ci the freq~ency of their use, would be virtually co~itted 
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to the district court's discretion providcc vnly that the judge 

fi':1ds that Ifan agg~avating or ·'Iliti6;~.tinb ci-::ct:.mstance e:-:ists 

that was not adequately taken into consider~tion by the 

Sentencing COII:!!lission in formulating the g1;idelines." This 

is hardly any change from the broad discretion presently 

exercised by district judges and traditic~ally respected by 

the courts of appeal, Thus, ~ost sentences outsicie the 

guidelines would be likely to be 1;pheld, r~ga=dless of 

disparity from sentence to sentence. 

(B) Lack of adeouate appellate rights: CompoUnding 

the above problem is the fact that there WQuld be no appeal 

of right in cases where the sentence imposed ·' .... as ivithin the 

guidelines, but a mis':lpplication of the g1;idelines by the 

sentencing judge is alleged. (H. R. 6869 ",ould provide an 

appeal of right only for sentences outside the guidelines.) 

As for the 'review r;:echanism which this bill proposes 

for such probl~s (challenging the legality of the sentence 

~,der R1;le 35 of the Federal Rules of Crioinal Procedure), this 

procedure Would seem to me u.."1fairly '7u:uberso::Je for a defendant., 

especially when vie',,;ed aga,inst the Parole Co""""'; SSiOll' s practice 

of permitting administrative appeals in any case of parole ~enial. 

For e:':2:!:ple, a frequent grou:1d of appeal before the Pa::-ole 

Co~ission is that good cause exists for a decision below an 
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othe~~iseproperly calculated guideline range. This co~on 

(~,d very reasonable) form of arg~ent would not be permissible 

under H. R. 6869. 

(C) Hould total appellate review solve the problem? 

The answer to this questio.n is clearly "No". 

In the first place, the burden, judging by the volume 

and variety of appeals before the Parol~Cor;:mission, would be 

enormous, and we should not lose sight ~f the fact that we 

are talking about three-tiwes as many cases as are presently 

within' the Parole Commission's jurisdiction (and a corresponding 

increase in complexity of the issues)'. 

In the second place,' it is inconceivable to me how 

the eleven different courts of appeal will achieve ~~y degree 

of consistency in their interpretation of the many complex 

questions that application of the guidelines will raise. The 

courts of appeal theQselves are frequently in disagreement on 

substantive questions of law, and there is 'no indication in 

this bill that appellate interpretation of the guidelines 

will not follow the Sa8e pattern. 

CD) Inconsistency of purpose: In short, the 

proponen::s of H. R. 6869 have sought to achieve inconsis-

tant: goals. On the one hand, the bill before you 
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recog:"1izes the need to protect the already over-burdened 

courts of a?p~al from a drastic increase in workload, and 

en the other hand, the bill relies upon the courts of appeal 

to ?olice the application of the sentencing guidelines with 

en01.'g:l rigor to ensure that ~warranted disparity is kept under 

control. In my opinion, neither goal would be met. 

?ro::'lQms with hidden orosecutorial discretion. 

rne subject of hidden prosecutorial discretion ~~d 

its ?o!:r,ntial for causing unjustifiable disparity in the 

tre.::.tzsnt of criminal defendants is a very serious one. We do 

not kno,v what effect the bill would have on this factor. (85 

pe:::cent of all sentences are now the result of a plea.) 

I cannot reco~end that this Subcommittee approve any 

legislation that might have the effect of increasing the degrae 

of disparity for which prosecutorial decisions oight be 

:::esponsible. There is ce:::tainly reason to assume that with 

specific sentenci:1g guidelines, a good deal of discretion will 

be shifted to t~e prosecutor, who, in b=inging or dropping 

charges, ivill be a ouch more "inportant determiyant. of the 

ulti~te sentence than he is at present. (At present, 

prosacutorial decisions are made in the context of b=oad 

legislative sentencing limits, and no prosecutorial ag=eeo::::ent 

is permitted to bind the Parole Corn:mission's decision:) Instead 

of brirlging the exercise of' discretion "out in the open", as 

-14-
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the ?ro?otent:s 0:: th:':; bill assert it will do, the bill seems 

likely instead only to shift discretion away from the Parole 

Cor.:::;ission a:1d place i!: in the hands of the prosecutors. 

In'udditio:1, t~ere ~?pears to be some doubt, with 

the contipuing impact of the Speedy Trial Act, as to whether 

pleas involvins sente:1ce-ba.=g.::.:':!ing under Rule ll(e) (1;) (B) of 

the Feceral Rules df Crici:!~l ?rocedure are on the increase 

or not. We need 1::n:.c.~ ;;:ore evi·:ence on this point:. Also, I 

think that a guideline syste~ as "de tercinate" as this bill 

nov. contemplates might well be a fresh incentive to p:::osecutors 

to co ... much o::::o're sant~nce-ba.rgaining than t~ey now do. All these 

.questions need answers befora such a precipitate measure c:s 

this ~ill proposes could be safely enacted. 

5. Contras!ting aeVar:tiizeS offa:::-ed bv the Parole C01=ission. 

l 
In contrast to the eno~ol.!S p:::-oblems t~at I thi~k 

the system proposed in H.R. 6869 would c::eate, I believe that 

t:he Parole Cor=ission' s present system offe::s a very si::;ple, 

,.;orkable alternative =0:: bringirlg sens,e" and order into the 

setting of prison te~. (7his ass~s, of cQurse, that a 

::eduction of disparity in the critical decision as to ~ho goes 

to prison and iyho does not is achieved by app::opriate s tanderes 

for the judicia:::y. It also assu=es that the::e would ~e SODe 

form" of appropriate statu!:o:::y' liDitation on sentencing choices 

- 15 -
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~hen the cec~sion is =2C~ to s~nd a c~fendant to prison for 

a te!"m e:_ceeding one year, so that the Parole Co~.ission could 

in fact effectively set the duration or confinement in all 

such cases.) 

The Pa:ole 'Co~~~ssion(~~like a group of 550 district 

judges) offers a s~ull, collegial body of nine co~ssioners and 

a co::ps of thir"cy-si:.: hea::-i.-:g e~:a:::!i'l'::rs. It is both decision-

maker as ·,.;ell as pelicy-setter.,: pF-~~ting the consta~t 

measuring of its policies a::ld its g:lic.el:!.nes against the reality 

of the ::esults achieved. T..'1e .C')U:;:.lussioners and staff are also 

full-ti:ne parole cec:"sion-:::akers, devoting full attention to 

the complexities of cr:"~i~p.l behavior and interpretation of the 

guidelir:es. Moreov~r, its hearing examiner staff can be more 

easily trained and inst~cted in a consistent 'approach than 

either judges or probation officers. 

'As a collegial bocy. the CoL::::.ission IS decisic:-IS are 

produced by staff and Co~ssioners acting in concert, with 

o~erous checks and balances offered by a struct~red sys~em 

of group cecision-r:u:.king. This feature can be cont:::asted to 

the sit~tion of a single t:::ial judge, who ~,der H.R. 6869, 

would be ::equired once and for all to fashion a just sentence 

that ';lould be unal;:arable once i'::pcsed. 

16 -
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The pa:::ole guideline evaluation is initially made 

by a team 0= hearing eX2siners after an in-person hearing, 

and the initial d~cision is produced by the Regional 

COZZlissioner and hearing e}:aminers voting together. If the 

Regional Commissioner wishes to override his staff by more 

than six months, he must seek th·=. concurring vote of 

another Co=issioner. A prisoner can ask that any decision 

be first ::econside.::ed by the Resional COm::lissioner, and 

then (if a satisfa-:.tory ,result: is not achie.ved) that it be 

revie~ed again by the National A??aals Board, a permanent 

body of three Parole Cemrr.issioners in Hashi:l.gton, D. C. 

These ap?eais can be decided with considerably more dispatch 

than appeals can be befo~e the courts. (The appeals are under 

statutory deadlines of thirty al .. d si:-:ty days, respectively.) 

Ho:::eover, I would seriously question whether a sentencing 

court (85 percent of whose decisions, on the average, are 

the results,of pleas) is a more "open" institution than the 

Parole Co~ssion now is ~,der the 1976 statute. 

In addition, the Commission can closely 80nitor its 

complia~ce riitn its o~vn rules, per3itting ti=ely response in 

the case of une)~lained deviations from policy. It can 

also ::!Janitor the percentage of decisior.s outside the guidelines 

and take appropriate action if that percE:ntage should deviate 

to an t:..::acceptable degree. , 
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It is ::her·::::o::.; i~cc~rc:hensible to :=e \.hy thi~ 

efficient: and ;·.'Orkable =odel is p::oposed to be discarded in 

::avor of daalin~ ;.,it:l ::1:", mO::~$s of problems that this bill 

.. 'ould cause. I am es?~ci<l.lly conce=ned in viel' of the fact 

that the propo:',ents 0:; H .. R. 6869 have failed to of .fer any 

substantial e,~dence 0:: indication that the abolition of the 

parole :-elease func::icr: .... '·::mlci nQt lead to an increase in 

un;...·a.==anted sentencing ~::"spari~y, rather tha.n a recuction. 

VI. CAN WE ELIHIl"!ATE R2.~VIEH :OY THE PAROLE COt-!HISSION? 

The fact. tns:: c:hesc "flat-ti.me" s'entences would be 

ioposed under guidelines does not eliminate the need for 

periodic revia,.;- by t::'e Percle; Co~mi ssion. pa.rticularly in 

those sentences of impriso~~ent requiring more than· one year 

of incarceration. 

I agree ,.;ith tbe proponents of H.R. 6869 that 

certainty on the part of pri30ners as to thei~ ulti~te release 

Cates is a generally desirable factor. psychologically ::or the 

priso;::er. as l .... ell as for the public and prison adminst::ators. 

The ?arole Cow=dssion itself follow~ a system of infor3ing most 

prisoners of their presu...-:pti"Je release dates (contingent upon 

cODr:inued obedience to prison rules) within 120 days after 

t:1l.ei:r sentences have begun. bo;·;ever, the bill before. you 

bCCC~Les e:,cessive Ll"J. the pu:-suit of "certainty" 'tv-hen it: . 

proposes to set sent~~ces in conc~ete and cli~inate ?a::ole 

altogether·. 
- 18 -
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T..ere nre a n'~~er of i~port<l.nt reasons to retain 

the reviewinci f~nction of the parole authority. 

1. Balancinz ~ttitudes toward t~e offender and his crime. 

In some cases, an individual judge can impose a 

sentence under press~r'~ of a percona.l or cot:!:Uu-'1ity reaction 

that cay, with the pass~ge of time or distance of involvement, 

be seen as clearly excessive. (This could either be a 

sentence above the guid~lines. or a sentence within the 
\ 
j 

guicelines when the dec'is ion should have been below.) 

In this regard, one valid function of re.vie~-1 by a 

. paroling authority·is to prOVide an objective .(and national) 

view of the offense to balance that of the tndividual judge. 

r strongly disagree with the proposition that a concern for 

satisfying local attitudes should ou~weigh the concern for 

a consistent fed~ral approach to the imprisonment of federal 

of:::enders. Furthermore. cases of high public visibility 

are generally t~e unusual ones in which the defendant 

is al:=eady .. 'ell-kno ...... -n (for example, a public official), or the 

sub~ ect 0';: co cent- t d d" - - n· .... 7 e me 1a coverage. With respect to the 

vast cajority of routine court dispositions, however, individual 

criminal sentences are not the focus of p~blic attention, nor 

could public consensus in such cases be easily ceasured. 
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! should also po::..:-.:: out: that an e~:cessive concern 

for satisfying cO~T.uni::y a:::icuces in feceral sentencing 

could lead to some b1e:·:trit.:ablc problems. For example, how 

do we analy::e the case of a !:l:lrijuana sm'.!ggler arres ted in 

Te:-:as (where public condec13.cion of the drug is severe), 

'\.;hose illicit goods '.'ere act • .:.ally in t:::ansit for intended 

sale in Oregon (where public condeu:nation is less than in 

Texas), other than by treating the matter strictly as a 

federal offense? 

2. The need for :::-ev:'e'\, where a sentence is based on a prediction 

of risk that is no longer vali.d. 

I think ~ost judg:::~ ,,,ould agree with me that they 

are not seers or p:::-ophets, and cannot be expected to fashion 

a sentence based on an a~scssnent .of the offender's future 

behavior that will reI:lain valid regardlF.;;ss of any changes that: 

might take place. Hany even;:s can, and do occu= during the 

service of a sentence (par::icuarly a lengthy one) that would 

reasonably constitute a change in circur::stances significant 

enough to render further incarceration wasteful and unjust:. 

For e:.;:a~le, illness, the effects of aging' and I:'.aturity. or 

exceptiond efforts at self-i~~rovement that are clearly 

meaningful in terms of the prisoner's chanc'es for future 

success, I,ould fall .into this category'. (The architects of 

the ?arole Co~ssion and'Reo=£a~~zation Act of 1976 =ec05~ized 
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t~e i~?ortance of this conc~rn, and provided for periodic 

revie',ol of each C':::'3e in ;,'!':ich ?arol€: is cenied.) Hhile our 

cethods of predi::ting =:"::1.:.re behavior are nowhere near 

perfect, I am convinced th~: no sensible person would 

willingly forgo the oppcrcw"1ity to review such" a sentence-

at suitable intervals. 

Horeover, req\.!iring an o::::encer to serve to the 

expi:::-ation of his senter,·:e, ~"hen he could at some point be 

safely and appro?riate1y ::e:~ased after revie',ol by the paroling 

authority, represencs a =~sc:pplication of our tax dollars and 

a waste of human ~e50urc~s. Yet, the proponents of H.R. 6869 

would :::-emove from O1.:.r c:·i::':"na1 justice system any syste::n.atic 

means whe::-eby even the r::ost lengthy sentences could be 

reviewed. 

3. T.~e Sh'fc of discret;on co urison staff. 

Leaving such cas~s to the at~ention of sentencing 

judges u?on the urging of prison staff (as this bill does) 

..ould be a clearly i'lef=~ctive an~l. inequitable ~vay or 

controlling proble=s created by the lack of a paroling 

authority. (It would also ~e an ironic regression to the 

19th Century and t~e conditions that engendered the creation 

of i~~c?e~~ent pa=ole boards in che f~=st inStance.) Without 

parole, the~e is also c~e distinct ?cssibility of' 2x~e~sive 
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(and ur.even) use of furlo..:;;hs and othe:::- release programs 

as a substicute r:le::.sure. You sit?l)' cannot eliI:linate 

discretion ~vitho~t being p~0pared to see: it surface some 

place whe:::-e it doesn't belcng. 

4. Preventing the abandor.went of rehabilitative programs 

and research. 

Another mnjor factor is the pr,Dspect that this bill 

would encourage t::e abanc.cn~-,:ent of the slearch for demonstrably 

successful :,ehabilitative p::ograIilS. While it is true that 

present tecn."1iques of institutional training are uncertain in 

their ultimate effectivenE:~s, even the pJ:oponents of H. R. 6869 

agree that continued resea::ch and development may well change 

our perception of these programs in five o~ ten years. I 

cannot imagine tha:: ed1:lc~ti'\le programs ac:coo:;plish so little for 

prisoners that ~ve can afford to abandon t:he endeavor to identify 

specific prog:::a!:ls that re?resent a better' ~;;ay of spending tax 

dolla:::s than others. Without a parole authority possessing 

the necessary degree of fle:dbility ove:, release decisions, 

the impetus for this research ~'l.ill be seriously di:::linished, 

and reversion to 'iholesale ~.;'arehousing of large nuwbers of 

prisoners will be the likely :esult. 

5. Changes in societal attiCude toward ~he offense. 

Hithout a paroling aucho:,ity, nlD adj1.!st:::ent could 

be cade over a period of years for rc~uced social perceptions 

22 
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0: c:::i:::es that 'Viere once vie~'led more severely. \·le may well 

be seeing t~is kind of evolution particularly in the area 

of d:ug offenses. For a past e:·:a:::lple, the Parole .Cou:mission 

has seen this phenomenon in the case of Harrison Narcotics 

Act sentences, originally ineligible for parole, after 

Congress in 1974 retroactively repealed the statutory parole 

ineligibility provision. Tne COQroission was then in a position 

to respond, and did respond, equitably and efficiently in the 

processing of individual cases. (The history of the Harrison 

Narcotics Act "flat-time" sentence ~::geriment should also 

offer a sober reflection to the enthusiasts of determinate 

sentencing.) 

6. Maintaining institutional discipline. 

\Y'nile earlier drafts of S. 1437 eliminated institu-

tional good time" the iLlOSt recent p'roposal reint':'oduces good 

time of up to ten percent, and provides a ,complex process 

for awarding this good time. However, the most good tice that 

appea:,s to be subject to forfeiture for even the worst mis-

conduct is th:::~e days. This feature places prison officials 

in a plainly untenable position in dealing iYith the prisoner 

who turns out to be a serious discipline problem. 

It should take only rudi:::entary e)~ertise in 

corrections and a recollection of v~:::y recent history to 

recognize the e:-:plosive cOi::bina~ion of elei::ents '",hich thi.s 
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sce~a~io would assBwble: 

(a) longe~ sente~ces; 
(b) no hope of ?a=ol~i 
(c) serious ove=c~owding; and 
(d) no "good ti1::~II'£or good behavior. 

In contrast to this, a paroling authority could 

discipline serious prison 1::isconduct by deferring the date 

of release for an appropriate period of time, without the need 

for'a cumberso~e (and ~~evenly administered) system of good 

ti.:Je awards. 

VI!. WOULD ENACTHENT OF H. R. 6869 LEAD TO AN INCRE..<\SE IN 

PRISON PO?UL.~TION. ~~~ ~~<\T ?~~ THE CONSEQUENCES IF IT DOES? 

In my opinion, the e~actment of this leg~slation 

would probably lead to increasingly lengthy prison terms. If 

that happens, Congress should be prepared for a corresponding 

(a~d e~~ensive) increase in prison population (which is presently 

severely overcrowded with about 30,000 prisoners). 

1. The conseauences ~n ter~s of federal eXDenditures. 

According to Eureau of Prisons' statistics, federal 

prisoners eligible for parole (prisoners with sentences of 

1::ore th~. one year) now serve an average of 41.8 percent of 

their sentences. This is an estioated c~ulative ti~e in 

custody of 263,908 months for prisoners sentenced each year. 

-24-

~I 

), . 

, 

" 

77 

Even if this perc~ntage were increased to only 50 percent 

of past sentences under t~e flat-time provisions of this 

bill, this would add 52,066 cumulative months in custody 

at an est~ated yearly cost of $32,940,713 just for operational 

e~:?enditures, with an est: Bated capital construction cost of 

$179,743,884 to build the prisons to house these additional 

prisoners. If prisoners served 9,0 percent of sentences 

i~?osed today, this would add an additional 304,646 

cumulative months in custody, at an estioa~ed yearly cost 

increase of $192,865,921 in operational expenditures, and an 

estimated capital constructio~ cost increase of $1,052,389,771. 

All these estimates are based on the 'Bu=eau of Prisons' ow'u 

figures of $7,592 per bed for operational costs and $39,000 

per bed for construction costs, and do not take inflation 

, into account. (See Appendix). 
\ 

With such consequences in mind, even for relatively 

slight increases in actual sentence length, it should be 

clear that a n~ber of features in this bill present very 

serious 'problems. 

2'.' Fa'ctor's ooi'nt'ing' t'o' inc=ea~ed orison oouul'ation. 

, The Sentencing COrm::.ission, 'as ;.;ell as the judges ;.;no 
! 

would i~l"!:lent t~e guidelines. -,.;ould have "no oppo:::tunity co 
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assess, the real effec~s of the ~e~~ences they i~ose in te~s 

of the actual conditio::s of p:-ison life. Th~lS, sentences are 

likely to be seen in tC~s of sYDoolic ti~e only abstractly 

related to the offense, without a realistic basis in the 

resources and.ability of ou: p::ison system. This factor 

might certaL,ly increase both the guideline ranges as well 

as individual sentences to ~,acceptable (and dangerous) 

levels. 

In addition, while the parole release function is 

almost entirely elimin.:lted,. and statutory good time is severely 

reduced, there is no incentive for judges to switch from 

'~hinking in ter~s of the lengthy sentences they are used to 

dealing out, to the "~eal time" they ''lould now be dispensing. 

~Pt is eVen more disturbing is that the statutory max~a 

authorized in t~e bill do not appear to be reduced by an 

z:oount:.su£ficient to encou:age judges to think in ter;:;:s of 

this "real time", nor is -=here any guarantee that the 

guidel:!.nes themselves will prevent: unrealistic sentences. 

3. The S.::oten<:ing CoP"'~ ss ion's iliabili ty to respond to 

Although the bill ma~dates the Sentencing Co~tission 

to consider overcro~·)ding, it does not: provide tile safet>'valve 

~~~anis~ available to a paroling author-ity. i= the prison 
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population cli~bed to unacceptable levels, the Sen~encing 

COw;:Ussion could only reduce t~e guideline ::anges for future 

cases (although even this would involve a substantial time 

lag). However. this method would only create disparity 

be~~een those sentenced before and after the change. In 

contrast, the Parole Commission could make iu<mediate but smaller 

changes equally throughout the prison population in order to 

produce the desired result. This is not to argue that the 

parole authority should be used routinely to con~rol institutional 

populationsj it only acknowledges the ~'ique ability of the 

paroling system to take into account an important reality 

that the Sentencing Commission could not. 

VIII. THE EFFECT OF THIS BILL ON THE STATES 

Finally, I would like to address one important 

ramification of this bill that this subco~ittee should be 

careful to consider. As the for~e= Chai==an of a State 

paroling authority, I am well acquainted with the present 

cli~ate in the States with regard to the area of se~te~cing 

reform. There is' considerable danger that the i~etus 

created by federal Congressicn~l enthusiasm for a sentencing 

system _oun e near y exc us~ve y on ne aes~_e _ Q_ r: d d I l' I t-··~ .r;:or "ce~_~I..'~li.n~I..Y" 

in the iW?osition and se::vice of criminal s~~tences, ~ay 

encourage the passage of hasty and i.ll-conceived statutes 

by Sta~e legislatcrs. 
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It is, I think, the present responsibility of 

Cong=ess to apply sOwe prude~ce and caution to this forward 

move::oent, before .the "reform" in:petus getsout of hand and 

produces a regrettable series of mistakes. Thus, you should 

be prepared to spend a good deal of time with the sentencing 

and parole provisions .of this bill, to ,york toward the 

development of a syst~m that we are' reasonably certain can 

succeed in the context of present realities, and. that will 

terq>er the current areo:: for sentencing ·reform with moderation 

and prudence. 

IX .• OTHER TECHNICAL PROBLEHS. 

.' Before cor.eluding, Hr. Chairman, I shoul~ observe 

that there are. numerous technical difficulties I have with 

related features of this bill. For e:';:aD;>le, . I do not believe 

that the system of. parole supervision provided by this bill 

adequately maets its othenvise laudable goal of see~ing to 

ensure an ef=ective measu.re of supe~ision for a~l released 

offe~ders ~ho show a need for it. I will be glad to furnish 

your staff with suggestions for im?rovEoent in this and 

several other related areas, should you wish me to do so. 
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X. ALTER:·:;.TIv"'E PRO?OSAL 

In concludon, l·t:-. Chairmt!.n, I urge this SubcolI!!D.ittee 

not to approve H.R. 5869 as it is presently written. Instead, 

I recommend to the Subco~t=ee that it consider the fo~lowing 

alternative approach. 

I think that t~e establishment of some form of policy­

making body to pron:ulgate g'.!ideli:1.es for the s truc turing of 

judicial disc::'etion in making the critical choice beween fine, 

probation, a "split" sentence (probation with a year or less 

of confine!:lent), or incarce::'ation, 'would be a major step 

for~ard. (It would also be an u.~dertaking of major proportions 

for the agency charged w~th that responsibility.) 

However, I think that it: is essential that you 

:etain the present role of the Parole Commission in determining 

actual du.::ation of J:' ~ con ... l.neoen ... in the t:':venty-five percent of 

all criminal sentences that involve in:?risonoe~t of wore than 

one year. 

This. ,vould preserve the ga:'ns made by Ccng=-ess in 

the develop:::ent of the Parole Co~{ssion and Reorganization 

Act of 1976, while achieving a =ealistic solution of the 

pl:'oblem of um-;a=-::anted se.m:enc:!::'lg dis?a::ity. I "auld also 
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reco=end that in retain:n6 ehe' rqlea.se function of the 

Parole Co~~ssion, t~e S~~~8~ittee also adopt the Comwission's 

procedure of setting a p:ccsl.!::?cive release date at the Outset 

of each sentence, as ~ell ~s its flexibility to provide 

continued review of ea.ch case, in order to increase the factor 

of certainty without sac:::ificing considerations of 

individ~~l justice. 

a£:::e::noon. 
}~. Chair=an, this ,concludes my re~~rks for this 
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.:"\??ENDIX 

ESTIl>iATED INCRE..;SE IN COST OF INCARCERATION 

The current Bureau of Priso;1s' discharge file contains 
recorcs for 8,467 original releasees" with sen~ences of 
more than one year, released to dctainincr authorities'or 
the comr:mnity bet\,'een Ja:mary I, 1977 and Dece.!:\ber 31, 1977, 
with valid sentence computation data. 

For this sa.Ttlpl·~ (0=3 I 467) the cu.-:1ulative total sentence 
L-:1posed is 504,~13 months (average total sentence LTtlposed is 
59.55 months), CL.d the c~~ulative tL~e in custody is 210,564 
months (average tLile in custo~y is 24.87 mon~~s). 

This sample, however, excluces (among others) prisoners 
sent di~ect1y to co~unity trea~~ent centers from the courts. 
Data provided the A~~inistrative Office of the United States 
Courts i:1dicates that for 1974, the:::-e ,,"'ere 10,612 convicted 
defendants sentenced to a te~ of L-:1oriso~-:1ent of more than 
one year (see Table 1). Thus conse~vative1y estimating the 
current nu.~er of oriainal re1easees with sentences of more than 
one year at 10,612, the stetistics oresented in Table 2 would 
be applicable. -

i 

. ' 

\ 



. 

/ 

.} 

'~"",,~.: 'e:" 
" "-

~~ 
~-, . ,\!: :' " '",/;,~ 

Table 1 

United states Distr1ct Courts 

Type and Length of Sentences of Convicted Defendants (a) 

TO'l'JU, TElU·IS m' INPIUSONHENT Split Probation 
Sentence 
(prob«tion 

0-12 13-24 25-36 37-60 61 & over term) 

months loonths lOonths months months 

36,252 2,830 2,531\ 2,042 3,734 2,302 1,991 17,577 

(a) Source: Federal Offend~rs In United States District Courts 1974, 

Administrative'Office of the United States Courts, 

l'i'ashington, D.C. 20544, p. 20-21. 
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Probation Fin(~ 
1-1/0 supcr- Only 
vision 
suspended 
sentence 

1,216 2,OlU 
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!rable 2 

EnHmated Increase tn Coah of Incarceral:1on 

Percent of Estlmatcd Estimated EstilOnted Estimated 'fotal Sentence Cumulntive Time Increase In Increase In Additional Capitol Served In Custocly CumUlative 'l'ime Total Opera- Cost to Confine (in mo.nths) In Custody tion Cost Per Increased Popu-(in months) Year (a) 1ation (b) 

Amount Percent 

U.7G% (c) 263,900 

50'1. 315,974 52,066 $ 3'2 , 9 I] 0 r 713 20'l; $179,7.]J,1l04 
60~ 3'/9,169 115,261 $72,922,0.1.5 4,11; $397 ,905,356 
70% 442;364 170,456 $112,903,31"1 60% $616,066,027 
oo~ 505,559 241,651 $152,884,619 92% $834,22B,299 
9O'/; 560,754 304,046 $192,065,921 116'l; $1,052,309,771 

100'& 631,949 368,OU $232,847,223 139% $1,270,551,243 

a: Estima teu total C09 t of incarccra tion ba ,Jen on estimate of $7,592. OO/year, excluding capi to1 
costs. Source: Ronald J. Waldron, United States Dureau of Prisons. 

b: Based on current projected construction C09t5 of $39,000 per bed. Source: Donald Voth, Unitecl 
i; 1:1I1:c,; nurcau Of· Pr lsons. Note: 'fhis estima te dOGS not inclUde expected increase in con!.; truction cost oue ~o 1n~ atLon. 

c: Average percen t of total sen ter..ce now served. 
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STATEMENTjF 

CECIL C. McCALL, CHAIRMAN 
UNITED STATES PAROLE 'E.0l-L\lISSION 

I. INTRODUCTION 

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee, I am Cecil 

HcCall, Chairman of the United States Parole Commission. 

I am pleased to have the opportunity to appear before this 

Subcommittee today .to present my views on the issues of 

sentencing and parole. 

I share what I perceive to be the Subcommi,ttee' s concern 

that our sentencing statutes and procedures stand in need of 

reform and that we need a sentencing system that the public 

can better understand. ~ut we also need to attune to a complex 

set of practical problems which surround the task of setting 

prison terms. Without careful attention to practical issues, 

even the best intentioned sentencing reform effort will likely 

be rendered ineffective; or worse, will result in more disparity 

and injustice than we have at present. 

II. BAC!<GROUND 

Seven years ago the Parole Commission, then called the 

Board of Parole, became the first operating criminal justice 

agency to adopt explicit guidelines to ensure that similarly 

situated offenders would be treated consistently in the deter-

mination of prison terms. To date, the Parole C0mmission has 

had the experienco of applying the guidelines in over 60,000 

cases. 

.. 
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Three years ago Congress expressed its approval of these 

guidelines and made them a central feature of the Parole Com­

mission and Reorganization Act. The legislative history of 

this Act recognized that a p~ime function of the Parole Com­

mission was to reduce sentencing disparity by balancing the 

differences in sentencing practices which exist among the 

numerous federal judges. 

Two years ago the Parole Commission adopte.d a procedure 

of setting presumptive parole dates after hearings held within 

the first four months of commitment to eliminate unnecessary 

uncertainty in the time to be served. (This procedure was 

adopted with the support of Congressman Robert W. Kastenmeier, 

one of the primary sponsors of the Parole Commission and Reor­

ganization Act.) Once set, a presumptive date may be moved 

forward only for substantial changes in circumstances or moved 

back in cases of significant institutional misconduct. 

!oday we are faced with a proposal to abolish parole 

release in favor of an untried sentencing system. 

So much has been said and written publicly about criminal 

code reform that we have to be careful least the public believe, 

if they don't already, that you are considering a crime control 

measure. It is doubtful if criminal code reform will reduce 

crime. The purpose of your sentencing reform effort, as I 

understand it, is to reduce unwarranted disparity in criminal 

penalties. This is, in itself, a worthy goal and it is on this 

basis that the Subcorrmittee's effort should be judged. 
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Parole guidelines cannot eliminate all disparity in 

sentencing. There should be guidelines to help judges make 

sentencing decisions. But I cannot understand why a plan to 

reduce judicial sentence disparity should abolish the parole 

release function, the one effective disparity-reducing tool 

we now have, particularly before the proposed substitute has 

been adequately tested. Therefore, I encourage you to adopt 

the alternate proposal at page 123, lines 23-33, of your August 

24, 1979 draft bill, which would retain the parole guidelines 

and other features of the Parole Commission and Reorganization 

Act of 1976, in conjunction with the addition of sentencing 

guidelines. 

III. PROBLEMS WITH ELIMINATION OF PAROT .. E RELEASE 

The text of this Subcommittee!s working draft would 

abolish parole and tackle the problem of sentence disparity 

by creating sentencing guidelines. Judges would be required 

to give an explanation of how the guidelines are applied to 

each case and defendants would be given a limited right of 
appeal. 

In sum, the text of this draft transposes to the 

judiciary the basic guideline concept as developed by the Parole 

mining the prisoner's actual duration of confinGi'i1ent. \':hile this 

Commission and eliminates the Parole Commission's r.ole in deter-

solution appears theoretically tidy, it is my opinion that there 

are a number of serious practical problems with this approach. 
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'fhe proposed elimination of the Parole Commission's role 

in determining actual duration of confinement is based upon 

three critical assumptions: 

First: that the U.S. Parole Commission's guidelines can 

be administered by about 550 district court judges (under 

limited appellate review by eleven different courts of appeal) 

with as much success' in controlling unwarranted disparity in 

the service of criminal sentences as has been the case under 

the administration of the Parole Commission (a single, small 

agency) ; 

~econd: that once a sentence of imprisonment is imposed 

pursuant to these guidelines, there will be no need for perio­

dic review, regardles~ of the length of sentence; and 

Third: that prison terms (and prison population) will 

not be in·danger of substantially increasing under a system 

of "flat-time" sentences. 

I will address these concerns in the order I have just 

stated them. 

A. CAN WE DO WITHOUT THE PAROLE RELEASE FUNCTION AND STILL 
REDUCE UNWARRANTED DISPARITY? 

The transfer of the U.S. Parole COIT~ission's guidelines 

to about 550 federal district judges, and the abolition of 

the federal parole release function is, in my opinion, not 

- 4 -
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likely to be successful if measured by the criterion of reducing 

unwarranted disparity and uncertainty in sentencing decisions. 

To be sure, giving the district judges a guideline system 

(whether obligatory or merely advisory) could be a successful 

method of bringing some measure of consistency into the present-

ly unregulated determinations of whether to send an offender to 

prison or not (the "in-out" decision) and the setting of the 

maximum term. I am in favor of that. 

However, there would be serious obstacles preventing a 

judicial guideline system from effectively controlling unwar-

rante,d disparity in actual lengths of imprisonment served, under 

a system of "flat-time" sentences without possibility of parole. 

1. Problems with the application of guidelines by 550 
district judges. 

Disparity of interpretation: The bill proposes that a 

highly complicated system of guidelines be applied by officials 

usually trained in matters having little relation to the study of 

criminal behavior, for whom sentencing is only a small part of an 

extremely busy and demanding schedule. (A district judge, on the 

average, imposes annually fewer than thirty sentences of impris-

onment exceeding one year.) We can hardly expect that a widely 

disparate group of about 550 of these officials will apply the 

guidelines with any notable degree of consistGncy of interpreta-

tion, when they have so little time to devote to the task or to 

- 5 -

: ),~ 

) 

91 

develop familiarity with it, and when each judge is applying 

the guidelines 1n 1V1 ua y~ , d' 'd 11 Judges ce~tainly have no inherent 

tendency to conform their sentencing decisions, even when'faced 

with precisely identical circumstances. In fact, the disparity 

study conducted several years ago by the Federal Judicial Center 

in the Second Circuit showed just the opposite tendency. 

As for the complexity of the guidelinc=s, I can only testify 

from my own experience that the Parole Commission's guidelines 

are complex enough to give rise to continual questions of inter­

pretation. I expect that guidelines covering all the sentencing 

possibilities (not just the durational determination for the 

, t f defendants sentenced to terms of more twenty-f1ve percen 0 

h t come under the J'urisdiction of the Parole than one year t a now 

Con-mission) would be even more complex and subject to interpreta-

tion than the Parole Commission's guidelines now are. l-1oreover, 

the traditional independence of our judiciary is a factor which 

has historically protected against government abuse of private 

freedoms, but which has made judges, as a body, difficult to 

coordinate and direct. It is certainly ingenious in the extreme 

to assert (as the proponents of S.1437,have asserted) that the 

Sentencing Commission's guidelines could be made so fully 

"determinate" that 550 federal judges sitting individually would 

have no problems in conforming their sentences to a coherent 

policy. 
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2. Problems with the Senten cine Committee's Role. 

l'ihile the Sentencing Committee is responsible for 

establishing the guidelines to be applied by the judiciary, 

it is given no means of ensuring compliance by the judges in 

interpreting its policies. Moreover, the Sentencing Committee 

would be restricted to issuing statements of general policy only, 

and it ~ould not review particular cases except for purposes of 

research and monitoring, after the sentence became final. It 

would also have no say in the direction t,lken by the various 

courts of appeal in interpreting the guidelines which it would 

promulgate. Thus, we are left with an agency with a tremendous 

task, but no real mti!ans of seeing it accomplished. 

This is not to say that some form of Sentencing Committee 

should not be enacted. It merely points out some of its limita-

tions when applied to the critical issue of determining prison 

terms. 

3. Problems with appellate review as a compliance mechanism 
for judicial guidelines. 

Appellate review of sentences is not a complete solution 

to the disparity problem. With appeals of sentencing decisions 

going to 11 courts of appeals, there are that many possibilities 

for conflicts among the circuits. Noreover, courts of appeals 

have a tradition of paying great deference to sentencing decisions 

of the district judges. In addition, the appellate courts are 

pressed to meet their current workload. The national average 
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time for deciding federal criminal appeals is 9.1 months. I 

sincerely doubt that there would be a uniform level of COfi~ 

sistency or activism in the consideration of sentence appeals, 

with appellate decision-makers who are even further removed 

from the day-to-day sentencing process. 

4. Contrasting advantages offered by the Parole Commission. 

In contrast to the enormous problems that I think the 

system described would create, I believe that the Parole Com-

mission's present system offers a very simple, workable 

alternati~e for bringing sense and order into the setting of 

prison terms. (This ass~es, of course, that a reduction of 

disparity in the critical decisions as to who goes to prison 

and who does not is achiev~d by appropriate standards for the 

judiciary) • 

The Parole Commission (unlike a group of 550 district judges) 

offers a small, collegial body of nine CommiSsioners and a corps 

of thirty-six hearing examiner5. It is both decision-maker and 

policy-setter, permitting the constant measuring of its policies 

and its guidelines against the reality of the results achieved. 

The Commissioners and staff are also full-time parole decision-

makers, able to devote full-time attention to the complexities 

of criminal behavior and interpretation of the guidelines. More­

over, its' hearing examiner staff can be IT'Ore easily trained and 

instructed in a consistent approach. 
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As a collegial body, the Corrmission's decisions are 

produced by staff and Commissioners acting in concert, with 

numerous checks and balances offered by a structured system 

of group decision-making. This feature can be contrasted to 

the situation of a single trial judge who under the system 

described in your text would be required once and for all to 

fashion a just sentence that would be unalterable once imposed. 

The parole guideline evaluation is initially made by a 

panel of hearing examiners after an in-person hearing, and the 

initial decision is produced by the Regional Commissioner and 

hearing examiners voting together. A prisoner can ask that any 

decision be first reconsidered by the Regional Commissioner, 

and then (if dissatisfied) may have such decision reviewed by 

the National Appeals Board, a permanent body of three Parole 

Commissioners in Washington, D.C. These appeals can be decided 

with considerably more dispatch than appeals before the courts. 

In addition, the Commission can closely monitor its compli­

ance with its own rules, permitting timely response in the case 

of unexplained deviations from policy. It can also monitor the 

percentage of decisions outside the guidelines and take appro­

priate action if that percentage should deviate to an unacceptable 

degree. 

It is therefore incomprehensible to me why this efficient 

and \vorkable model is proposed to be discarded in favor of 

dealing with the mQrass of problems that this bill would cause. 

- 9 -
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I am especially concerned in view of the fact that the 

proponents of bills, such as 8.1437, have fafled to offer any 

substantial evidence or indication that the abolition of the 

parole release function would not lead to an increase in un­

warranted sentencing disparity, rather than a reduction. 

B. CAN WE ELIMINATE PERIODIC REVIEW BY THE PAROLE COHHI8SION? 

The fact that these "flat-time" sentences would be imposed 

under guidelines does not eliminate the need for periodic re-

vie'H' by the Parole Commission, particularly in substantial 

sentences of imprisonment. 

I agree with the proponents of S.1437 that certainty on 

the part of prisoners as to their ultimate release dates is a 

generally desirable factor, psychologically for the prisoner, 

as well as for the public and prison administrators. The Parole 

Commission itself follows a system of informing most prisoners 

of their presumptive release dates (contingent upon continued 

obedience to prison rules) within 120 days after their sentences 

have begun. However, the bill before you becomes:. excessive in 

the pursuit of "certainty" when it proposes to set sentences in 

concrete and eliminate parole altogether. 

There are a number of important reasons to retain the 

reviewing function of the parole authority. 

- 10 -
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1. The need for review where a sentence is based on a 
prediction of risk that is no longer valid. 

I think most judges would agree with me that they are not 

seers or prophets, and cannot be expected to fashion a sentence 

based on an assessment of the offender's future behavior that 

will remain valid regarcUess of any changes that might take place. 

Many events can, and do occur during the service of a sentence 

(particularly -a lengt.hy one) that would reasonably constitute 

a change in circumstances significant enough to render further 

incarceration wasteful and unjust. For example, illness, the 

effects of aging and maturity, or exceptional efforts at self­

improvement that are clearly meaningful in terms of the prisoner's 

chances for future behavior, would fall into this category. (The 

architects of the Parole Commission and Reorganization Act of 

1976 recognized the importance of this concern, and provided for 

periodic review of each case in which parole is denied.) While 

our methods of predicting future behavior are nowhere near per-

fect, I am convinced that no sensible person would willingly 

forego the opportunity to review long term sentences at suitable' 

intervals. 

Moreover, requiring an offender to serve to the expiration 

of his sentence, when he could at some point be safely and 

appropriately released after review by the paroling authority, 

represents a misapplication of our tax dollars and a waste of. 

human resources. Yet, the proponents of flat santences would 
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remove from our criminal justice system any systematic means 

whereby even the most lengthy sentences could be reviewed. 

Leaving such cases to the attention of sentencing judges 

upon the urging of prison staff (as this bill does) would be 

a clearly ineffective and inequitable way of controlling prob­

lems created by the lack of a paroling authority, (It would 

also be an ironic regression to the 19th century and the condi­

tions that engendered the creation of independent parol~ boards 

in the first place.) 

2. Changes in societal attitude toward the offense. 

Without a paroling authority, it would be cumbersome to 

make adjustments for reduced social perceptions of crimes that 

were oI)ce viewed more severely. Ne may well be seeing this 

kind of evolution particularly in the area of drug offenses. 

For a past example, the Parole Commission has seen this pheno­

menon in the case of Harrison Narcotics Act sentences, originally 

ineligible for parole. After Congress in 1974 retroactively 

repealed the statutory parole ineligibility provision, the 

Commission was then in a position to respond, and did respond, 

equitably and efficiently in the processing of individual cases. 

(The history of the Harrison Narcoti~s Act, a "flat-time" sen­

tence experiment, should also offer a sober reflection to the 

enthusiasts of determinate sentencing.) 
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98. 

The Subcc,mrni ttee' s working draft recognizes that there must 

be a procedure for reconsidering a sentence where circumstances 

have changed. Section 3704 of the draft would allow the senten­

cing judge to reduce the sentence on the motion of the defendant 

or the Bureau of Prisons in these circumstances. The problem 

again is that there is no check against the possibility of wide­

spread disparity among the 550 district judges \.,rho will e~ercise 

this power. The result could be something like 550 de facto 

parole boards. What might be compelling reasons for sentence 

reduction to one judge might not be so persuasive to another. 

And I do not mean to discredit the abilities of judges to make 

these decisions. The problem here is not so much making juris­

prudentially correct or just decisions. There is often more than 

one way to do justice. The problem here is following a consistent 

way of doing justice from one case to the next. The Parole Commis­

sion has the advantage of being a single nationwide body which can 

make consistent responses to similar situations. Returning each 

case to the sentencing court on the motion of the prisoner seems 

to be a rather cumbersome, and likely disparity producing, way of 

attempting to accomplish this goal. 

3. A hidden parole system. 

Another area of post-sentence administration which could 

tnrn into de facto parole is community release placements by 

prison officials. Early placement in halfway houses, work 
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release and study release, and extended furloughs all bear 

some similarity to parole. These can all be valuable programs, 

but they are not designed as substitutes for parole. If parole 

is abolished, I think the pressures will be very strong to use 

these programs as replacements for parole. If overcrowding be-

comes a problem, fo+ example, you could see increased use of 

halfway houses. And. when they become overcrowded, you cO\lld 

see their residents being given permission to live at home. The 

question is whether you want these decisions mace under these 

circumstances, likely as a response to" local institutional needs, 

or whether you want a visible parole system with a national 

paroling pblicy. 

C. WOULD ENACTMENT OF FLAT SENTENCING LEAD TO AN INCREASE IN 
PRISON POPULATION, AND WHAT ARE THE CONSEQUENCES IF IT DOES? 

In my opinion, the enactment of this legislation would 

lead to increasingly lengthy prison terms. If that happens, 

Congress should be prepared for a corresponding (and expensive) 

increase in prison population (which is presently overcrowded 

with about 26,000 prisoners). 

1. The consequences in terms of federal expenditures. 

According to Bureau of Prisons' statistics, federal 

prisoners eligible for parole (prisoners with sentences of 

more than one year) now serve an average of 41.8 percent of 

their sentences. This is an estimated cumulative time in 
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custody of 263,908 months for prisoners sentenced each year. 

Even if this percentage were increasea to only 50 percent of 

past sentences under the flat-time provisions of this bill, 

this \yould add 52,066 cumulative months in custody at an 

estimated yearly cost of $32,940,713 just for operational 

expenditures, with an estimated capital construction cost of 

$179,743,884 to build the prisons to house these additional 

prisoners. If prisoners served 60 percent of sentences imposed 

today, this would add an additional 115,261 cumu,_ative months 

in custody, at an estimated yearly cost increase of $72,922,015 

in operational expenditures, and an estimated capital construc­

tion cost increase of $397,905,356. All these estimates are 

based on the Bureau of Prisons' own figures of $7,592 per bed 

for o~erational costs and $39,000 per bed for construction costs. 

Moreover, these are last year's figures and do not take inflation 

into account. (See Appendix). 

With such consequences in mind, even for relatively slight 

increases in actual sentence length, it should be clear that a 

number of features in this bill present very serious problems. 

2. Factors pointing to increased prison population. 

The Sentencing Committee, as \yell as the judges who \"ould 

implement the guidelines, would have no opportunity to assess 

the real effects of the sentences they impose in terms of the 

. -....- -.<~,,-~.. - "'----'.'- -.-.-----.... ~,----."~ 
' ..... ~ - -, 
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actual conditions of prison life. Thus, sentences are likely 

to be seen in terms of syrriliolic time, only abstractly related 

to the offense, without a realistic basis in the resources and 

ability of our prisoh system. This factor might certainly in-

crease both the guideline ravges as well as individual sentences 

to unacceptable (and dangerous) levels. Obviously I cannot pre-

diet this with absolute certainty. No one has seen the sentencing 

guidelines yet. But the public is accustomed to hearing that 

serious bffenders are receiving long prison sentences. These 

are also the kinds of ~entences that judges are accustomed to 

working with. The Parole Commtssion on the other hand, deals 

with much shor~er periods of actual confinement. Perhaps the 

Judicial Conference and sentencing judges would be able to make 

this kind of adjustment in their thinking about sentences, but 

this is a serious risk that we would be taking. If sentences 

appear overnight to go down to about one-third or one-half of 

their present level, I predict that there will be complaints 

of undue leniency and calls to "get tough" by increasing sen­

tences, and I think this pressure will be extremely difficult 

to resist. 

3. The Sentencing Committee's inability to respond to 
overcro\<iding. 

Although the bill directs the Sentencing Committee to 

consider overcrowding, it does not provide the safety valve 

~echanism available to a paroling authority. If the prison 
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population climbed to unacceptable levels, the Sentencing 

Committee could reduce the guideline ranges for future cases 

(although even this would~~nvolve a substantial time lag). 

However, this method would only create disparity between those 

sentenced before and after the change. In contrast, the Parole 

Commission could make immediate but smaller changes equally 

throughout the prison population in order to produce the 

desired result. This is not to argue that the parole authority 

should be used routinely to control institutional populations; 

it only acknowledges the unique ability of the paroling system 

to take into account an important reality that the sentencing 

Committee could not. 

IV. RECOMMENDATIONS 

In my opinion, the Subcommittee should adopt the alternative 

proposal setout at page 123, lines 23-33 of the August 24th draft 

bill. That is, a sentencing committee would be created in the 

Judicial Conference to establish guidelines for judicial sen-

tencing decisions. 'rhe Parole Commission would be retained Ivi th 

jurisdiction over the last half of the sentence pursuant to parole 

release guidelines and the provisions of the Parole Co~~ission and 

~eorganization Act. Good time would be eliminated and statutory 

maximum terms would be reduced correspondingly. To further im-

ple~ent this system, you should delete section 3704 of the 

working draft and allow the parole system to handle post-santence 

::'.atters under the Parole COITJ11ission and Reorganization Act of 

1976. 
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A dual authority system, with sentencing judges and the 

Parole COITJ11ission both operating under guidelines, offers the 

most promise for fair and equitable setting of prison terms. 

This is essentially the type of system recommended by the 

American Bar Association Standards Relating to Sentencing 

Alternatives and Procedures. One question which naturally 

arises at this point is whether it ~s a duplication of effort 

to have both s~ntencing judges and the Parole Commission in-

volved in prison term decisions. The recent ABA Task Force on 

sentencing Alternatives and Procedures has addressed precisely 

this point: 

Admittedly, the consequence of endorsing 

both sentencing guidelines and parole 

guidelines is to permit a degree of 

duplication. But the neatest, most 

streamlined system is not necessarily 

the wisest or the safest. Both the 

sentencing and the parole processes 

have their special focal point. At 

sentencing, it is likely to be the 

"in/out" decision of Ivhether to impose 

confinement or probation; at the parole 

stage, the focus shifts to "real time" 

and the average length of actual confine-

ment for those similarly situated. Dis-

cretion needs structuring at both of these 

levels. 
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Sentencing guidelines are clearly needed for the decision 

as to probation, conditional discharge, fine, or imprisonment 

and for the decision as to the length of the maximum sentence. 

lvriting guidelines for these decisions and applying those guide­

lines properly will be major tasks in themselves. It is to be 

noted that about 75 percent of all convicted federal criminal 

de:endants receive probation, fines or imprisonment of one year 

or less; decisions not presently regulated by guidelines at all. 

Leaving the existing parole system in place to determine the 

duration of the prison term in the remaining 25 percent of cases 

sentenced to prison terms in excess of one year is a logical 

final step in the process. 

V. HISCELLANEOUS ISSUES 

Before I finish, I would like to briefly discuss two points 

which I know are matters of concern to you. 

The first is the purpose of incarceration. As I understand 

the draft of the Subcommittee, it is not intended that offenders 

should be sent to prison or kept there solely because they need 

rehabilitation. Although some parole ~oards may ha~e been criti­

cized in the past for placing too much emphasis on a perceived 

"need for treatment," that is not the policy or the practice of 

the Parole Commission. The parole guidelines make that clear. 

The second subject is what has been called "truth in 

sentencing. " I understand the Subcoirrrni ttee' s concern about this 

issue and I believe that the draft bill's elimination of good 
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time is a very substantial step toward achieving this goal. 

Presently, institutional good time can take off from one-third 

to almost, one-half of the sentence imposed by the court. This 

chunk of the sentence is completely illusory because no one ever 

serves it. Although good time can be forfeited for violation of 

institutional rules, it is invariably restored after a subsequent 

period of time. Thus, the large amounts of time credited under 

the good time laws are largely responsible for what is perceived 

as a lack of truth in sentencing. Adopting the alternative pro­

posal on page 123, lines 23-33, of the Subcommittee's \.,rorking 

" draft would deflate the unreal portion of prison sentences, thus 

moving in the direction of more truth in sentencing without losing 

the useful functions which parole now performs. 
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;\??=:NDIX 

ESTIK~T:":;:) !NCRE..~_SL IN CCS'l' OF INCl'~t{CER.;TION 

The current E'.lreau of P!:isor:s' discharg= file ccmta~ns 
records for 8,467 original r=leasees,. with sen~ences of 
more than one year, released to cctaining ~cthorities'or 
the comr:n.:nity bet,,;cen Ja::r:..:ary 1, 1977 and Deccr.';:;er 31, 1977, 
with valid sente~ce com?utation cata. 

For this s~~ple (n=S,~67) the c~~ulative total sentence 
il~posed is 504,213 mO:lths (average total sentence i.'n'Ccsed is 
59.55 months), and ~he c~~ulative time in ccsto~y is-210,564 
months (average ti.:.e in custody is 24.87 mon~~s). . ~. -

This s~~ple, however, excludes (a~ong others) prisoners 
sent di;r:ectly to cor::::iul1ity treat..'nent centers from the courts. 
Data provided the Administrati'.·e Office of the United States 
Courts indicates that for 197~, the::e were 10,612 convicted 
defendants sentenced to a te~ of L'npriso~~ent 0= more than 
one :i'ear (see Table 1). Thus conservatively esti.'11ating the 
current number of original ::eleasees with sentences of more than 
one year at 10,612, the statistics presented in Table 2 would 
be applicable. 
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Tab1~ 1 

United stntes District Courts 

Type and Length of Sentences of co·nvicted Defendants (a) 

TOTJ\r, TERNS OF HIPRrSONHENT split Probation 
Sentence 
(probation 

0-12 13-24 25-36 37-60 61 & over term) 

. months months . months . months . months 

3G,252 2,030 2,53tl 2,042 3,734 2,302 1,991 17,577 

(a) Source: Federal Offenders In united States District Courts 1974, 

o ' Administrative·Office of the United States Courts, 

Hashington, D.C. 20544, p. 20-21. 
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Pr.obation Finr! 
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!rable 2 

E~tlmaced Increase 1n Cosh of lncarcernhion 

Percent of F:s tima ted Estimated Es timn ted 1::5 timn tell 
Total Sentence Cumulative Time Increase In Incren!Je In Additional Copitol 

Served In Custody CUlllulative 'l'ime 'l'ota1 Opern- Co~t to Confine 
(in mO,n t Iw) III Custody l:iol1 Cos t Per :tncl:eil StH! I'opu-

(in mont.hs) Year (a) latiol1 (ll) 

Amount Percent 

H.76% (cl 263,900 

50~ 315,974 52,OGG $32,9·10,713 20% $17 !J , 'J ~ 3 , I] 0 .1 

<0% 37!J,lG9 115,2GJ. $72,922,0.1.5 ·1·1 ~ $39'1,905,356 

70% 442;3G4 178,456 $112,903,317 60% $61G,OG6,027 

OO'/, 505,559 241,651 $152,884,619 92% $0311,220,299 

90% 561],754 304,046 $192,OG5,921 llG,/; $1,052,389,771 

100% 631,949 360,041 $232/847/223 139% $1,270,551,243 

a: c;:; l:ima ted total cos t of incarcera !:ion based on esHma te of $7/592. OO/year, excluding capi to1 
costs. Source: Ronald J. Waldron, United states Bureau of Prisons. 

b: Dasell on current projocl:ed construction costs of $J9,000 per bed. Source; Donald VO~\, United 
"!:i1I:er. I1Ul"l1U\\ pf' I'r,:inons. Note: 'j'hia estimate doe!: not incluae expected increase in constructio., 
oust oue to 1n: a :1011. 

c: Average percent of total sentence now served. 
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